## Commuting tuples of operators and functions in the Schur-Agler class

RAMLAL DEBNATH



Indian Statistical Institute

May 2022

### INDIAN STATISTICAL INSTITUTE

DOCTORAL THESIS

### Commuting tuples of operators and functions in the Schur-Agler class

Author: RAMLAL DEBNATH Supervisor: JAYDEB SARKAR

A thesis submitted to the Indian Statistical Institute in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (in Mathematics)

Theoretical Statistics & Mathematics Unit Indian Statistical Institute, Bangalore Centre

May 2022

Dedicated to my teachers

### Acknowledgements

First and foremost I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my advisor Prof. Jaydeb Sarkar for his guidance, immense support and constant encouragement. Also, I am thankful to him for all the discussions we had. These discussions helped me to develop and improve my mathematical rigour.

My heartfelt thanks to Prof. Rajarama Bhat, for fostering my mathematical curiosity via his many enlightening and motivating lectures, especially through the courses he offered at ISI Bangalore.

I am indebted to Prof. B. Krishna Das and Prof. Monojit Bhattacharjee for collaborating with me, and providing a supportive work and learning experience. I am also grateful to Prof. Amit Maji, Dr. Deepak K. Pradhan, and Dr. Srijan for many fruitful mathematical discussions throughout my Ph.D. programme.

I express many thanks to all my friends and seniors in particular, Anindya, Aritra, Aryaman, Deepak Johnson, Deepak K.D., Kousik, Lavy, Manish, Mansi, Muthukumar, Narayan, Neeru, Nirupam, Sanjoy, Sankar T. R., Sarvesh, Satyendra, Sayantan, Soham, and Susmita for making ISI Bangalore a second home for me. Also, I thank Deepak and Lavy for their careful reading of the initial draft of the thesis, and helping me to rectify some typographical errors.

My sincerest gratitude to Indian Statistical Institute (ISI) for providing me with the financial support to pursue research at ISI Bangalore centre. I would also like to express my gratitude to the members of the faculty, staff and all the workers of the institute for creating and maintaining a friendly and pleasant research environment.

Last but not the least, I would like to thank my parents and brother for their unconditional, unequivocal, and loving support.

Bangalore, May, 2022 Ramlal Debnath

# Contents

Acknowledgements v						
Contents vii						
Notations & Abbreviations 1						
In	Introduction 3					
1	Pre	liminaries	13			
	1.1	Reproducing Kernel Hilbert spaces	13			
	1.2	Schur functions	17			
		1.2.1 Colligation operators and transfer functions	17			
		1.2.2 Two variables Schur functions	19			
		1.2.3 Schur-Agler functions	22			
		1.2.4 Inner functions	24			
		1.2.5 Inner functions and isometric colligations	25			
		1.2.6 Realizations of Drury-Arveson multipliers	26			
		1.2.7 de Branges-Rovnyak kernels	27			
	1.3	Structure of contractions	29			
		1.3.1 Isometries and von Neumann and Wold decomposition	29			
			33			
2	Fac	torizations of Schur-Agler functions	37			
	2.1		37			
	2.2		40			
	2.3	Factorizations and Property $\mathcal{F}(n)$	46			
	2.4	Factorizations of multipliers on the ball	52			
	2.5	Functions vanishing at the origin	57			
	2.6	Examples and remarks	62			
		2.6.1 One variable factors	62			
		2.6.2 Examples	64			
		2.6.3 On $\mathcal{F}_m(n)$ and $\mathcal{F}(n)$	65			
		2.6.4 Reversibility of factorizations	67			
3	Sch	ur functions and inner functions on the bidisc	69			
	3.1		69			
	3.2	Inner Functions and Realizations	71			

	3.3	de Branges-Rovnyak kernels	76
	3.4	Agler Kernels and Factorizations	30
	3.5	Counterexamples and a converse	37
4	Beu	rling quotient module on the polydisc	91
	4.1	Introduction	<i>)</i> 1
	4.2	Proof of Theorem 4.1.1	<b>)</b> 4
	4.3	Isometric dilations	<b>)</b> 9
	4.4	Factorizations and invariant subspaces	)0
Bi	bliog	graphy 10	)5

# Notations & Abbreviations

Set of all Natural numbers.
$\mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}.$
$\{\boldsymbol{t} = (t_1, \ldots, t_n) : t_i \in \mathbb{Z}_+, i = 1, \ldots, n\}.$
$(z_1,\ldots,z_n)\in\mathbb{C}^n.$
$z_1^{k_1}\ldots z_n^{k_n}.$
$k_1 + \ldots + k_n$ .
n-tuple of commuting operators on Hilbert spaces.
$T_1^{k_1} \dots T_n^{k_n}$ .
$\{ \boldsymbol{z} :  z_i  < 1, i = 1, \dots, n \}.$
$\{m{z}:\sum_{i=1}^n  z_i ^2 < 1\}.$
Hilbert spaces.
Set of all bounded linear operators on $\mathcal{E}$ .
Set of all bounded linear operators from $\mathcal{E}$ to $\mathcal{E}_*$ .
Where ${\cal P}$ is a orthogonal projection on a Hilbert space.

# Introduction

The subject of linear operators evolved rapidly since the work of Riesz and von Neumann and their coauthors starting from 1916. Evidently, function theory profoundly impacts the development of operator theory, operator algebras, mathematical physics, and many other subjects of linear analysis. For instance, the theory of essentially bounded functions (following the Lebesgue measure theory) plays a crucial role in unifying the theory of normal operators, whereas the theory of bounded analytic functions plays a decisive role in formulating and solving several problems related to non-normal operators.

The principal goal of this thesis is to provide a further insight into the underlying connection between several variables analytic function theory and the structure of commuting tuples of bounded linear operators on Hilbert spaces. The broader approach is in line with the earlier studies of shift invariant subspaces of Beurling [29], Lax [81], and Halmos [63], the Sz.-Nagy and Foias [90] model theory, the de Branges' point of view of [37, 38] invariant subspaces that are contractively contained in the Hardy space, etc. Our contribution also follows Agler's modern approach to Schur functions [1, 2], and the line of research of Sarason in the generalization of Beurling theorem [101]. Some of our results again bring out the known contrast between the theory of single operators and the theory of multivariable operator theory.

More specifically, we study factorizations of Schur functions and Schur-Agler functions of various kinds. We relate the structure of inner functions with isometric colligations and  $C_0$  operators. We also characterize Beurling quotient modules on Hardy space over polydisc in terms of model operators. We present several results concerning de Branges-Rovnyak kernels and Agler kernels. The main contributions of this thesis are:

- 1. Factorizations of Schur-Agler functions: We present algorithms to factorize Schur functions and Schur-Agler class functions in terms of colligation matrices. More precisely, we isolate checkable conditions on colligation matrices that ensure the existence of Schur (Schur-Agler class) factors of a Schur (Schur-Agler class) function and vice versa. This study also seeks to contribute to the understanding of the delicate structure of bounded analytic functions in several complex variables.
- 2. Schur functions and inner functions on the bidisc: We study representations of inner functions on the bidisc from a fractional linear transformation point of view.

We provide sufficient conditions, in terms of colligation matrices, for the existence of two-variable inner functions, and we present classification results of de Branges-Rovnyak kernels on the polydisc and on the open unit ball of  $\mathbb{C}^n$ ,  $n \ge 1$ . We also classify, in terms of Agler kernels, two-variable Schur functions that admit a one variable factor.

3. Beurling quotient modules on the polydisc: We present a complete characterization of Beurling quotient modules of  $H^2(\mathbb{D}^n)$  in terms of model operators. We provide two applications, first, we obtain a dilation theorem for Brehmer *n*-tuples of commuting contractions, and, second, we relate joint invariant subspaces with factorizations of inner functions.

Let us now elaborate on the above content chapter-wise. Our thesis comprises three chapters, excluding a preliminary chapter. Here is the detailed outline of the main chapters:

#### **Chapter 2: Factorizations of Schur-Agler functions**

The goal of this chapter is to clarify the link between isometric colligations and factors of Schur functions. Let  $\Omega$  be an open connected set in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ ,  $n \geq 1$ . By definition, the Schur class  $\mathcal{S}(\Omega)$  consists of complex-valued analytic functions mapping from  $\Omega$  into the closed unit disk  $\overline{\mathbb{D}}$ , that is

$$\mathcal{S}(\Omega) = \{ \varphi : \Omega \to \mathbb{C} : \varphi \text{ is analytic and } \|\varphi\|_{\infty} \le 1 \},\$$

where  $\|\cdot\|_{\infty}$  denotes the supremum norm over  $\Omega$ . In other words,  $\mathcal{S}(\Omega)$  is the closed unit ball of the commutative Banach algebra  $H^{\infty}(\Omega)$ , the set of all bounded analytic functions on  $\Omega$  under the supremum norm. The elements in the set  $\mathcal{S}(\Omega)$  are called Schur functions [104, 105]. In this thesis, we will only focus on  $\Omega$  as the open unit disc  $\mathbb{D}^n$  and the open unit ball  $\mathbb{B}^n$  in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ .

Now we formulate the necessary set of notations for the main results of this chapter. Given  $1 \le m and Hilbert spaces <math>\mathcal{H}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{H}_n$ , we set

$$\mathcal{H}_m^p = \mathcal{H}_m \oplus \mathcal{H}_{m+1} \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathcal{H}_p.$$

In particular,  $\mathcal{H}_1^n = \bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{H}_i$ . Moreover, with respect to the orthogonal decomposition  $\mathcal{H}_1^n = \mathcal{H}_1^m \oplus \mathcal{H}_{m+1}^n$ , we represent an operator  $D \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_1^n)$  as

$$D = \begin{bmatrix} D_{11} & D_{12} \\ D_{21} & D_{22} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_1^m \oplus \mathcal{H}_{m+1}^n).$$

Similarly, if  $\mathcal{E}$  and  $\mathcal{E}_*$  are Hilbert spaces,  $B \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_1^n, \mathcal{E})$  and  $C \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*, \mathcal{H}_1^n)$ , then we write

$$B = \begin{bmatrix} B_1 & B_2 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_1^m \oplus \mathcal{H}_{m+1}^n, \mathcal{E}) \text{ and } C = \begin{bmatrix} C_1 \\ C_2 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*, \mathcal{H}_1^m \oplus \mathcal{H}_{m+1}^n).$$

We are ready to introduce the relevant isometric colligations:

**Definition 0.0.1.** Let  $1 \leq m < n$ . We say that an isometry  $V \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$  satisfies property  $\mathcal{F}_m(n)$  if there exist Hilbert spaces  $\mathcal{H}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{H}_n$  such that  $\mathcal{H} = \mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1^n$ , and representing V as

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B_1 & B_2 \\ C_1 & D_{11} & D_{12} \\ C_2 & D_{21} & D_{22} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1^m \oplus \mathcal{H}_{m+1}^n),$$

one has  $D_{21} = 0$  and  $aD_{12} = C_1B_2$ .

The Schur-Agler class  $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  [2] consists of scalar-valued analytic functions  $\varphi$  on  $\mathbb{D}^n$  such that  $\varphi$  satisfies the *n*-variables von Neumann inequality, that is

$$\|\varphi(T_1,\ldots,T_n)\|_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})} \leq 1,$$

for any *n*-tuples of commuting strict contractions on a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$ . The elements of  $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  are called *Schur-Agler class functions*. If  $\varphi \in \mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , then we also say that  $\varphi$  is a *function in the Schur-Agler class*  $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . The following theorem of Jim Agler [2] then obtains:

**Theorem 0.0.2** (Agler). Let  $\varphi$  be a function on  $\mathbb{D}^n$ . Then  $\varphi \in S\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  if and only if there exist Hilbert spaces  $\mathcal{H}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{H}_n$  and an isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1^n),$$

such that  $\varphi = \tau_V$  where

$$\tau_V(\boldsymbol{z}) = a + B(I_{\mathcal{H}_1^n} - E_{\mathcal{H}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z})D)^{-1}E_{\mathcal{H}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z})C,$$

$$\mathcal{H}_1^n = \bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{H}_i \text{ and } E_{\mathcal{H}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z}) = \bigoplus_{i=1}^n z_i I_{\mathcal{H}_i} \text{ for all } \boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n$$

Our first main result concerns factorizations of Schur-Agler class functions in  $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , n > 1, into Schur-Agler class factors with fewer variables.

**Theorem 0.0.3.** Let  $1 \leq m < n$ , and let  $\theta \in S\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . If  $\theta(0) \neq 0$ , then

$$\theta(\boldsymbol{z}) = \phi(z_1, \dots, z_m) \psi(z_{m+1}, \dots, z_n) \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n),$$

for some  $\phi \in SA(\mathbb{D}^m)$  and  $\psi \in SA(\mathbb{D}^{n-m})$  if and only if

$$heta(oldsymbol{z}) = au_V(oldsymbol{z}) \qquad (oldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n),$$

for some isometric colligation V satisfying property  $\mathcal{F}_m(n)$ .

Next we investigate general *n*-variables  $(n \in \mathbb{N})$  Schur-Agler class factors of Schur-Agler class functions in  $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . More specifically, for a given  $\theta \in \mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , we give a set of necessary and sufficient conditions on isometric colligations ensuring the existence of  $\varphi$  and  $\psi$  in  $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  such that  $\theta = \varphi \psi$ . Our classification is related to the following class of isometric colligations:

**Definition 0.0.4.** We say that an isometry  $V \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$  satisfies property  $\mathcal{F}(n)$  if there exist Hilbert spaces  $\{\mathcal{M}_i\}_{i=1}^n$  and  $\{\mathcal{N}_i\}_{i=1}^n$  such that

$$\mathcal{H} = \mathbb{C} \oplus \Big( \bigoplus_{i=1}^n (\mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i) \Big),$$

and representing V as

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B_1 & \cdots & B_n \\ \hline C_1 & D_{11} & \cdots & D_{1n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ \hline C_n & D_{n1} & \cdots & D_{nn} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}\Big(\mathbb{C} \oplus \Big(\bigoplus_{i=1}^n (\mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i)\Big)\Big),$$

and  $B_i$ ,  $C_i$  and  $D_{ij}$  as

$$B_i = \begin{bmatrix} B_i(1) & B_i(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i, \mathbb{C}), \quad C_i = \begin{bmatrix} C_i(1) \\ C_i(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C}, \mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i),$$

and

$$D_{ij} = \begin{bmatrix} D_{ij}(1) & D_{ij}(12) \\ D_{ij}(21) & D_{ij}(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{M}_j \oplus \mathcal{N}_j, \mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i),$$

one has

$$D_{ij}(21) = 0$$
, and  $aD_{ij}(12) = C_i(1)B_j(2)$ ,

for all i, j = 1, ..., n.

The second factorization result of this chapter states:

**Theorem 0.0.5.** Suppose  $\theta \in S\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , and suppose that  $\theta(0) \neq 0$ . Then  $\theta = \phi \psi$  for some  $\phi, \psi \in S\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  if and only if  $\theta = \tau_V$  for some isometric colligation V satisfying property  $\mathcal{F}(n)$ .

Now we consider factorizations of contractive multipliers (denoted by  $\mathcal{M}_1(H_n^2)$ ) on the Drury-Arveson space  $H_n^2$ . Recall that  $H_n^2$  is the reproducing kernel Hilbert space corresponding to the kernel

$$\mathbb{B}^n \times \mathbb{B}^n \ni (\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) \mapsto \frac{1}{1 - \langle \boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \rangle}.$$

**Theorem 0.0.6.** Suppose  $\theta \in \mathcal{M}_1(H_n^2)$  and  $\theta(0) \neq 0$ . Then the following are equivalent:

(1) There exist multipliers  $\phi \in \mathcal{M}_1(H_m^2)$  and  $\psi \in \mathcal{M}_1(H_{n-m}^2)$  such that

$$\theta(\boldsymbol{z}) = \phi(z_1, \dots, z_m) \psi(z_{m+1}, \dots, z_n) \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n).$$

(2) There exist Hilbert spaces  $\mathcal{H}_1$  and  $\mathcal{H}_2$  and isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} : \mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2) \to \mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)^n,$$

such that writing  $B = \begin{bmatrix} B(1) & B(2) \end{bmatrix}$ ,  $C = \begin{vmatrix} C_1 \\ \vdots \\ C_n \end{vmatrix}$  and  $D = \begin{vmatrix} D_1 \\ \vdots \\ D_n \end{vmatrix}$ , one has  $C_{j} = \begin{cases} \begin{bmatrix} C_{j}(1) \\ 0 \end{bmatrix} & \text{if } 1 \leq j \leq m \\ \\ \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ C_{j}(2) \end{bmatrix} & \text{if } m+1 \leq j \leq n, \end{cases}$ 

and

$$D_{j} = \begin{cases} \begin{bmatrix} D_{j}(1) & D_{j}(2) \\ 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} & \text{if } 1 \le j \le m \\ \\ \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 0 & D_{j}(3) \end{bmatrix} & \text{if } m+1 \le j \le n, \end{cases}$$

and

$$aD_i(2) = C_i(1)B(2),$$

for all  $i = 1, \ldots, m$ , and

$$\theta(\boldsymbol{z}) = a + B(I_{\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2} - E_{(\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)^n}(\boldsymbol{z})D)^{-1}E_{(\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)^n}(\boldsymbol{z})C \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n).$$

In the setting of the Drury-Arveson space, we prove the following analog of Theorem 2.3.4.

**Theorem 0.0.7.** Suppose  $\theta \in \mathcal{M}_1(H_n^2)$  and  $\theta(0) \neq 0$ . Then the following are equivalent: (1) There exist  $\phi$  and  $\psi$  in  $\mathcal{M}_1(H_n^2)$  such that  $\theta = \phi \psi$ .

(2) There exist Hilbert spaces  $\mathcal{H}_1$  and  $\mathcal{H}_2$  and isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} : \mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2) \to \mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)^n,$$

such that

$$\theta(\boldsymbol{z}) = a + B(I_{\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2} - E_{(\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)^n}(\boldsymbol{z})D)^{-1}E_{(\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)^n}(\boldsymbol{z})C \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{B}^n),$$
  
writing  $B = \begin{bmatrix} B(1) & B(2) \end{bmatrix}, C = \begin{bmatrix} C_1 \\ \vdots \\ C_n \end{bmatrix}, D = \begin{bmatrix} D_1 \\ \vdots \\ D_n \end{bmatrix}$  and  
$$\begin{bmatrix} C_i(1) \end{bmatrix} \qquad \begin{bmatrix} C_i(1) & D_i(12) \end{bmatrix}$$

$$C_i = \begin{bmatrix} C_i(1) \\ C_i(2) \end{bmatrix} \quad and \quad D_i = \begin{bmatrix} D_i(1) & D_i(12) \\ D_i(21) & D_i(2) \end{bmatrix},$$

one has

and

$$D_i(21) = 0$$
 and  $aD_i(12) = C_i(1)B(2),$ 

for all i = 1, ..., n.

Finally, we present a complete description of Schur-Agler class factors of Schur-Agler class functions on  $\mathbb{D}^n$  vanishing at the origin.

**Theorem 0.0.8.** Suppose  $\theta \in \mathcal{AS}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  and  $\theta(0) = 0$ . Then

(1)  $\theta = \phi \psi$  for some  $\phi, \psi \in S\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  and  $\psi(0) \neq 0$  if and only if there exist Hilbert spaces  $\{\mathcal{H}_i\}_{i=1}^n$ ,  $\{\mathcal{M}_i\}_{i=1}^n$  and  $\{\mathcal{N}_i\}_{i=1}^n$  and an isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & B_1 & \cdots & B_n \\ \hline C_1 & D_{11} & \cdots & D_{1n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ C_n & D_{n1} & \cdots & D_{nn} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{H}_i)),$$

such that  $\theta = \tau_V$  and  $\mathcal{H}_k = \mathcal{M}_k \oplus \mathcal{N}_k$ , k = 1, ..., n, and representing  $B_i$ ,  $C_i$  an  $D_{ij}$  as

$$B_i = [B_i(1), B_i(2)] \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i, \mathbb{C}), \quad C_i = \begin{bmatrix} C_i(1) \\ C_i(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C}, \mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i)$$

and  $D_{ij} = \begin{bmatrix} D_{ij}(1) & D_{ij}(12) \\ D_{ij}(21) & D_{ij}(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{M}_j \oplus \mathcal{N}_j, \mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i), \text{ one has } B_i(2) = 0, D_{ij}(21) = 0,$ and

$$C(1)C(1)^*D(12) = C(1)^*C(1)D(12) \quad and \quad C(1)^*C(1) > 0,$$

where 
$$i, j = 1, ..., n$$
, and  $C(1) = \begin{bmatrix} C_1(1) \\ \vdots \\ C_n(1) \end{bmatrix}$  and  $D(12) = \begin{bmatrix} D_{ij}(12) \end{bmatrix}_{i,j=1}^n$ .

(2)  $\theta = \phi \psi$  for some  $\phi, \psi \in S\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  and  $\phi(0) = 0 = \psi(0)$  if and only if there exist Hilbert spaces  $\{\mathcal{H}_i\}_{i=1}^n$ ,  $\{\mathcal{M}_i\}_{i=1}^n$  and  $\{\mathcal{N}_i\}_{i=1}^n$ , an isometry  $X \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C}, \bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{M}_i)$ , a bounded linear operator  $Y \in \mathcal{B}(\bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{N}_i, \mathbb{C})$  and an isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & B_1 & \cdots & B_n \\ \hline C_1 & D_{11} & \cdots & D_{1n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ C_n & D_{n1} & \cdots & D_{nn} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}\Big(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{H}_i)\Big),$$

such that  $\theta = \tau_V$  and  $\mathcal{H}_k = \mathcal{M}_k \oplus \mathcal{N}_k$ , k = 1, ..., n, and representing  $B_i$ ,  $C_i$  an  $D_{ij}$  as

$$B_i = [B_i(1), B_i(2)] \in \mathcal{B}\Big(\mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i, \mathbb{C}\Big), \quad C_i = \begin{bmatrix} C_i(1) \\ C_i(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}\Big(\mathbb{C}, \mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i\Big)$$

and  $D_{ij} = \begin{bmatrix} D_{ij}(1) & D_{ij}(12) \\ D_{ij}(21) & D_{ij}(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{M}_j \oplus \mathcal{N}_j, \mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i), \text{ one has } B_i(2) = 0, C_i(1) = 0,$ and

 $D_{ij}(21) = 0$ , D(12) = XY and  $X^*D(1) = 0$ ,

where

$$D(1) = [D_{ij}(1)]_{i,j=1}^n \in \mathcal{B}\Big(\bigoplus_{p=1}^n \mathcal{M}_p\Big),$$

and

$$D(12) = \left[D_{ij}(12)\right]_{i,j=1}^{n} \in \mathcal{B}\left(\bigoplus_{p=1}^{n} \mathcal{N}_{p}, \bigoplus_{p=1}^{n} \mathcal{M}_{p}\right).$$

Similar results also hold for contractive multipliers on the Drury-Arveson space.

#### Chapter 3: Schur functions and inner functions on the bidisc

In this chapter, we study representations of inner functions on the bidisc from a fractional linear transformation point of view. We provide sufficient conditions, in terms of colligation matrices, for the existence of two-variable inner functions. Our sufficient conditions are not necessary in general, and we prove a weak converse for rational inner functions that admit a one variable factorization. We also present a classification of de Branges-Rovnyak kernels on the bidisc (which equally works in the setting of  $\mathbb{D}^n$  and  $\mathbb{B}^n$ ,  $n \geq 1$ ), and classify, in terms of Agler kernels, two-variable Schur functions that admit a one variable factor.

Recall that  $C_0$  denotes the set of all contractions T on Hilbert spaces such that  $T^n \to 0$  in the strong operator topology (that is,  $||T^mh|| \to 0$  as  $m \to \infty$  for all  $h \in \mathcal{H}$ ). The first main theorem of this chapter states:

**Theorem 0.0.9.** Let  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2)$ . If  $\varphi = \tau_V$  for some isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B_1 & B_2 \\ C_1 & D_1 & D_2 \\ C_2 & 0 & D_3 \end{bmatrix} : \mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2) \to \mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2),$$

with  $D_1, D_3 \in C_0$ , then  $\varphi$  is an inner function.

Now we turn to de Branges-Rovnyak kernels on  $\mathbb{D}^n$ . Let  $\Theta \in \mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n, \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_*))$ . Then  $M_{\Theta}$  is a contraction from  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  into  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . It is now easy to check that  $K_{\Theta} \geq 0$ , where

$$K_{\Theta}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = \mathbb{S}_n(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w})^{-1}(I - \Theta(\boldsymbol{z})\Theta(\boldsymbol{w})^*) \qquad (\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^n),$$

We say that  $K_{\Theta}$  is a ( $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*)$ -valued) de Branges-Rovnyak kernel on  $\mathbb{D}^n$ . In the following, we do not assume a priori that K is analytic in  $\{z_1, \ldots, z_n\}$ .

**Theorem 0.0.10.** Let  $K : \mathbb{D}^n \times \mathbb{D}^n \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*)$  be a kernel on  $\mathbb{D}^n$ . Then  $K = K_{\Theta}$  for some Schur-Agler function  $\Theta \in \mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n, \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_*))$  and a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}$  if and only if there exist  $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*)$ -valued kernels  $K_1, \ldots, K_n$  on  $\mathbb{D}^n$  such that

$$K(oldsymbol{z},oldsymbol{w}) = \sum_{i=1}^n rac{1}{\prod\limits_{j 
eq i} (1-z_j ar{w}_j)} K_i(oldsymbol{z},oldsymbol{w}),$$

for all  $\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^n$ , and  $I_{\mathcal{E}_*} - \mathbb{S}_n^{-1} \cdot K \ge 0$ .

In the last part of this chapter we study factorizations of two-variable Schur functions in terms of Agler kernels. We prove:

**Theorem 0.0.11.** Let  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2)$  and suppose  $\varphi(\mathbf{0}) \neq 0$ . The following assertions are equivalent:

(1) There exist  $\varphi_1$  and  $\varphi_2$  in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$  such that

$$\varphi(\boldsymbol{z}) = \varphi_1(z_1)\varphi_2(z_2) \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^2).$$

(2) There exist Agler kernels  $\{K_1, K_2\}$  of  $\varphi$  such that  $K_1$  depends only on  $z_1$  and  $\bar{w}_1$ , and

$$\overline{\varphi(\mathbf{0})} K_2(\cdot, (w_1, 0)) = \overline{\varphi(w_1, 0)} K_2(\cdot, \mathbf{0}) \qquad (w_1 \in \mathbb{D}).$$

(3) There exist Agler kernels  $\{L_1, L_2\}$  of  $\varphi$  such that all the functions in  $\mathcal{H}_{L_1}$  depends only on  $z_1$ , and

$$\varphi(\mathbf{0})f(\cdot,0) = \varphi(\cdot,0)\,f(\mathbf{0}) \qquad (f \in \mathcal{H}_{L_2}).$$

(4)  $\varphi = \tau_V$  for some co-isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} \varphi(\mathbf{0}) & B_1 & B_2 \\ C_1 & D_1 & D_2 \\ C_2 & 0 & D_4 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)),$$

with  $\varphi(\mathbf{0})D_2 = C_1B_2$ .

### Chapter 4: Beurling quotient modules on the polydisc

In this chapter, we present a complete characterization of Beurling quotient modules of vector-valued Hardy space over  $\mathbb{D}^n$ . We present two applications: first, we obtain a dilation theorem for Brehmer *n*-tuples of commuting contractions, and, second, we relate joint invariant subspaces with factorizations of inner functions.

Let  $n \geq 1$  and let  $\mathcal{E}$  be a Hilbert space. The  $\mathcal{E}$ -valued Hardy space over the polydisc  $\mathbb{D}^n$ , denoted by  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , is the Hilbert space of all  $\mathcal{E}$ -valued analytic functions f on  $\mathbb{D}^n$  such that

$$\|f\| := \left(\sup_{0 \le r < 1} \int_{\mathbb{T}^n} \|f(rz_1, \dots, rz_n)\|_{\mathcal{E}}^2 dm(\boldsymbol{z})\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} < \infty,$$

where  $dm(\mathbf{z})$  is the normalized Lebesgue measure on the *n*-torus  $\mathbb{T}^n$ . Given another Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}_*$ , we denote by  $H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  the Banach space of all  $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})$ -valued bounded analytic functions on  $\mathbb{D}^n$ . A function  $\Theta \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  is called *inner* if  $f \mapsto \Theta f$  defines an isometry  $M_{\Theta} : H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n) \to H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . Finally, recall that a closed subspace  $\mathcal{Q} \subseteq H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  is said to be a *Beurling quotient module* (and  $\mathcal{Q}^{\perp}$  is a *Beurling* submodule) if

$$\mathcal{Q} = H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n) \ominus \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n) \cong H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n) / \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n),$$

for some Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}_*$  and inner function  $\Theta \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . In the context of Beurling theorem and the classical Sz.-Nagy and Foias dilation theory, it appears natural to raise the following question:

QUESTION 1. Which quotient modules of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  admit Beurling representations?

Given a quotient module  $\mathcal{Q} \subseteq H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , define the *n*-tuple of compression operators  $C_z = (C_{z_1}, \ldots, C_{z_n})$  on  $\mathcal{Q}$  by

$$C_{z_i} = P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_i} |_{\mathcal{Q}} \qquad (i = 1, \dots, n),$$

where  $P_{\mathcal{Q}} \in \mathcal{B}(H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n))$  is the orthogonal projection onto  $\mathcal{Q}$ . In the following theorem, we give the answer to Question 1:

**Theorem 0.0.12.** Let  $\mathcal{E}$  be a Hilbert space and let  $\mathcal{Q}$  be a quotient module of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . Then  $\mathcal{Q}$  is a Beurling quotient module if and only if

$$(I_{\mathcal{Q}} - C_{z_i}^* C_{z_i})(I_{\mathcal{Q}} - C_{z_j}^* C_{z_j}) = 0$$
  $(i \neq j).$ 

Now we turn to the analytic model theory in several variables. Let  $T = (T_1, \ldots, T_n)$  be a commuting tuple of contractions on a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$ . We say that T is a *Brehmer* tuple (cf. [9], [39], [79]) if

$$\sum_{F \subseteq G} (-1)^{|F|} T_F T_F^* \ge 0,$$

for every  $G \subseteq \{1, \ldots, n\}$  where |F| denotes the cardinality of F and  $T_F = \prod_{j \in F} T_j$  for all  $F \subseteq \{1, \ldots, n\}$ . We set, by convention, that  $T_{\emptyset} = I_{\mathcal{H}}$  and  $|\emptyset| = 0$ . A contraction Xon  $\mathcal{H}$  is called pure if  $X^{*n} \to 0$  as  $n \to \infty$  in the strong operator topology. A Brehmer tuple T is called a pure Brehmer tuple if  $T_i$  is pure for all  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ .

We define model operators  $T_{z_i,\Theta} = P_{\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}} M_{z_i}|_{\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}}$  for all  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ , and set

$$T_{\Theta} = (T_{z_1,\Theta}, \dots, T_{z_n,\Theta})$$

It is a natural question to ask which *n*-tuples of commuting contractions are unitarily equivalent to  $T_{\Theta}$  on Beurling quotient modules  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}$ . The following result (a refinement of Theorem 4.1.1) gives a complete answer to this question.

**Theorem 0.0.13.** Let  $T = (T_1, ..., T_n)$  be an n-tuple of commuting contractions on  $\mathcal{H}$ . The following are equivalent.

- (a)  $T \cong T_{\Theta}$  for some Beurling quotient module  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}$ .
- (b) T is a pure Brehmer tuple and  $(I_{\mathcal{H}} T_i^*T_i)(I_{\mathcal{H}} T_j^*T_j) = 0$  for all  $i \neq j$ .

In the final section of this chapter we classify factorizations of inner functions in terms of existence of certain invariant subspaces.

**Theorem 0.0.14.** Let  $\Theta \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  be an inner function. The following are equivalent.

- 1. There exist a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{F}$  and inner functions  $\Psi$  and  $\Phi$  in  $H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{F})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  and  $H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , respectively, such that  $\Theta = \Phi \Psi$ .
- 2. There exists a  $T_{\Theta}$ -invariant subspace  $\mathcal{M} \subseteq \mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}$  such that  $\mathcal{M} \oplus \mathcal{S}_{\Theta}$  is a Beurling submodule of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ .
- 3. There exists a  $T_{\Theta}$ -invariant subspace  $\mathcal{M} \subseteq \mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}$  such that

$$(I - C_i^* C_i)(I - C_j^* C_j) = 0$$
  $(i \neq j),$ 

where  $C_s = P_{\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta} \ominus \mathcal{M}} T_{z_s,\Theta} |_{\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta} \ominus \mathcal{M}}$  for all  $s = 1, \ldots, n$ .

### Chapter 1

## Preliminaries

In this chapter, we recall the necessary definitions and basic facts from classical operator theory and function theory. We also present the background ideas of Schur functions, Schur-Agler functions, and reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces. For more about Schur functions and Schur-Agler functions we refer the reader to the book by Agler and Mc-Carthy (see [6]) and the lecture notes by W.J. Helton (see [65]). We refer the reader to the book by Paulsen and Raghupathi [92] and Aronszajn [14] on reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces, and the classic by Sz.-Nagy and Foias (see [90]) on the theory of dilations and structure of contractions.

### 1.1 Reproducing Kernel Hilbert spaces

We begin by recalling the definition of kernel functions.

**Definition 1.1.1.** Let  $\mathcal{E}$  be a Hilbert space, and let  $\Omega$  be a non-empty set. A function  $K: \Omega \times \Omega \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E})$  is called a positive kernel if

$$\sum_{i,j=1}^{m} \langle K(\boldsymbol{z}_i, \boldsymbol{z}_j) \eta_j, \eta_i \rangle_{\mathcal{E}} \ge 0,$$

for all  $\{\boldsymbol{z}_1, \ldots, \boldsymbol{z}_m\} \subseteq \Omega$ ,  $\{\eta_1, \ldots, \eta_m\} \subseteq \mathcal{E}$  and  $m \geq 1$ .

We often say that K is a *kernel* and denote it by  $K \ge 0$ .

Let K be a  $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E})$ -valued kernel function, and let  $\mathcal{H}_K$  be the closure of the linear space  $\left\{\sum_{i=1}^m K(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z}_i)\eta_i : \boldsymbol{z} \in \Omega, \ \eta \in \mathcal{E} \text{ and } m \in \mathbb{N}\right\}$  with respect to the inner product

$$\langle K(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w})\eta, K(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z})\zeta \rangle := \langle K(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w})\eta, \zeta \rangle_{\mathcal{E}},$$

for all  $\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \Omega$  and  $\eta, \zeta \in \mathcal{E}$ . Then  $\mathcal{H}_K$  forms a Hilbert space of  $\mathcal{E}$ -valued functions on  $\Omega$  and

$$\mathcal{H}_K = \overline{\operatorname{span}} \{ K(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \eta : \eta \in \mathcal{E} \text{ and } \boldsymbol{w} \in \Omega \}.$$

The following equality, follows from the above inner product, is known as the reproducing property:

$$\langle f, K(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z})\eta \rangle = \langle f(z), \eta \rangle_{\mathcal{E}},$$

for all  $\boldsymbol{z} \in \Omega$ ,  $f \in \mathcal{H}_K$  and  $\eta \in \mathcal{E}$ . Let  $\mathcal{H}_K$  be  $\mathcal{E}$ -valued reproducing kernel Hilbert space corresponding to a  $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E})$ -valued kernel function K. Suppose  $\boldsymbol{w} \in \Omega$  and  $ev(\boldsymbol{w}) : \mathcal{H}_K \to \mathcal{E}$ is the evaluation, that is

$$ev(\boldsymbol{w})(f) = f(\boldsymbol{w}) \qquad (f \in \mathcal{H}_K).$$

Then

$$K(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = ev(\boldsymbol{z})ev(\boldsymbol{w})^* \qquad (\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \Omega).$$

Now let  $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{C}^n$  be a domain and let  $\mathcal{H}_K$  be a reproducing kernel Hilbert space of analytic functions on  $\Omega$ . In this case, K is analytic in the first variables and we call it as an *analytic kernel*. We also call  $\mathcal{H}_K$  as an *analytic reproducing kernel Hilbert space*. Suppose  $\mathcal{H}_K$  is an analytic reproducing kernel Hilbert space, and let  $z_i \mathcal{H}_K \subseteq \mathcal{H}_K$  for all  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ . Then

$$(M_{z_i}f)(\boldsymbol{w}) = w_i f(\boldsymbol{w}) \qquad (\boldsymbol{w} \in \Omega, f \in \mathcal{H}_K),$$

for all i = 1, ..., n, defines a commuting tuple of bounded linear operators  $(M_{z_1}, ..., M_{z_n})$ on  $\mathcal{H}_K$ . It is easy to verify that

$$M_{z_i}^*(K(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w})\eta) = \overline{w_i}K(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w})\eta,$$

for all  $\boldsymbol{w} \in \Omega$ ,  $\eta \in \mathcal{E}$  and i = 1, ..., n. The following is a list of examples for analytic reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces:

**Example 1.1.2.** 1. Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ . The Hardy space  $H^2(\mathbb{D}^n)$  on the unit polydisc  $\mathbb{D}^n$  is a reproducing kernel Hilbert space with the Szegö kernel

$$\mathbb{S}_n(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = \prod_{i=1}^n (1 - z_i \overline{w_i})^{-1} \qquad (\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^n)$$

2. Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ . The Drury-Arveson space  $H_n^2$  on the unit ball  $\mathbb{B}^n$  is a reproducing kernel Hilbert space with the Drury-Arveson kernel

$$k_n(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = (1 - \langle \boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \rangle_{\mathbb{C}^n})^{-1} \qquad (\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{B}^n).$$

3. Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  and let  $\alpha > n$ . The weighted Bergman space  $L^2_{a,\alpha}(\mathbb{B}^n)$  on the unit ball  $\mathbb{B}^n$  is a reproducing kernel Hilbert space with the weighted Bergman kernel

$$K_{L^2_{\boldsymbol{a}, \boldsymbol{lpha}}(\mathbb{B}^n)}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = (1 - \langle \boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} 
angle_{\mathbb{C}^n})^{-lpha} \qquad (\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{B}^n).$$

when  $\alpha = n$ ,  $L^2_{a,\alpha}(\mathbb{B}^n)$  is the usual Hardy space  $H^2(\mathbb{B}^n)$ .

4. Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ . The Dirichlet space  $\mathcal{D}(\mathbb{B}^n)$  on the unit ball  $\mathbb{B}^n$  is a reproducing kernel Hilbert space with the Dirichlet kernel

$$K_{\mathcal{D}(\mathbb{B}^n)}(oldsymbol{z},oldsymbol{w}) = 1 + log rac{1}{1 - \langle oldsymbol{z},oldsymbol{w}
angle} \qquad (oldsymbol{z},oldsymbol{w}\in\mathbb{B}^n).$$

5. Let  $\lambda = (\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_n)$ , where  $\lambda_i > -1$  and  $i = 1, \dots, n$ . The weighted Bergman space  $L^2_{a,\lambda}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  on the unit polydisc  $\mathbb{D}^n$  is a reproducing kernel Hilbert space with kernel

$$K_{L^2_{a,\lambda}(\mathbb{D}^n)}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = \prod_{i=1}^n \frac{1}{(1 - z_i \overline{w_i})^{2+\lambda_i}} \qquad (\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^n)$$

Now we turn to multipliers on reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces. Let  $\mathcal{E}_1$  and  $\mathcal{E}_2$  be two Hilbert spaces. Let  $\mathcal{H}_{K_1}$  and  $\mathcal{H}_{K_2}$  be two reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces where  $K_j: \Omega \times \Omega \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_j)$ . A function  $\Theta: \Omega \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_1, \mathcal{E}_2)$  is said to be a multiplier if  $\Theta f \in \mathcal{H}_{K_2}$ for all  $f \in \mathcal{H}_{K_1}$ . The set of all multipliers is denoted by  $\mathcal{M}(\mathcal{H}_{K_1}, \mathcal{H}_{K_2})$ , that is

$$\mathcal{M}(H_{K_1}, H_{K_2}) = \{ \Theta : \Omega \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_1, \mathcal{E}_2) : \Theta H_{K_1} \subseteq H_{K_2} \}$$

By an application of the closed graph theorem, a multiplier  $\Theta$  in  $\mathcal{M}(H_{K_1}, H_{K_2})$  defines a bounded multiplication operator  $M_{\Theta}: H_{K_1} \to H_{K_2}$  as

$$(M_{\Theta}f)(\omega) = (\Theta f)(\omega) = f(\omega)\Theta(\omega),$$

for all  $f \in H_{K_1}$  and  $\omega \in \Omega$ . The multiplication operator  $M_{\Theta}$  has the following property

$$M_{\Theta}^*(K_2(\cdot,\omega)\eta) = K_2(\cdot,\omega)\Theta(\omega)^*\eta,$$

for all  $w \in \Omega$  and  $\eta \in \mathcal{E}$ . Indeed, for  $f \in H_{K_1}$ , we have

$$\langle f, M_{\Theta}^*(K_2(\cdot, \omega)\eta) \rangle = \langle \Theta f, K_2(\cdot, \omega)\eta \rangle$$
  
=  $\langle \Theta(\omega)f(\omega), \eta \rangle$   
=  $\langle f(\omega), \Theta(\omega)^*\eta \rangle$   
=  $\langle f, K_2(\cdot, \omega)\Theta(\omega)^*\eta \rangle.$ 

Moreover,  $\mathcal{M}(H_{K_1}, H_{K_2})$  is a Banach space with respect to the norm

$$\|\Theta\|_{\mathcal{M}(H_{K_1}, H_{K_2})} := \|M_{\Theta}\|_{\mathcal{B}(H_{K_1}, H_{K_2})},$$

for all  $\Theta \in \mathcal{M}(H_{K_1}, H_{K_2})$ . If  $K_1 = K_2$ , we denote  $\mathcal{M}(H_{K_1}, H_{K_1})$  simply by  $\mathcal{M}(H_{K_1})$  is a Banach algebra with the norm  $\|\cdot\|_{\mathcal{M}(H_{K_1})}$ . The following result characterizes multipliers in terms of reproducing kernels.

**Theorem 1.1.3.** Let  $K_j : \Omega \times \Omega \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_j), j = 1, 2$ , be analytic kernels. Suppose  $H_{K_1}$ and  $H_{K_2}$  are the corresponding analytic reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces, and suppose  $\Theta: \Omega \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_1, \mathcal{E}_2)$  is a function. Then the following are equivalent:

(i)  $\Theta \in \mathcal{M}(H_{K_1}, H_{K_2}).$ (ii) There exists a constant c > 0 such that  $(\mu, \nu) \mapsto c^2 K_2(\mu, \nu) - \Theta(\mu) K_1(\mu, \nu) \Theta(\nu)^* \quad (\mu, \nu \in \Omega),$ is a kernel.

An analytic kernel  $K: \Omega \times \Omega \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E})$  is said to be quasi-scalar kernel if

$$K(z,w) = k(z,w)I_{\mathcal{E}}$$
  $(z,w\in\Omega),$ 

for some scalar kernel k on  $\Omega$ . In this case, we have  $\mathcal{H}_K = H_k \otimes \mathcal{E}$ .

**Theorem 1.1.4** ([6]). Let  $H_k$  be a reproducing kernel Hilbert space with quasi-scalar kernel k on  $\Omega$ . Let  $\Theta : \Omega \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_1, \mathcal{E}_2)$  be a function. Then the following are equivalent

- (i)  $\Theta \in \mathcal{M}(H_k \otimes \mathcal{E}_1, H_k \otimes \mathcal{E}_2).$
- (ii) The operator

$$T(k(\cdot,\omega)\otimes\eta) = k(\cdot,\omega)\otimes\Theta(\omega)^*\eta \quad (\omega\in\Omega,\ \eta\in\mathcal{E}_2),$$

defines a bounded linear operator  $T: H_k \otimes \mathcal{E}_1 \to H_k \otimes \mathcal{E}_2$ .

In this case, T is the adjoint of  $M_{\Theta}$ . Below we give a list of examples of multiplier algebras:

## **Example 1.1.5.** 1. Let $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ be the $\mathcal{E}$ -valued Hardy space on $\mathbb{D}^n$ . Then $\mathcal{M}(H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)) = H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , the Banach algebra of $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E})$ -valued bounded analytic functions on $\mathbb{D}^n$ .

- 2. Let  $L^2_a(\mathbb{D}^n, \mathcal{E})$  be the  $\mathcal{E}$ -valued Bergman space on  $\mathbb{D}^n$ . Then  $\mathcal{M}(L^2_a(\mathbb{D}^n, \mathcal{E})) = H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ .
- 3. Let  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{B}^n)$  be the  $\mathcal{E}$ -valued Hardy space on  $\mathbb{B}^n$ . Then  $\mathcal{M}(H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{B}^n)) = H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{B}^n)$ , the Banach algebra of  $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E})$ -valued bounded analytic functions on  $\mathbb{B}^n$ .
- 4. Let  $L^2_a(\mathbb{B}^n, \mathcal{E})$  be the  $\mathcal{E}$ -valued Bergman space on  $\mathbb{B}^n$ . Then  $\mathcal{M}(L^2_a(\mathbb{B}^n, \mathcal{E})) = H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{B}^n)$ .
- 5. Let  $H^2_n(\mathcal{E})$  be the  $\mathcal{E}$ -valued Drury-Arveson space on  $\mathbb{B}^n$ . Then

 $\mathcal{M}(H_n^2(\mathcal{E})) = \{ \Phi : \mathbb{B}^n \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}) \text{ analytic and } \sup \|\Phi(rT)\| < \infty \},\$ 

where the supremum is taken over  $r \in (0, 1)$  and commuting n-tuples  $T = (T_1, \ldots, T_n)$ on some Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$  such that  $\sum_{j=1}^n T_j T_j^* \leq I_{\mathcal{H}}$  (see [16]). It is worthwhile to note that the multiplier algebra  $\mathcal{M}(\mathcal{D}(\mathbb{D}))$  of the Dirichlet space  $\mathcal{D}(\mathbb{D})$  is a proper subalgebra of  $H^{\infty}(\mathbb{D})$ . Also, note that if  $n \geq 2$ , than  $\mathcal{M}(H_n^2) \subsetneq H^{\infty}(\mathbb{B}^n)$  the inclusion is contractive, and the multiplier norm and the supremum norm on the ball are not equivalent (see [64]).

### **1.2** Schur functions

We begin with the definition of Schur functions. Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\Omega = \mathbb{D}^n$  or  $\mathbb{B}^n$ , and let  $\mathcal{E}$  and  $\mathcal{E}_*$  be Hilbert spaces. Let  $H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  denote the Banach space of all  $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})$ -valued bounded analytic functions on  $\mathbb{D}^n$  with the supremum norm

$$\|\Phi\|_{\infty} := \sup\{\|\Phi(\boldsymbol{z})\| : \boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n\} \qquad (\Phi \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)).$$

A function  $\Phi \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  is said to be *Schur function* if  $\|\Phi\|_{\infty} \leq 1$ . We denote by  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^n, \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*, \mathcal{E}))$  the set of all *Schur functions* defined on  $\mathbb{D}^n$ , that is

$$\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^n, \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*, \mathcal{E})) = \{ \Phi : \mathbb{D}^n \to \mathbb{C} : \Phi \text{ is analytic and } \|\Phi\|_{\infty} \le 1 \}.$$

When  $\mathcal{E}_* = \mathcal{E} = \mathbb{C}$ , we will simply denote the set of all scalar valued *Schur functions* on  $\mathbb{D}$  by  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$ , that is,

 $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}) = \{ \varphi : \mathbb{D} \to \mathbb{C} : \varphi \text{ is analytic and } \|\varphi\|_{\infty} := \sup\{ |\varphi(\boldsymbol{z})| : \boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D} \} \leq 1 \}.$ 

We introduce the Schur functions on  $\Omega = \mathbb{B}^n$  in subsection 1.2.6. The structure of Schur functions is closely related to operators, namely, colligation operators, on Hilbert spaces.

### 1.2.1 Colligation operators and transfer functions

A colligation (or scattering operator matrix) [40] is any bounded linear operator V of the form -

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} A & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} : \mathcal{E} \oplus \mathcal{H} \to \mathcal{E}_* \oplus \mathcal{H},$$

where  $\mathcal{H}, \mathcal{E}$  and  $\mathcal{E}_*$  are Hilbert spaces. The colligation is said to be isometric colligation (unitary colligation) if V is isometry (unitary). Now, let  $\mathcal{H}$  be a Hilbert space and let

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} : \mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H} \to \mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}, \qquad (1.2.1)$$

be an isometry. The *transfer function realization* of the isometric colligation V is defined by

$$\tau_V(z) = a + zB(I_{\mathcal{H}} - zD)^{-1}C \qquad (z \in \mathbb{D})$$

Since V is an isometry, it is easy to see that D is a contraction, and hence ||zD|| = |z|||D|| < 1 for all  $z \in \mathbb{D}$ . It follows that  $\tau_V$  defined above is analytic on  $\mathbb{D}$ . Since

 $V^*V = I$ , we have

$$\begin{bmatrix} |a|^2 + C^*C & \overline{a}B + C^*D \\ aB^* + D^*C & B^*B + D^*D \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & I_{\mathcal{H}} \end{bmatrix}.$$

Using this, we calculate

$$1 - \overline{\tau_V(z)}\tau_V(z) = 1 - |a|^2 - z\overline{a}B(I - zD)^{-1}C - a\overline{z}C^*(I - \overline{z}D^*)^{-1}B^* - |z|^2C^*(I - \overline{z}D^*)^{-1}B^*B(I - zD)^{-1}C = C^*C + zC^*D(I - zD)^{-1}C + \overline{z}C^*(I - \overline{z}D^*)^{-1}D^*C - |z|^2(I - \overline{z}D^*)^{-1}(I - D^*D)(I - zD)^{-1}C = C^*(I - \overline{z}D^*)^{-1}[(I - \overline{z}D^*)(I - zD) + z(I - \overline{z}D^*)D + \overline{z}D^*(I - zD) - |z|^2I + |z|^2D^*D](I - zD)^{-1}C = C^*(I - \overline{z}D^*)^{-1}[(1 - |z|^2)I](I - zD)^{-1}C.$$

In particular,  $|\tau_V(z)| \leq 1$  for all  $z \in \mathbb{D}$ , and hence  $\tau_V \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$ . Now we prove the converse:

**Theorem 1.2.1** (I. Schur). Let  $\varphi$  be a function on  $\mathbb{D}$ . Then  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$  if and only if there exist a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$  and an isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}),$$

such that  $\varphi = \tau_V$ .

*Proof.*  $(\Rightarrow)$  This part follows from the above discussion.

( $\Leftarrow$ ) Suppose  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$ . Then  $M_{\varphi}$  defines a contraction on  $H^2(\mathbb{D})$ . That is,  $I - M_{\varphi}M_{\varphi}^* \ge 0$ , and hence, a simple calculation shows that

$$\langle (I - M_{\varphi} M_{\varphi}^*) \mathbb{S}(\cdot, w), \mathbb{S}(\cdot, z) \rangle = \frac{1 - \varphi(z) \overline{\varphi(w)}}{1 - z \overline{w}} = (1 - \varphi(z) \overline{\varphi(w)}) \mathbb{S}(z, w).$$

Therefore,  $(1 - \varphi(z)\overline{\varphi(w)}) \mathbb{S}(z, w)$  is a kernel on  $\mathbb{D}$  (see Lemma 1.2.2). Since a kernel can always be realized as a Grammian, it follows that there exists a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$  and a function  $f : \mathbb{D} \to \mathcal{H}$  such that

$$(1 - \varphi(z)\overline{\varphi(w)})\mathbb{S}(z,w) = \langle f(z), f(w) \rangle_{\mathcal{H}}.$$

Since  $S(z, w) = (1 - z\overline{w})^{-1}$ , it follows that

$$1 + \langle zf(z), wf(w) \rangle_{\mathcal{H}} = \varphi(z)\overline{\varphi(w)} + \langle f(z), f(w) \rangle_{\mathcal{H}}.$$
 (1.2.2)

Therefore, the map

$$V: \begin{pmatrix} 1\\ zf(z) \end{pmatrix} \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} \varphi(z)\\ f(z) \end{pmatrix}, \tag{1.2.3}$$

extends linearly to an isometry on

$$\overline{\operatorname{span}}\left\{ \begin{pmatrix} 1\\ zf(z) \end{pmatrix} : z \in \mathbb{D} \right\}.$$

Adding an infinite dimensional summand to  $\mathcal{H}$ , if necessary, V can then be extended to an isometry from  $\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}$  to  $\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}$ . We again denote the extension by V. Set

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}).$$

Note that (1.2.2) implies in particular that

$$a + zBf(z) = \varphi(z)$$
, and  
 $C + zDf(z) = f(z)$ .

By the second equality, we have

$$f(z) = (I - zD)^{-1}C,$$

and then, by the first equality above, we have

$$\varphi(z) = a + zB(I - zD)^{-1}C \qquad (z \in \mathbb{D}).$$

### 1.2.2 Two variables Schur functions

We continue the discussion by presenting a transfer function realization of two variables Schur functions (see [5] and also page 171, [6]). We begin with a lemma (which is also valid for Schur functions on  $\mathbb{B}^n$ ).

**Lemma 1.2.2.** If  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , then

$$K_{arphi}(oldsymbol{z},oldsymbol{w}) = rac{1-arphi(oldsymbol{z})arphi(oldsymbol{w})}{\prod_{i=1}^n(1-z_i\overline{w_i})} \qquad (oldsymbol{z},oldsymbol{w}\in\mathbb{D}^n),$$

is a kernel on  $\mathbb{D}^n$ .

Proof. Let  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . Then  $M_{\varphi} \in \mathcal{B}(H^2(\mathbb{D}^n))$  is a contraction, or, equivalently,  $I - M_{\varphi}M_{\varphi}^* \ge 0$  on  $H^2(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . A simple calculation shows that

$$\langle (I - M_{\varphi} M_{\varphi}^*) \mathbb{S}_n(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}), \mathbb{S}_n(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z}) \rangle = \frac{1 - \varphi(\boldsymbol{z}) \overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{w})}}{\prod_{i=1}^n (1 - z_i \overline{w_i})},$$

where

$$\mathbb{S}_n(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = \prod_{i=1}^n \frac{1}{1 - z_i \bar{w}_i} \qquad (\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^n),$$

is the Szegö kernel on  $\mathbb{D}^n$ . Let  $\{z_1, \ldots, z_m\} \subseteq \mathbb{D}^n$ ,  $\{c_1, \ldots, c_m\} \subseteq \mathbb{C}^n$ , and  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ . Then

$$\sum_{i=1}^{m} \sum_{i=1}^{m} c_i \overline{c_j} K_{\varphi}(\boldsymbol{z}_j, \boldsymbol{z}_i) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \sum_{i=1}^{m} c_i \overline{c_j} \langle (I - M_{\varphi} M_{\varphi}^*) \mathbb{S}_n(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z}_i), \mathbb{S}_n(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z}_j) \rangle$$
$$= \langle (I - M_{\varphi} M_{\varphi}^*) \sum_{i=1}^{m} c_i \mathbb{S}_n(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z}_i), \sum_{j=1}^{m} c_j \mathbb{S}_n(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z}_j) \rangle$$
$$= \| (I - M_{\varphi} M_{\varphi}^*)^{\frac{1}{2}} \sum_{i=1}^{m} c_i \mathbb{S}_n(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z}_i) \|^2 \ge 0.$$

Therefore,  $K_{\varphi}$  is a kernel on  $\mathbb{D}^n$ .

The following is one of the most influential and useful results in multivariable operator theory and we refer the reader to [2, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23, 31, 33, 34, 73, 80] and the references therein for a wide application and several connecting results.

**Theorem 1.2.3.** Let  $\varphi : \mathbb{D}^2 \to \mathbb{C}$  be a function. The following are equivalent: (1)  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2)$ .

(2) Then there exist kernels  $K_1, K_2 : \mathbb{D}^2 \times \mathbb{D}^2 \to \mathbb{C}$  (known as Agler kernels) such that

$$1 - \varphi(\boldsymbol{z})\overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{w})} = (1 - z_1 \overline{w_1})K_1(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) + (1 - z_2 \overline{w_2})K_2(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) \qquad (\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2)$$

(3) There exist Hilbert spaces  $\mathcal{H}_1$  and  $\mathcal{H}_2$  and a unitary/isometric/co-isometric/contractive colligation operator

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)),$$

such that  $\varphi = \tau_V$ , where

$$\tau_V(\boldsymbol{z}) = a + B(I_{\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2} - E_{\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2}(\boldsymbol{z})D)^{-1}E_{\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2}(\boldsymbol{z})C,$$

and  $E_{\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2}(\boldsymbol{z}) = z_1 I_{\mathcal{H}_1} \oplus z_2 I_{\mathcal{H}_2}$  for all  $\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ .

*Proof.* (1)  $\Rightarrow$  (2) First we assume that  $\varphi$  is an inner function. Let  $S_1$  be the maximal  $M_{z_1}$  invariant subspace of  $\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}$  (where  $\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi} = H^2(\mathbb{D}) \ominus \varphi H^2(\mathbb{D})$ ), that is,

$$\mathcal{S}_1 = \{ f \in \mathcal{Q}_{\varphi} : z_1^n f \in \mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}, \ \forall n \in \mathbb{Z}_+ \}.$$

Set  $S_2 = Q_{\varphi} \ominus S_1$ . Since  $S_1$  and  $S_2$  are closed subspace of  $Q_{\varphi}$ , then they are reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces with kernels

$$K_{\mathcal{S}_i}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = P_{\mathcal{S}_i}(K_{\mathcal{Q}_{\omega}}(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}))(\boldsymbol{z}),$$

where

$$K_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = rac{1 - \varphi(\boldsymbol{z})\varphi(\boldsymbol{w})}{(1 - z_1\overline{w_1})(1 - z_2\overline{w_2})},$$

for all  $\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ . From the definition of  $\mathcal{S}_1$ , it is clear that  $z_1 \mathcal{S}_1 \subseteq \mathcal{S}_1$ . Since  $M_{z_2}^* \mathcal{Q}_{\varphi} \subseteq \mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}$  and  $\{M_{z_1}, M_{z_2}\}$  are doubly commuting, it follows that  $M_{z_2}^* \mathcal{S}_1 \subseteq \mathcal{S}_1$ , and consequently,  $z_2 \mathcal{S}_2 \subseteq \mathcal{S}_2$ . Note that  $\mathcal{S}_j \subseteq \mathcal{Q}_{\varphi} \subseteq H^2(\mathbb{D}^2)$ , hence,  $\|M_{z_j}|_{\mathcal{S}_j}\|_{\mathcal{S}_j} = 1$  for j = 1, 2. It follows that

$$K_j(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = (1 - z_j \overline{w_j}) K_{\mathcal{S}_j}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w})$$

is a kernel for j = 1, 2. Now

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{1 - \varphi(\boldsymbol{z})\overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{w})}}{(1 - z_1\overline{w_1})(1 - z_2\overline{w_2})} &= K_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) \\ &= K_{\mathcal{S}_1}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) + K_{\mathcal{S}_2}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) \\ &= \frac{K_1(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w})}{1 - z_1\overline{w_1}} + \frac{K_2(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w})}{1 - z_2\overline{w_2}}. \end{aligned}$$

For the general case, assume that  $\varphi$  is a non-inner function. Then by a well known result of Rudin [97, Theorem 5.5.1], there exists a sequence of inner functions  $\{\varphi_n\}_{n\geq 1}$ such that  $\varphi_n \to \varphi$  uniformly on compact subsets of  $\mathbb{D}^2$ . Let  $\{K_n^1, K_n^2\}$  be Agler kernels associated with  $\varphi_n$  for each  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ . Since  $\mathcal{H}_{K_n^j}$  is contractively contained in  $H^2(\mathbb{D}^2)$ , we have

$$|K_n^j(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w})| \le \|K_n^j(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w})\| \|K_n^j(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z})\| \le \frac{1}{\sqrt{(1 - |w_1|^2)(1 - |w_2|^2)}} \frac{1}{\sqrt{(1 - |z_1|^2)(1 - |z_2|^2)}},$$

for all  $\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  and j = 1, 2. Since  $K_n^j$  is locally uniformly bounded, then it forms a normal family for each j = 1, 2. Therefore by Montel's theorem there exists a subsequence  $\{\varphi_{n_k}\}$  of  $\{\varphi_n\}$  such that  $\{K_{n_k}^j\}$  converges to kernel  $K^j$  uniformly on compact subsets of  $\mathbb{D}^2$  for each j = 1, 2. And finally, we have

$$\frac{1-\varphi(\boldsymbol{z})\overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{w})}}{(1-z_1\overline{w_1})(1-z_2\overline{w_2})}=\frac{K^1(\boldsymbol{z},\boldsymbol{w})}{1-z_1\overline{w_1}}+\frac{K^2(\boldsymbol{z},\boldsymbol{w})}{1-z_2\overline{w_2}}.$$

 $(2) \Rightarrow (3)$  Let  $\{K_1, K_2\}$  be Agler kernels such that

$$1 - \varphi(\boldsymbol{z})\overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{w})} = (1 - z_1 \overline{w_1})K_1(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) + (1 - z_2 \overline{w_2})K_2(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) \qquad (\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2).$$

By the reproducing property, we have

$$1 - \varphi(\boldsymbol{z})\overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{w})} = (1 - z_1 \bar{w}_1) \langle K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}), K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z}) \rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{K_1}} + (1 - z_2 \overline{w_2}) \langle K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}), K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z}) \rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{K_2}},$$

and hence, by rearranging terms

$$1 + \langle \overline{w_1} K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}), \overline{z_1} K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z}) \rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{K_1}} + \langle \overline{w_2} K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}), \overline{z_2} K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z}) \rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{K_2}} = \varphi(\boldsymbol{z}) \overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{w})} \\ + \langle K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}), K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z}) \rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{K_1}} + \langle K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}), K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z}) \rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{K_2}},$$

for all  $\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ . Therefore

$$V: \begin{pmatrix} 1\\ \overline{w_1}K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w})\\ \overline{w_2}K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \end{pmatrix} \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} \overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{w})}\\ K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w})\\ K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \end{pmatrix} \qquad (\boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2), \qquad (1.2.4)$$

defines an isometry from  $\mathcal{D}$  onto  $\mathcal{R}$ , where

$$\mathcal{D} = \overline{\operatorname{span}} \left\{ egin{pmatrix} 1 \ \overline{w_1} K_1(\cdot, oldsymbol{w}) \ \overline{w_2} K_2(\cdot, oldsymbol{w}) \end{pmatrix} : oldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2 
ight\} \subseteq \mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{K_1} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{K_2},$$

and

$$\mathcal{R} = \overline{\operatorname{span}} \left\{ egin{pmatrix} \overline{arphi(oldsymbol{w})} \ K_1(\cdot,oldsymbol{w}) \ K_2(\cdot,oldsymbol{w}) \end{pmatrix} : oldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2 
ight\} \subseteq \mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{K_1} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{K_2}$$

Clearly V extends to a contractive map on  $\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{K_1} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{K_2}$ . By adding an infinite dimensional Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$ , if necessary, V extends to an isometry (unitary) from  $\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{K_1} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_{K_2} \oplus \mathcal{H})$  into itself. Let

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{K_1} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_{K_2} \oplus \mathcal{H})).$$

From (1.2.4) we get

$$A + BE^*_{\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2}(\boldsymbol{w}) \begin{pmatrix} K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \\ K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \end{pmatrix} = \overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{w})},$$
$$C + DE^*_{\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2}(\boldsymbol{w}) \begin{pmatrix} K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \\ K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \\ K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \end{pmatrix},$$

and hence

$$\varphi(\boldsymbol{z}) = A^* + C^* (I - E_{\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2}(\boldsymbol{z}) D^*)^{-1} E_{\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2}(\boldsymbol{z}) B^*.$$

The proof of  $(3) \Rightarrow (1)$  is similar to the above computation (or see the proof of Theorem 1.2.1).

### 1.2.3 Schur-Agler functions

Let  $\mathcal{E}$  and  $\mathcal{E}_*$  be Hilbert spaces. The *Schur-Agler class*  $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n, \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_*))$  consists of  $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_*)$ -valued analytic functions  $\varphi$  on  $\mathbb{D}^n$  such that  $\varphi$  satisfies the *n*-variables von

Neumann inequality

$$\|\varphi(T_1,\ldots,T_n)\|_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})} \le 1,$$

for arbitrary *n*-tuples of commuting strict contractions  $T = (T_1, \ldots, T_n)$  on Hilbert spaces arbitrary  $\mathcal{H}$ . Here

$$\varphi(T_1,\ldots,T_n)=\sum_{\boldsymbol{k}\in\mathbb{Z}_+^n}\varphi_{\boldsymbol{k}}\otimes T^{\boldsymbol{k}},$$

where  $\varphi = \sum_{\boldsymbol{k} \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}} \varphi_{\boldsymbol{k}} \boldsymbol{z}^{\boldsymbol{k}}, \ \varphi_{\boldsymbol{k}} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_{*}), \text{ and } T^{\boldsymbol{k}} = T_{1}^{k_{1}} \cdots T_{n}^{k_{n}} \text{ for all } \boldsymbol{k} = (k_{1}, \ldots, k_{n}) \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}$ . The elements of  $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^{n}, \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_{*}))$  are called *Schur-Agler functions*. We denote by  $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^{n})$  the scalar valued Schur-Agler functions on  $\mathbb{D}^{n}$ .

Following the classical (one variable) von Neumann inequality, Ando [12] proved that the von Neumann inequality also holds for commuting pairs of contractions. On the other hand, the von Neumann inequality does not hold in general for *n*-tuples, n > 2, of commuting contractions [45, 111]. It follows then that

$$\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}) = \mathcal{S}\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{D}) \text{ and } \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2) = \mathcal{S}\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{D}^2),$$

but  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^n) \supseteq \mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  for all n > 2.

**Example 1.2.4** (Kaijser–Varopoulos polynomial). Consider the following degree (2, 2, 2) homogeneous polynomial in  $z_1, z_2$  and  $z_3$  variables

$$p(z_1, z_2, z_3) = \frac{1}{5}(z_1^2 + z_2^2 + z_3^2 - 2z_1z_2 - 2z_2z_3 - 2z_3z_1).$$

It can be easily show that  $\|p\|_{\infty} = 1$ . However, there exist commuting contractions  $T_1, T_2$ and  $T_3$  such that  $\|p(T_1, T_2, T_3)\| = \frac{6}{5} > 1$ . Hence  $p \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^3)$ , but  $p \notin \mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^3)$ .

The following result is due to Agler [2]:

**Theorem 1.2.5** (Agler). Let  $\varphi$  be a function on  $\mathbb{D}^n$ . Then  $\varphi \in S\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  if and only if there exist Hilbert spaces  $\mathcal{H}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{H}_n$ , and an isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1^n),$$

such that  $\varphi = \tau_V$  where

$$\tau_V(\boldsymbol{z}) = a + B(I_{\mathcal{H}_1^n} - E_{\mathcal{H}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z})D)^{-1}E_{\mathcal{H}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z})C,$$

$$\mathcal{H}_1^n = \bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{H}_i \text{ and } E_{\mathcal{H}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z}) = \bigoplus_{i=1}^n z_i I_{\mathcal{H}_i} \text{ for all } \boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n.$$

We also have the following analog of Theorem 1.2.3:

**Theorem 1.2.6.** Given a function  $\theta : \mathbb{D}^n \to \mathbb{C}$ , the following are equivalent:

- (1)  $\theta \in \mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n).$
- (2) There exist kernels  $K_1, \ldots, K_n$  (known as Agler kernels) on  $\mathbb{D}^n$  such that

$$1 - \theta(\boldsymbol{z})\overline{\theta(\boldsymbol{w})} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} (1 - z_i \overline{w_i}) K_i(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}), \qquad (\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^n).$$

We now define the Schur-Agler norm of a function  $f \in S\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{D}^n, \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_*))$ :

$$||f||_{sa} = \sup_{T} ||f(T)||,$$

where the supremum is taken over all *n*-tuples  $T = (T_1, \ldots, T_n)$  of commuting strict contractions on some Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$ . Clearly, supremum norm is dominated by Schur-Agler norm, that is  $||f||_{\infty} \leq ||f||_{sa}$  for all  $f \in S\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{D}^n, \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_*))$ .

**Theorem 1.2.7** (see [61] and [67]). Let  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^n, \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_*))$ . Then  $\varphi \in \mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n, \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_*))$  if and only if

$$\|f\|_{\mathcal{SA}} = \|f\|_{\infty}.$$

In general, the condition  $z_1 f \in S\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ ,  $n \geq 3$ , for an analytic function f on  $\mathbb{D}^n$  does not force  $f \in S\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  (see [60]).

#### **1.2.4** Inner functions

Let  $\mathcal{E}$  be a Hilbert space. Recall that the  $\mathcal{E}$ -valued Hardy space over the polydisc  $\mathbb{D}^n$ , denoted by  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , is the Hilbert space of all  $\mathcal{E}$ -valued analytic functions f on  $\mathbb{D}^n$  such that

$$||f|| := \left(\sup_{0 \le r < 1} \int_{\mathbb{T}^n} ||f(rz_1, \dots, rz_n)||_{\mathcal{E}}^2 dm(z)\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} < \infty,$$

where  $z = (z_1, \ldots, z_n)$  and dm(z) is the normalized Lebesgue measure on the *n*-torus  $\mathbb{T}^n$ . A function  $\Theta \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*, \mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  is called *inner* if  $f \mapsto \Theta f$  defines an isometry  $M_{\Theta}$ :  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n) \to H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  or equivalently  $\Theta(z)^* \Theta(z) = I_{\mathcal{E}_*}$  a.e.  $z \in \mathbb{T}^n$ . The simplest example is  $\Theta(z) = z_i I_{\mathcal{E}}, i = 1, \ldots, n$ , whenever  $\mathcal{E}_* = \mathcal{E}$ . Therefore,  $(M_{z_1}, \ldots, M_{z_n})$  is a commuting tuple of isometries on  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ .

In the scalar case, a function  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  is said to be *inner* if

$$\lim_{r \nearrow 1} |\varphi(re^{it_1}, \cdots, re^{it_n})| = |\varphi(e^{it_1}, \cdots, e^{it_n})| = 1,$$

almost everywhere on the distinguished boundary  $\mathbb{T}^n$  of  $\mathbb{D}^n$ . Now it can be easily proved that a function  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  is inner if and only if  $M_{\varphi}$  on  $H^2(\mathbb{D}^n)$  is an isometry (in fact, if  $\varphi$  is non-constant then  $M_{\varphi}$  on  $H^2(\mathbb{D}^n)$  is a pure isometry if and only if  $\varphi$  is inner). For example, a function  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  is rational inner function if and only if

$$\varphi(z) = z_1^{k_1} \cdots z_n^{k_n} \frac{p(\frac{1}{\overline{z}_1}, \dots, \frac{1}{\overline{z}_n})}{p(z)},$$

where p is a polynomial with no zeros in  $\mathbb{D}^n$  and  $(k_1, \ldots, k_n)$  is the multi-degree of p (see Rudin [97, Theorem 5.2.5]). Some useful references on rational inner functions are [33, 35, 74, 75, 76]

### 1.2.5 Inner functions and isometric colligations

A function  $\varphi : \mathbb{D} \to \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C}^n)$  is called matrix valued rational inner function if  $\varphi$  is an inner function and entries of the matrix  $\varphi$  are rational functions with poles off  $\mathbb{D}$ . Let  $\varphi$  be a  $n \times n$  matrix valued rational inner function. Now consider the following subset of  $\mathbb{D}^2$ 

$$\mathcal{V} = \{(z, w) \in \mathbb{D}^2 : \det(\varphi(z) - wI) = 0\}.$$

Then

$$\overline{\mathcal{V}} \cap \partial(\mathbb{D}^2) = \overline{\mathcal{V}} \cap \mathbb{T}^2, \tag{1.2.5}$$

where  $\partial \mathbb{D}^2$  is the topological boundary of  $\mathbb{D}^2$  and the closure of  $\mathcal{V}$  is taken in  $\overline{\mathbb{D}^2}$ . That is,  $\mathcal{V}$  exits the bidisc through the distinguished boundary  $\mathbb{T}^2$  of  $\mathbb{D}^2$ . A non-empty set  $\mathcal{V} \subseteq \mathbb{C}$  is called a distinguished variety if there is a polynomial  $p \in \mathbb{C}[z, w]$  such that  $\mathcal{V} = \{(z, w) \in \mathbb{D}^2 : p(z, w) = 0\}$  and  $\mathcal{V}$  exits the bidisc through the distinguished boundary.

**Theorem 1.2.8.** Let  $\mathcal{V}$  be a distinguished variety of  $\mathbb{D}^2$ . Then there is a matrix valued rational inner function  $\varphi$  such that

$$\mathcal{V} = \{ (z, w) \in \mathbb{D}^2 : \det(\varphi(z) - wI) = 0 \}.$$

We refer [3, 4, 47, 72, 98] for details on this. The following result is a characterization of rational inner functions in terms of dimensions of state spaces.

**Theorem 1.2.9.** Let  $\varphi : \mathbb{D} \to \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C}^n)$  be a function. Then  $\varphi$  is rational inner if and only if there exists a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$  with  $\dim(\mathcal{H}) < \infty$  and a unitary colligation

$$U = \begin{bmatrix} A & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C}^n \oplus \mathcal{H}),$$

such that

$$\varphi(z) = A + zB(I - zD)^{-1}C, \quad (z \in \mathbb{D})$$

A similar result exists for rational inner functions on  $\mathbb{D}^2$  (see [21]). Now we turn to characterizations of inner Schur functions. Recall that  $C_0$  denotes the set of all contractions T on Hilbert spaces such that  $T^m \to 0$  as  $m \to \infty$  in the strong operator topology.

**Theorem 1.2.10.** Let  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$  be a Schur function. Then  $\varphi$  is inner if and only if  $\varphi = \tau_V$  for some isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}),$$

with  $D \in C_{0}$ .

*Proof.* Let  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$  be an inner function, and suppose

$$\varphi = \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} a_m z^m \qquad (z \in \mathbb{D}),$$

is the power series representation of  $\varphi$  on  $\mathbb{D}$ . We clearly have

$$a_m = P_{\mathbb{C}} M_z^{*m} M_{\varphi}|_{\mathbb{C}} \qquad (m \ge 0),$$

where  $P_{\mathbb{C}}$  denotes the orthogonal projection onto the space of constant functions in  $H^2(\mathbb{D})$ . Note that  $M_{\varphi}1 = \varphi$ . Note that  $M_{\varphi}$  is an isometry on  $H^2(\mathbb{D})$ . Then for the model space  $\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi} = H^2(\mathbb{D}) \ominus \varphi H^2(\mathbb{D})$ , we have  $M_z^* \mathcal{Q}_{\varphi} \subseteq \mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}$  and  $M_z^* \varphi \in \mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}$  (indeed,  $\langle M_z^* \varphi, \varphi f \rangle = \langle M_z^* 1, f \rangle = 0$  for all  $f \in H^2(\mathbb{D})$ ). Therefore

$$\varphi(w) = P_{\mathbb{C}} M_{\varphi}|_{\mathbb{C}} + w P_{\mathbb{C}}|_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}} (I_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}} - w M_z^*|_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}})^{-1} M_z^* M_{\varphi}|_{\mathbb{C}} \qquad (w \in \mathbb{D}).$$
(1.2.6)

Clearly

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} \varphi(0) & P_{\mathbb{C}}|_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}} \\ M_z^* M_{\varphi}|_{\mathbb{C}} & M_z^*|_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}} \end{bmatrix},$$

defines a unitary colligation operator on  $\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}$ . And, of course, we have  $M_z^*|_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}} \in C_0$ . and  $\varphi = \tau_V$ . For the converse part we refer [57, Theorem 10.1, page 122].

Note that the representation of  $\varphi$  in (1.2.6) reduces to a more compact form as

$$\varphi(w) = P_{\mathbb{C}}(I_{H^2(\mathbb{D})} - wM_z^*)^{-1}M_{\varphi}|_{\mathbb{C}} \qquad (w \in \mathbb{D}).$$

#### 1.2.6 Realizations of Drury-Arveson multipliers

The Drury-Arveson space, denoted by  $H_n^2$ , is the Hilbert space of holomorphic functions on  $\mathbb{B}^n$  corresponding to the reproducing kernel (cf. [16], [108])

$$k(oldsymbol{z},oldsymbol{w}) = rac{1}{1-\langleoldsymbol{z},oldsymbol{w}
angle} \qquad (oldsymbol{z},oldsymbol{w}\in\mathbb{B}^n),$$

where  $\langle \boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \rangle$  is the usual scalar product in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ . We denote by  $\mathcal{M}(H_n^2)$  the commutative Banach algebra of multipliers of  $H_n^2$  equipped with the operator norm  $\|\varphi\| := \|M_{\varphi}\|_{\mathcal{B}(H_n^2)}$ . Also we define

$$\mathcal{M}_1(H_n^2) = \{ \varphi \in \mathcal{M}(H_n^2) : \|\varphi\| \le 1 \}$$

Set  $\mathcal{M}_1(H_n^2)$  is called the Schur class on  $\mathbb{B}^n$ . Given a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$ , we denote by  $\mathcal{H}^n$  the *n*-copies of  $\mathcal{H}$ , that is

$$\mathcal{H}^n = \underbrace{\mathcal{H} \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathcal{H}}_n,$$

and  $E_{\mathcal{H}^n}: \mathbb{B}^n \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}^n, \mathcal{H})$  the row operator

$$E_{\mathcal{H}^n}(\boldsymbol{z}) = (z_1 I_{\mathcal{H}}, \dots, z_n I_{\mathcal{H}}) \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{B}^n).$$

The following characterization of multipliers parallel to the transfer function realizations of Schur-Agler class functions on  $\mathbb{D}^n$  is our starting point:

**Theorem 1.2.11** ([16, 56]). Suppose  $\varphi$  is a complex-valued function on  $\mathbb{B}^n$ . Then the following are equivalent:

- (1)  $\varphi \in \mathcal{M}_1(H_n^2)$ .
- (2) There exist a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$  and an isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} : \mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H} \to \mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}^n,$$

such that  $\varphi = \tau_V$  where

$$\tau_V(\boldsymbol{z}) = a + B(I_{\mathcal{H}} - E_{\mathcal{H}^n}(\boldsymbol{z})D)^{-1}E_{\mathcal{H}^n}(\boldsymbol{z})C \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{B}^n).$$

#### 1.2.7 de Branges-Rovnyak kernels

In this section, we briefly discuss the basics of contractively contained shift invariant (and not necessarily closed) subspaces of the Hardy space. We refer to the survey article by Ball and Bolotnikov [18] for a detailed discussion about de Branges-Rovnyak spaces. Also see [24, 25, 37, 38, 54, 55, 99, 110].

Let T be a bounded operator on a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$ . We define the range space ran $\mathcal{H}$  with the inner product

$$\langle Th, Tk \rangle_{\operatorname{ran}\mathcal{H}} = \langle h, k \rangle_{\mathcal{H}}, \quad (h, k \in \mathcal{H} \ominus \ker(T)).$$

The space ran $\mathcal{H}$  is a Hilbert space with respect to the inner product  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\operatorname{ran}\mathcal{H}}$ . Moreover, T is a partial isometry on  $\mathcal{H}$  with respect to the range space norm.

Let  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$  be Schur function. The de Branges-Rovnyak space  $\mathcal{H}_{\varphi}$  corresponding to  $\varphi$  is the range space

$$\mathcal{H}_{\varphi} = (I - M_{\varphi} M_{\omega}^*)^{\frac{1}{2}} H^2(\mathbb{D}).$$

which is a reproducing kernel Hilbert space with kernel (we call it *de Branges-Rovnyak kernel*)

$$K_{\varphi}(z,w) = \frac{1 - \varphi(z)\overline{\varphi(w)}}{1 - z\overline{w}} \qquad (z,w \in \mathbb{D}).$$

Observe that  $\mathcal{H}_{\varphi}$  is the model space  $\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi} = H^2(\mathbb{D}) \ominus \varphi H^2(\mathbb{D})$  whenever  $\varphi$  is inner.

We now present the definition of the de Branges-Rovnyak space associated with an operator-valued Schur function. Given a Schur function  $\Phi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}, \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_*))$ , the space

$$\mathcal{H}_{\Phi} = \left\{ f \in H^{2}_{\mathcal{E}_{*}}(\mathbb{D}) : \|f\|^{2}_{\mathcal{H}_{\Phi}} := \sup\left\{ \|f + \Phi g\|^{2}_{H^{2}_{\mathcal{E}_{*}}(\mathbb{D})} - \|g\|^{2}_{H^{2}_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D})} : g \in H^{2}_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}) \right\} < \infty \right\}$$

is called the de Branges-Rovnyak space associated with  $\Phi$ . The space  $\mathcal{H}_{\Phi}$  is invariant under the *backward shift operator* 

$$B: f(z) \mapsto \frac{f(z) - f(0)}{z}.$$

Let  $\mathcal{H}_{K_1}$  and  $\mathcal{H}_{K_2}$  be reproducing kernels on a set X. Then  $\mathcal{H}_{K_1}$  is said to be contractively contained in  $\mathcal{H}_{K_2}$ , if  $\mathcal{H}_{K_1}$  is a vector subspace of  $\mathcal{H}_{K_2}$  and

$$\|h\|_{\mathcal{H}_{K_2}} \le \|h\|_{\mathcal{H}_{K_1}} \qquad (h \in \mathcal{H}_{K_1}).$$

Notice that  $\mathcal{H}_{K_1}$  is contractively contained in  $\mathcal{H}_{K_2}$  if and only if

$$K_2 - K_1 \ge 0.$$

Now it is easy to observe that  $\mathcal{H}_{\Phi}$  is contractively contained in  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}_{\pi}}(\mathbb{D})$ .

We now turn to de Branges-Rovnyak kernels corresponding to Schur-Agler functions on  $\mathbb{D}^n$ . Suppose  $\Theta \in \mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n, \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_*))$ . Since  $M_\Theta : H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n) \to H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  is a contraction, we have  $K_\Theta \geq 0$ , where

$$K_{\Theta}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = \mathbb{S}_n(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w})^{-1}(I - \Theta(\boldsymbol{z})\Theta(\boldsymbol{w})^*) \qquad (\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^n).$$

In this case, we say that  $K_{\Theta}$  is a ( $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*)$ -valued) de Branges-Rovnyak kernel on  $\mathbb{D}^n$ , and the corresponding reproducing kernel Hilbert space as the de Branges-Rovnyak space associate with  $\Theta$ .

Similarly, in the setting of the Drury-Arveson space, for a  $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_*)$ -valued contractive  $\Theta \in \mathcal{M}(H_n^2 \otimes \mathcal{E}, H_n^2 \otimes \mathcal{E}_*)$ , the de Branges-Rovnyak kernel  $K_{\Theta}$  corresponding to  $\Theta$  is defined by

$$K_{\Theta}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = rac{I - \Theta(\boldsymbol{z})\Theta(\boldsymbol{w})^*}{1 - \langle \boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \rangle} \qquad (\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{B}^n).$$

The reproducing kernel Hilbert space corresponding to  $K_{\Theta}$  is called the de Branges-Rovnyak space on  $\mathbb{B}^n$ .

#### **1.3** Structure of contractions

In this section, we briefly discuss some basic dilation theory in both one and severable variables. Along the way, we recall the classical Beurling-Lax-Halmos theorem and in the final part of this section, we review dilations of Brehmer tuples.

#### 1.3.1 Isometries and von Neumann and Wold decomposition

Let  $\mathcal{H}$  be a Hilbert space. An operator V on  $\mathcal{H}$  is called an isometry if ||Vh|| = ||h|| for all h in  $\mathcal{H}$ . An isometry V is called a pure isometry or a *shift* if  $V^{*m} \to 0$  in the strong operator topology. The following classical result is due to von Neumann and Wold (cf [90]):

**Theorem 1.3.1** (von Neumann and Wold decomposition). Let V be an isometry on  $\mathcal{H}$ . Then there exist unique reducing subspaces  $\mathcal{H}_0$  and  $\mathcal{H}_1$  of  $\mathcal{H}$  such that

- 1.  $\mathcal{H} = \mathcal{H}_0 \oplus \mathcal{H}_1$ ,
- 2.  $V|_{\mathcal{H}_0}$  is a unitary, and
- 3.  $V|_{\mathcal{H}_1}$  is a pure isometry.

In the above case,  $\mathcal{H}_1 = \bigoplus_{m \ge 0} V^m \mathcal{W}$ , where  $\mathcal{W} = \ker V^*$  is the cyclic wandering subspace of  $V|_{\mathcal{H}_1}$ , and  $\mathcal{H}_0 = \bigcap_{m \ge 0} V^m \mathcal{H}$ . The following result is now immediate:

**Corollary 1.3.2.** Let V be a pure isometry on  $\mathcal{H}$ . Then V is unitary equivalent to  $M_z$  on the Hardy space  $H^2_{\mathcal{W}}(\mathbb{D})$ , where  $\mathcal{W} = \ker V^*$ .

As already pointed out,  $M_{\Theta}(M_z \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}}) = (M_z \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}_*})M_{\Theta}$  for all  $\Theta \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E}_*)}(\mathbb{D})$ . In fact the converse is also true (see [102] for a more general result):

**Theorem 1.3.3.** Let  $X \in \mathcal{B}(H^2(\mathbb{D}) \otimes \mathcal{E}, H^2(\mathbb{D}) \otimes \mathcal{E}_*)$  such that

$$X(M_z \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}}) = (M_z \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}_*})X.$$

Then there exists  $\Theta \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{E}_*)}(\mathbb{D})$  such that  $X = M_{\Theta}$ .

*Proof.* Let  $w \in \mathbb{D}$  and  $\eta \in \mathcal{E}_*$ . Then

$$(M_z \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}})^* (X^*(\mathbb{S}(\cdot, w) \otimes \eta)) = X^* (M_z \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}})^* (\mathbb{S}(\cdot, w) \otimes \eta) = \overline{w} X^* (\mathbb{S}(\cdot, w) \otimes \eta),$$

implies that

$$X^*(\mathbb{S}(\cdot, w) \otimes \eta) \in \ker(M_z^* \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}} - \overline{w}I).$$

Since  $\ker(M_z^* - \overline{w}I) = \mathbb{CS}(\cdot, w)$ , where  $\mathbb{CS}(\cdot, w) = \{\lambda \mathbb{S}(\cdot, w) : \lambda \in \mathbb{C}\}$ , there exists a linear map  $Y(w) : \mathcal{E}_* \to \mathcal{E}$  such that

$$X^*(\mathbb{S}(\cdot, w) \otimes \eta) = \mathbb{S}(\cdot, w) \otimes Y(w)\eta,$$

for all  $\eta \in \mathcal{E}_*$  and  $w \in \mathbb{D}$ . Note that

$$\|Y(w)\eta\| = \frac{\|X^*(\mathbb{S}(\cdot, w) \otimes \eta)\|}{\|\mathbb{S}(\cdot, w)\|} \le \|X\|\|\eta\|,$$

and hence, Y(w) is a bounded operator for all  $w \in \mathbb{D}$ . Set  $\Theta(w) = Y(w)^*$ . Then

$$X^*(\mathbb{S}(\cdot, w) \otimes \eta) = \mathbb{S}(\cdot, w) \otimes \Theta(w)^*\eta.$$

By the reproducing property

$$\langle \Theta(w)\eta_1,\eta_2\rangle = \langle X(\mathbb{S}(\cdot,0)\otimes\eta_1),\mathbb{S}(\cdot,w)\otimes\eta_2\rangle,$$

for all  $\eta_1, \eta_2 \in \mathcal{E}_*$  and  $w \in \mathbb{D}$ . Since  $w \mapsto \mathbb{S}(\cdot, w)$  is a co-analytic, the above equality implies that  $w \mapsto \Theta(w)$  is an analytic on  $\mathbb{D}$ .

Now we turn to analytic representations of shift invariant subspaces of vector-valued Hardy spaces. This is due to Beurling [29], Lax [81], and Halmos [63].

**Theorem 1.3.4** (Beurling-Lax-Halmos). Let  $\mathcal{E}$  be a Hilbert space and let  $\mathcal{S}$  be a nonzero closed subspace of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D})$ . Then  $\mathcal{S}$  is invariant under  $M_z$  if and only if there exist a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}_*$  and an inner function  $\Theta \in H^2_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D})$  such that

$$\mathcal{S} = \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}).$$

Moreover,  $\Theta$  is unique up to a constant unitary right factor.

*Proof.* Let  $\mathcal{W} = \mathcal{S} \ominus z\mathcal{S}$ . Consider the operator  $V : H^2_{\mathcal{W}}(\mathbb{D}) \to H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D})$  defined by

$$V(z^n\eta) = M_z^n\eta \qquad (\eta \in \mathcal{W}, n \ge 0)$$

Then V extends to an isometry. Since  $M_z$  is a pure isometry,  $M_z|_{\mathcal{S}}$  is also a pure isometry. Applying Wold decomposition to  $M_z|_{\mathcal{S}}$ , we get

$$\mathcal{S} = \bigoplus_{n=0}^{\infty} M_z^n \mathcal{W} = \mathcal{R}(V),$$

where  $\mathcal{R}(V)$  is the range of V. Thus  $VV^* = P_S$ . Also it is easy to observe that

$$VM_z^{\mathcal{W}} = M_z^{\mathcal{E}}V.$$

Now from Theorem 1.3.3, we get

$$V = M_{\Theta},$$

for some  $\Theta \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{W},\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D})$ . Since V is an isometry, it follows that  $\Theta$  is an inner function, and hence  $\mathcal{S} = \Theta H^{2}_{\mathcal{W}}(\mathbb{D})$  for some inner function  $\Theta$ .

For the uniqueness part, suppose

$$\Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}) = \Phi H^2_{\mathcal{F}_*}(\mathbb{D}),$$

for some inner function  $\Phi \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{F}_*,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D})$ . Then by Douglas lemma, there exists a contraction X such that

$$M_{\Theta} = M_{\Phi}X.$$

We now observe that

$$M_{\Phi}XM_z = M_{\Theta}M_z = M_zM_{\Theta} = M_zM_{\Phi}X = M_{\Phi}M_zX.$$

Since  $M_{\Phi}$  is an isometry, we get

$$XM_z = M_z X.$$

Thus from Theorem 1.3.3 we obtain  $X = M_{\Psi}$  for some  $\Psi \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*, \mathcal{F}_*)}(\mathbb{D})$ . Since  $M_{\Theta}$  and  $M_{\Phi}$  are isometries, it follows that  $M_{\Psi}$  is an isometry and consequently  $\Psi$  is an inner function. Again we observe that

$$\Phi \Psi H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}) = \Phi H^2_{\mathcal{F}_*}(\mathbb{D}).$$

This implies that  $\Psi H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}) = H^2_{\mathcal{F}_*}(\mathbb{D})$ , and hence  $\Psi$  is a unitary constant (cf. Lemma 1.3.9).

It is worthwhile to note that the wandering subspace  $\mathcal{W} := S \ominus zS$  has the following expression:

$$\mathcal{W} = \Theta \mathcal{E}_*.$$

As a corollary to the above theorem, we have the classical Beurling theorem:

**Corollary 1.3.5** (Beurling). Let S be a nonzero closed subspace of  $H^2(\mathbb{D})$ . Then S is invariant under  $M_z$  if and only if there exists an inner function  $\theta \in H^{\infty}(\mathbb{D})$  such that  $S = \theta H^2(\mathbb{D})$ . Moreover,  $\theta$  is unique up to a unimodular constant.

However, Beurling type representations of shift invariant subspaces of  $H^2(\mathbb{D}^n)$ ,  $n \ge 2$ , fails in general:

**Example 1.3.6.** Consider the  $M_z$  invariant subspace

$$S = \{ f \in H^2(\mathbb{D}^2) : f(0,0) = 0 \}$$

of  $H^2(\mathbb{D}^2)$ . Since  $\mathcal{S} = z_1(H^2(\mathbb{D}) \otimes \mathbb{C}) \oplus z_2(\mathbb{C} \otimes H^2(\mathbb{D})) \oplus z_1z_2H^2(\mathbb{D}^2)$ , and  $\mathcal{S}$  is a reproducing kernel Hilbert space, the kernel function k of  $\mathcal{S}$  is given by

$$k(z,w) = \frac{z_1 \bar{w}_1}{1 - z_1 \bar{w}_1} + \frac{z_2 \bar{w}_2}{1 - z_2 \bar{w}_2} + z_1 z_2 \mathbb{S}_2(z,w) \bar{w}_1 \bar{w}_2 \qquad (z,w \in \mathbb{D}^2),$$

where

$$\mathbb{S}_2(z,w) = (1 - z_1 \bar{w}_1)^{-1} (1 - z_2 \bar{w}_2)^{-1} \qquad (z,w \in \mathbb{D}^2),$$

is the Szegö kernel of  $\mathbb{D}^2$ . A simple calculation shows that

$$k(z,w) = (z_1(1-z_2\bar{w}_2)\bar{w}_1 + z_2\bar{w}_2)\mathbb{S}_2(z,w) \qquad (z,w\in\mathbb{D}^2).$$

If possible, suppose that S is a Beurling type invariant subspace, that is,  $S = \theta H^2(\mathbb{D}^2)$ for some inner function  $\theta \in H^\infty(\mathbb{D}^2)$ . Then  $k(z, w) = \theta(z)\overline{\theta(w)}\mathbb{S}_2(z, w)$ , from which it immediately follows that

$$\theta(z)\overline{\theta(w)} = z_1(1 - z_2\overline{w}_2)\overline{w}_1 + z_2\overline{w}_2 \qquad (z, w \in \mathbb{D}^2).$$

Clearly, the left side is a positive definite function while the right side is not. This proves that S is not a Beurling type invariant subspace.

In fact, the following result characterizes Beurling type invariant subspaces of vectorvalued Hardy spaces. A closed subspace S of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  is said to be of Beurling type if there exist a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}_*$  and an inner function  $\Theta \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  such that  $S = \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n).$ 

**Theorem 1.3.7** ([85], [103]). Let S be a non-zero closed subspace of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . Then S is of Beurling type if and only if

$$R_{z_i}R_{z_i}^* = R_{z_i}^*R_{z_i} \quad (i \neq j),$$

where  $R_{z_i} = M_{z_i}|_{S}$  for i = 1, ..., n.

A subspace S of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  is called reducing if S is invariant under  $(M_{z_1}, \ldots, M_{z_n})$ and  $(M^*_{z_1}, \ldots, M^*_{z_n})$ . The following result characterizes all reducing subspaces of vectorvalued Hardy spaces:

**Theorem 1.3.8** ([103]). Let S be a non-zero closed subspace of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . Then S is a reducing subspace if and only if there exists a subspace  $\mathcal{F}$  of  $\mathcal{E}$  such that

$$\mathcal{S} = H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n).$$

In particular,  $(M_{z_1}, \ldots, M_{z_n})$  on  $H^2(\mathbb{D})$  is irreducible.

We will identify as usual  $M_{z_i}$  on  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  with  $M_{z_i} \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}}$  on  $H^2(\mathbb{D}^n) \otimes \mathcal{E}$ ,  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ , and write

$$M_z \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}} = (M_{z_1} \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}}, \dots, M_{z_n} \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}}).$$

We know, for each  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ , that

$$M_{z_i}^*(\mathbb{S}(\cdot, w) \otimes \eta) = \bar{w}_i(\mathbb{S}(\cdot, w) \otimes \eta),$$

and hence  $M_{z_i}M_{z_i}^*(\mathbb{S}(\cdot,w)\otimes\eta) = z_i\bar{w}_i(\mathbb{S}(\cdot,w)\otimes\eta)$  for all  $w \in \mathbb{D}^n$  and  $\eta \in \mathcal{E}$ . It is now easy to see that  $D^2_{M_z^*\otimes I_{\mathcal{E}}} = P_{\mathbb{C}} \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}}$  (for the definition of defect operator see 1.3.13), where  $P_{\mathbb{C}}$  denotes the orthogonal projection of  $H^2(\mathbb{D}^n)$  onto the one-dimensional subspace of constant functions.

**Lemma 1.3.9.** Let  $\Theta \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  be an inner function. If  $\Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n) = H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , then  $\Theta$  is an unitary constant.

Proof. Since, by hypothesis,  $M_{\Theta} : H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n) \to H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  is unitary and  $(M_{z_i} \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}})M_{\Theta} = M_{\Theta}(M_{z_i} \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}_*})$ , it follows that  $(M^*_{z_i} \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}})M_{\Theta} = M_{\Theta}(M^*_{z_i} \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}_*})$  for all  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ . Then

$$D^2_{M_z \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}}} M_{\Theta} = M_{\Theta} D^2_{M_z \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}_*}},$$

and hence

$$(P_{\mathbb{C}} \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}})M_{\Theta} = M_{\Theta}(P_{\mathbb{C}} \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}_*}).$$

Thus, for any  $\eta \in \mathcal{E}_*$ , we have  $\Theta(z)\eta = \Theta(0)\eta$ ,  $z \in \mathbb{D}^n$ , that is,  $\Theta \equiv \Theta(0)$  is a constant function. This completes the proof of the lemma.

The n = 1 case of the above lemma can be found in [28, Chapter 5, Proposition 1.17]. Moreover, the present proof is slightly simpler.

#### 1.3.2 Dilations

We begin with the definition of dilations:

**Definition 1.3.10.** Let  $T = (T_1, \ldots, T_n)$  and  $V = (V_1, \ldots, V_n)$  be commuting tuples of contractions and isometries on Hilbert spaces  $\mathcal{H}$  and  $\mathcal{K}$ , respectively. We say that V is an isometric dilation of T if there exists an isometry  $\Pi : \mathcal{H} \to \mathcal{K}$  such that  $\Pi T_i^* = V_i^* \Pi$  for all  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ .

It is easy to observe that  $\Pi \mathcal{H}$  is invariant under  $(V_1^*, \ldots, V_n^*)$  and  $(T_1, \ldots, T_n)$  is jointly unitary equivalent to  $(P_{\Pi \mathcal{H}} V_1 |_{\Pi \mathcal{H}}, \ldots, P_{\Pi \mathcal{H}} V_n |_{\Pi \mathcal{H}})$ . The existence and uniqueness of isometric (or unitary) dilation of a Hilbert space contraction was first proved by Sz.-Nagy (see [89], [90]). Also, see [106] for the alternative proof of Sz.-Nagy dilation theorem using infinite matrix representation due to Schäffer.

**Theorem 1.3.11** (Sz.-Nagy). A contraction always dilates to an isometry (and hence, to a unitary).

We refer to the recent survey article by Shalit [107] for the introduction to dilation theory and its applications. Sz.-Nagy dilation was extended for pairs of commuting contractions by Andô (see [12]):

**Theorem 1.3.12** (Andô). Any pair of commuting contractions can be dilated to a pair of commuting isometries (and hence, unitaries).

In the above case, unlike dilations of single contractions, minimal isometric dilations are not necessarily unique. Also one can easily prove that the existence of isometric dilations of *n*-tuples of commuting contractions implies the *n*-variable von-Neumann inequality. However, in sharp contrast, for 3 or more than 3 variables, neither the von Neumann inequality nor the existence of isometric dilations holds in general(see [93], [111]). The fundamental result of Arveson[13] (also see [91], [95]) says that an n-tuple of commuting contractions admits an isometric dilation if and only if it satisfies the von Neumann inequality for matrix-valued polynomials of all matrix sizes. For more information on several variables dilations and von-Neumann inequality, we refer the reader to [9],[26], [27], [44], [53], [61],[68], [77], [78], [84] and the references therein.

On the other hand, if a commuting tuple satisfies the Brehmer positivity condition, then it admits an isometric dilation. We recall:

**Definition 1.3.13.** Let  $T = (T_1, \ldots, T_n)$  be a commuting tuple of contractions on a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$ . We say that T is Brehmer if

$$\sum_{F \subseteq G} (-1)^{|F|} T_F T_F^* \ge 0, \tag{1.3.1}$$

for every  $G \subseteq \{1, \ldots, n\}$ , where |F| denotes the cardinality of F and  $T_F = \prod_{j \in F} T_j$  for all  $F \subseteq \{1, \ldots, n\}$ . We set, by convention, that  $T_{\emptyset} = I_{\mathcal{H}}$  and  $|\emptyset| = 0$ .

A commuting tuple of isometries  $V = (V_1, \ldots, V_n)$  is said to be doubly commuting if  $V_i V_j^* = V_j^* V_i$  for all  $i \neq j$ . Note that a commuting tuple of unitaries  $U = (U_1, \ldots, U_n)$  is automatically doubly commuting (thanks to Fuglede-Putnam theorem). The following theorem concerns isometric dilations of Brehmer tuples (see [10, 46, 86]).

**Theorem 1.3.14.** Let  $T = (T_1, \ldots, T_n)$  be a commuting tuple of contractions on a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$ . Then the following are equivalent:

- 1. T satisfies the Brehmer positivity.
- 2. T dilates to doubly commuting isometries  $V = (V_1, \ldots, V_n)$  on  $\mathcal{K}$ .

**Definition 1.3.15.** Consider a commuting tuple  $T = (T_1, \ldots, T_n)$  on some Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$ . We say that T is a

- (i) Szegö tuple if T satisfy (1.3.1) for  $G = \{1, \ldots, n\}$ , and
- (ii) pure tuple if  $T_i$  is pure for all i = 1, ..., n.

Note that the compressed tuple  $P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_z|_{\mathcal{Q}} = (P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_{z_1}|_{\mathcal{Q}}, \ldots, P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_{z_n}|_{\mathcal{Q}})$  is a pure Szegö tuple whenever  $\mathcal{Q}$  is a joint  $(M_{z_1}^*, \ldots, M_{z_n}^*)$  invariant closed subspace of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . The converse is also true, which will be useful in our study.

**Theorem 1.3.16.** Let  $T = (T_1, \ldots, T_n)$  be a commuting tuple of contractions on a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$ . Then the following are equivalent:

- 1. T is a pure Szegö tuple.
- 2. T dilates to  $M_z = (M_{z_1}, \ldots, M_{z_n})$  on  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  for some Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}$ .

## Chapter 2

# Factorizations of Schur-Agler functions

## 2.1 Introduction

The primary goal of this chapter is to clarify the link between isometric colligations and factors of Schur functions.

We state one of our main results specializing to the n = 1 case (see Theorem 2.3.4): Suppose  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$ . If  $\varphi = \varphi_1 \varphi_2$  for some  $\varphi_1$  and  $\varphi_2$  in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$ , then there exist Hilbert spaces  $\mathcal{H}_1$  and  $\mathcal{H}_2$  and an (explicit) isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} := \begin{bmatrix} \frac{a}{C_1} & B_1 & B_2 \\ \hline C_1 & D_{11} & D_{12} \\ \hline C_2 & D_{21} & D_{22} \end{bmatrix} : \mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2) \to \mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2), \qquad (2.1.1)$$

such that

$$D_{21} = 0$$
 and  $aD_{12} = C_1B_2$ , (2.1.2)

and  $\varphi = \tau_V$ , where  $\tau_V(z) = a + zB(I_{\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2} - zD)^{-1}C$ ,  $z \in \mathbb{D}$ . The converse is true under an additional assumption that  $\varphi(0) \neq 0$  (see Theorem 2.5.1, Section 2.5, for the case  $\varphi(0) = 0$ ): If  $\varphi = \tau_V$  for some isometric colligation V as in (2.1.1) satisfying (2.1.2) and  $a := \varphi(0) \neq 0$ , then  $\varphi = \varphi_1 \varphi_2$  for some  $\varphi_1$  and  $\varphi_2$  in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$ . Moreover, in this case,  $\phi$  and  $\psi$  are explicitly given by  $\varphi_1 = \tau_{V_1}$  and  $\varphi_2 = \tau_{V_2}$  where

$$V_1 = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha & B_1 \\ \frac{1}{\beta}C_1 & D_{11} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1) \text{ and } V_2 = \begin{bmatrix} \beta & \frac{1}{\alpha}B_2 \\ C_2 & D_{22} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_2),$$

are isometric colligations and  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  are non-zero scalars which satisfy the following conditions

$$|\beta|^2 = |a|^2 + C_1^* C_1$$
 and  $\alpha = \frac{a}{\beta}$ .

We also remark that the above one-variable factorization of Schur functions also relates to factorizations of Sz.-Nagy and Foias characteristic functions [66] as well as Brodskiĭ colligations [40] in terms of invariant subspaces of certain operators [40, Theorem 2.6]. More specifically, see the idea of the product of colligations (as well as for a similar result as above, but in one direction) in [8, Theorem 1.2.1] and [40, Theorem 2.8]. However, here out results are different in the following sense: (i) we are interested in scalar-valued (unlike operator-valued functions in [8, 40]) Schur functions, (ii) our isometric colligations are explicit, (iii) our method is reversible (see Subsection 2.6.4), and (perhaps most importantly) (iv) our ideas works in the setting of n-variable Schur(-Agler) functions.

Needless to say, transfer function realizations and isometric colligation matrices corresponding to Schur-Agler class functions in *n*-variables,  $n \ge 1$ , are among the most frequently used techniques in problems in function theory, operator theory and interdisciplinary subjects such as Nevanlinna-Pick interpolation [5], commutant lifting theorem and analytic model theory [100, 57, 58], scattering theory [15], interpolation and Toeplitz corona theorem [16], electrical network theory [65, 66], signal processing [71, 59], linear systems [70, 50, 109], operator algebras [87, 88] and image processing [96] (just to name a few). In this context and for deeper studies, we refer the reader to a number of classic work such as Livšic [82, 83], Brodskiĭ [40], Brodskiĭ and M. Livšic [41] and Pavlov [94]. Also see [11], [42] and [61] and the references therein.

From this point of view, along with a question of interest in its own right, here we aim at finding necessary and sufficient conditions on isometric colligations which guarantee that a Schur-Agler class function factors into a product of Schur-Agler class functions. More precisely, we aim to solve the following problem: Given  $\theta \in S\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , find a set of necessary and sufficient conditions on isometric colligations V which ensures that

$$\theta = \tau_V = \phi \psi,$$

for some (explicit)  $\phi$  and  $\psi$  in  $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ .

In this chapter we give a complete answer to this question by identifying checkable conditions on isometric colligations. Our results and approach are new even in the case of one variable and two-variable Schur functions. In this context, it is also worth noting that the structure of bounded analytic functions in several variables is much more complicated than the structure of Schur functions on the unit disc (for instance, consider the existence of inner-outer factorizations of bounded analytic functions in one variable). From this point of view, our approach is also focused on providing an understanding of the complex area of bounded analytic functions of two or more variables (as the transfer function realization technique has already proven to be extremely useful in proving many classical results like Nevanlinna-Pick interpolation theorem and Carathéodory interpolation theorem etc. in several variables). Our main results, specializing to the n = 2 case, yields the following: Suppose  $\theta \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2)$  and  $a := \theta(0) \neq 0$ . Then:

(1) Theorem 2.2.4 implies that:  $\theta(\mathbf{z}) = \varphi_1(z_1)\varphi_2(z_2), \mathbf{z} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ , for some  $\varphi_1$  and  $\varphi_2$  in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$  if and only if  $\theta = \tau_V$  for some isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B_1 & B_2 \\ \hline C_1 & D_{11} & \frac{1}{a}C_1B_2 \\ \hline C_2 & 0 & D_{22} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)).$$

(2) Theorem 2.3.4 implies that:  $\theta = \varphi \psi$  for some  $\varphi$  and  $\psi$  in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2)$  if and only if there exist Hilbert spaces  $\{\mathcal{M}_i\}_{i=1}^2$  and  $\{\mathcal{N}_i\}_{i=1}^2$  and isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B_1 & B_2 \\ C_1 & D_{11} & D_{12} \\ C_2 & D_{21} & D_{22} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}\Big(\mathbb{C} \oplus ((\mathcal{M}_1 \oplus \mathcal{N}_1) \oplus (\mathcal{M}_2 \oplus \mathcal{N}_2))\Big).$$

such that  $\theta = \tau_V$ , and representing  $B_i$ ,  $C_i$  and  $D_{ij}$  as

$$B_{i} = \begin{bmatrix} B_{i}(1) & B_{i}(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{M}_{i} \oplus \mathcal{N}_{i}, \mathbb{C}) \text{ and } C_{i} = \begin{bmatrix} C_{i}(1) \\ C_{i}(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C}, \mathcal{M}_{i} \oplus \mathcal{N}_{i}),$$

and  $D_{ij} = \begin{bmatrix} D_{ij}(1) & D_{ij}(12) \\ D_{ij}(21) & D_{ij}(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{M}_j \oplus \mathcal{N}_j, \mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i)$ , respectively, one has  $D_{ij}(21) = 0$ and  $aD_{ij}(2) = C_i(1)B_j(2)$ , i, j = 1, 2.

Moreover, in the case of (1) (see Theorem 2.2.3):  $\phi_1(z) = \tau_{\tilde{V}_1}(z)$  and  $\phi_2(z) = \tau_{\tilde{V}_2}(z)$ ,  $z \in \mathbb{D}$ , where

$$\tilde{V}_1 = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha & B_1 \\ \frac{1}{\beta}C_1 & D_{11} \end{bmatrix} \text{ and } \tilde{V}_2 = \begin{bmatrix} \beta & \frac{1}{\alpha}B_2 \\ C_2 & D_{22} \end{bmatrix},$$

and  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  are non-zero scalars satisfying the conditions  $|\beta|^2 = 1 - C_2^* C_2$  and  $\alpha = \frac{a}{\beta}$ ; and in the case of (2) (see Theorem 2.3.3):  $\varphi(\boldsymbol{z}) = \tau_{V_1}(\boldsymbol{z})$  and  $\psi(\boldsymbol{z}) = \tau_{V_2}(\boldsymbol{z}), \, \boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ , where

$$V_1 = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha & B(1) \\ \frac{1}{\beta}C(1) & D(1) \end{bmatrix} \text{ and } V_2 = \begin{bmatrix} \beta & \frac{1}{\alpha}B(2) \\ C(2) & D(2) \end{bmatrix}$$

and

$$D(1) = \left[D_{kl}(1)\right]_{k,l=1}^{2}, \ D(2) = \left[D_{kl}(2)\right]_{k,l=1}^{2}, \ B(i) = \left[B_{1}(i) \quad B_{2}(i)\right] \text{ and } C(i) = \begin{bmatrix}C_{1}(i)\\C_{2}(i)\end{bmatrix},$$

for all i = 1, 2, and  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  are non-zero scalars satisfying the conditions  $|\beta|^2 = |a|^2 + C(1)^*C(1)$  and  $\alpha = \frac{a}{\beta}$ .

**Remark 2.1.1.** The assumption that  $\theta(0) \neq 0$  is not essential for the necessary parts of the above results (and Theorems 2.2.4 and 2.3.4) and the case of  $\theta(0) = 0$  will be treated

separately in Section 2.5. As we will see there, functions vanishing at the origin reveals more detailed properties of corresponding isometric colligations.

The rest of this chapter is organized as follows. Section 2.2 contains the definition of  $\mathcal{F}_m(n)$  class of isometric colligations,  $1 \leq m < n$ , and a classification of factorizations of functions in the Schur-Agler class  $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , n > 1, into Schur-Agler class factors with fewer variables. Section 2.3 introduces the  $\mathcal{F}(n)$  class of isometric colligations, which connects the representation of a Schur-Agler class function to its Schur-Agler class factors. Section 2.4 deals with similar factorization results in the setting of the unit ball in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ . In Section 2.5, we will discuss factors of Schur-Agler class functions vanishing at the origin. The concluding Section 2.6 outlines some concrete examples and presents results concerning one variable factors of Schur-Agler class functions and a remark on the reversibility of our method of factorizations.

This chapter is based on the published paper [48].

## **2.2** Factorizations and Property $\mathcal{F}_m(n)$

In this section, we present results concerning factorizations of Schur-Agler class functions in  $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , n > 1, into Schur-Agler class factors with fewer variables. More specifically, our interest here is to identify (and then classify) isometric colligations V such that  $\tau_V \in \mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  and

$$\tau_V(\boldsymbol{z}) = \phi(z_1, \dots, z_m) \psi(z_{m+1}, \dots, z_n) \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n).$$

for some (canonical, in terms of V)  $\phi \in S\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{D}^m)$  and  $\psi \in S\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{D}^{n-m})$ . Throughout this section we will always assume that  $1 \leq m < n$ .

Recall that, given  $1 \le m and Hilbert spaces <math>\mathcal{H}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{H}_n$ , we set

$$\mathcal{H}_m^p = \mathcal{H}_m \oplus \mathcal{H}_{m+1} \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathcal{H}_p$$

In particular,  $\mathcal{H}_1^n = \bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{H}_i$ . Moreover, with respect to the orthogonal decomposition  $\mathcal{H}_1^n = \mathcal{H}_1^m \oplus \mathcal{H}_{m+1}^n$ , we represent an operator  $D \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_1^n)$  as

$$D = \begin{bmatrix} D_{11} & D_{12} \\ D_{21} & D_{22} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_1^m \oplus \mathcal{H}_{m+1}^n).$$

Similarly, if  $\mathcal{E}$  and  $\mathcal{E}_*$  are Hilbert spaces,  $B \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_1^n, \mathcal{E})$  and  $C \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*, \mathcal{H}_1^n)$ , then we write

$$B = \begin{bmatrix} B_1 & B_2 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_1^m \oplus \mathcal{H}_{m+1}^n, \mathcal{E}) \text{ and } C = \begin{bmatrix} C_1 \\ C_2 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*, \mathcal{H}_1^m \oplus \mathcal{H}_{m+1}^n).$$

Now we are ready to introduce the central object of this section.

**Definition 2.2.1.** Let  $1 \leq m < n$ . We say that an isometry  $V \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$  satisfies property  $\mathcal{F}_m(n)$  if there exist Hilbert spaces  $\mathcal{H}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{H}_n$  such that  $\mathcal{H} = \mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1^n$ , and representing V as

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B_1 & B_2 \\ C_1 & D_{11} & D_{12} \\ C_2 & D_{21} & D_{22} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1^m \oplus \mathcal{H}_{m+1}^n),$$

one has  $D_{21} = 0$  and  $aD_{12} = C_1B_2$ .

More specifically, an isometry  $V \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$  satisfies property  $\mathcal{F}_m(n)$  if there exist Hilbert spaces  $\mathcal{H}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{H}_n$  such that  $\mathcal{H} = \mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathcal{H}_n$ , and writing V as

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B_1 & \cdots & B_n \\ \hline C_1 & D_{11} & \cdots & D_{1n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ \hline C_n & D_{n1} & \cdots & D_{nn} \end{bmatrix},$$

on  $\mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathcal{H}_n)$ , one has

$$D_{ij} = 0,$$

for all  $i = m + 1, \ldots, n$  and  $j = 1, \ldots, m$ , and

$$aD_{ij} = C_i B_j,$$

for all i = 1, ..., m and j = m + 1, ..., n. By way of example, we consider the two variables situation. We say that an isometry V satisfies property  $\mathcal{F}_1(2)$  if there exist Hilbert spaces  $\mathcal{H}_1$  and  $\mathcal{H}_2$  such that

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B_1 & B_2 \\ C_1 & D_{11} & D_{12} \\ C_2 & 0 & D_{22} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)$$

and  $aD_{12} = C_1B_2$ .

Let us introduce some more notation. Let  $1 \le m . We set$ 

$$E_{\mathcal{H}_m^p}(\boldsymbol{z}) = z_m I_{\mathcal{H}_m} \oplus \cdots \oplus z_p I_{\mathcal{H}_p} \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{C}^n).$$

Also for  $X \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_m^p), ||X|| \leq 1$ , define

$$R_m^p(\boldsymbol{z}, X) = \left(I_{\mathcal{H}_m^p} - E_{\mathcal{H}_m^p}(\boldsymbol{z})X\right)^{-1} \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n).$$

Note that  $R_m^p(\boldsymbol{z}, X)$  is a function of  $\{z_m, \ldots, z_p\}$  variables. Moreover, we will denote  $R_1^n(\boldsymbol{z}, X)$  simply by  $R(\boldsymbol{z}, X)$ .

Now we proceed to prove that a pair of isometric colligations is naturally associated with an isometric colligation satisfying property  $\mathcal{F}_m(n)$ . More specifically, given  $\tau_{V_1} \in$   $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^m)$  and  $\tau_{V_2} \in \mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^{n-m})$  for some isometric colligations  $V_1$  and  $V_2$ , we aim to construct an explicit isometric colligation V such that V satisfies property  $\mathcal{F}_m(n)$  and

$$au_V(oldsymbol{z}) = au_{V_1}(z_1,\ldots,z_m) au_{V_2}(z_{m+1},\ldots,z_n) \qquad (oldsymbol{z}\in\mathbb{D}^n).$$

To this end, let  $\mathcal{H}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{H}_n$  be Hilbert spaces. Suppose

$$V_1 = \begin{bmatrix} a_1 & B_1 \\ C_1 & D_1 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1^m), \text{ and } V_2 = \begin{bmatrix} a_2 & B_2 \\ C_2 & D_2 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{m+1}^n),$$

are isometric colligations. Define  $\tilde{V}_1$  and  $\tilde{V}_2$  in  $\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1^m \oplus \mathcal{H}_{m+1}^n)$  by

$$\tilde{V}_1 = \begin{bmatrix} a_1 & B_1 & 0 \\ C_1 & D_1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & I \end{bmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \tilde{V}_2 = \begin{bmatrix} a_2 & 0 & B_2 \\ 0 & I & 0 \\ C_2 & 0 & D_2 \end{bmatrix},$$

and set  $V = \tilde{V}_1 \tilde{V}_2$ . It is easy to check, by swapping rows and columns (of  $\tilde{V}_2$ ), that  $\tilde{V}_1$ and  $\tilde{V}_2$  are isometries and thus the isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} \underline{a_1 a_2} & B_1 & a_1 B_2 \\ a_2 C_1 & D_1 & C_1 B_2 \\ C_2 & 0 & D_2 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}\Big(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1^m \oplus \mathcal{H}_{m+1}^n)\Big),$$

satisfies property  $\mathcal{F}_m(n)$ . Let  $\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n$ . Clearly

$$\tau_V(\boldsymbol{z}) = a_1 a_2 + \begin{bmatrix} B_1 & a_1 B_2 \end{bmatrix} R(\boldsymbol{z}, \begin{bmatrix} D_1 & C_1 B_2 \\ 0 & D_2 \end{bmatrix}) E_{\mathcal{H}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z}) \begin{bmatrix} a_2 C_1 \\ C_2 \end{bmatrix},$$

where

$$R\left(\boldsymbol{z}, \begin{bmatrix} D_{1} & C_{1}B_{2} \\ 0 & D_{2} \end{bmatrix}\right)^{-1} = I_{\mathcal{H}_{1}^{n}} - \begin{bmatrix} E_{\mathcal{H}_{1}^{m}}(\boldsymbol{z}) & 0 \\ 0 & E_{\mathcal{H}_{m+1}^{n}}(\boldsymbol{z}) \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} D_{1} & C_{1}B_{2} \\ 0 & D_{2} \end{bmatrix}$$
$$= \begin{bmatrix} I_{\mathcal{H}_{1}^{m}} - E_{\mathcal{H}_{1}^{m}}(\boldsymbol{z})D_{1} & -E_{\mathcal{H}_{1}^{m}}(\boldsymbol{z})C_{1}B_{2} \\ 0 & I_{\mathcal{H}_{m+1}^{n}} - E_{\mathcal{H}_{m+1}^{n}}(\boldsymbol{z})D_{2} \end{bmatrix}.$$

By the inverse formula of an invertible upper triangular matrix, it follows that

$$R(\boldsymbol{z}, \begin{bmatrix} D_1 & C_1 B_2 \\ 0 & D_2 \end{bmatrix}) = \begin{bmatrix} R_1^m(\boldsymbol{z}, D_1) & R_1^m(\boldsymbol{z}, D_1) E_{\mathcal{H}_1^m}(\boldsymbol{z}) C_1 B_2 R_{m+1}^n(\boldsymbol{z}, D_2) \\ 0 & R_{m+1}^n(\boldsymbol{z}, D_2) \end{bmatrix}.$$

We now infer, in view of the above equality, that

$$\begin{split} \tau_{V}(\boldsymbol{z}) &= a_{1}a_{2} + \begin{bmatrix} B_{1} & a_{1}B_{2} \end{bmatrix} R\left(\boldsymbol{z}, \begin{bmatrix} D_{1} & C_{1}B_{2} \\ 0 & D_{2} \end{bmatrix}\right) E_{\mathcal{H}_{1}^{n}}(\boldsymbol{z}) \begin{bmatrix} a_{2}C_{1} \\ C_{2} \end{bmatrix} \\ &= a_{1}a_{2} + \begin{bmatrix} B_{1} & a_{1}B_{2} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} R_{1}^{m}(\boldsymbol{z}, D_{1}) & R_{1}^{m}(\boldsymbol{z}, D_{1}) E_{\mathcal{H}_{1}^{m}}(\boldsymbol{z}) C_{1}B_{2}R_{m+1}^{n}(\boldsymbol{z}, D_{2}) \\ 0 & R_{m+1}^{n}(\boldsymbol{z}, D_{2}) \end{bmatrix} \\ &\times \begin{bmatrix} a_{2}E_{\mathcal{H}_{1}^{m}}(\boldsymbol{z})C_{1} \\ E_{\mathcal{H}_{m+1}^{n}}(\boldsymbol{z})C_{2} \end{bmatrix} \\ &= a_{1}a_{2} + a_{2}B_{1}R_{1}^{m}(\boldsymbol{z}, D_{1})E_{\mathcal{H}_{1}^{m}}(\boldsymbol{z})C_{1} + a_{1}B_{2}R_{m+1}^{n}(\boldsymbol{z}, D_{2})E_{\mathcal{H}_{m+1}^{n}}(\boldsymbol{z})C_{2} \\ &+ B_{1}R_{1}^{m}(\boldsymbol{z}, D_{1})E_{\mathcal{H}_{1}^{m}}(\boldsymbol{z})C_{1}B_{2}R_{m+1}^{n}(\boldsymbol{z}, D_{2})E_{\mathcal{H}_{m+1}^{n}}(\boldsymbol{z})C_{2} \\ &= \left(a_{1} + B_{1}R_{1}^{m}(\boldsymbol{z}, D_{1})E_{\mathcal{H}_{1}^{m}}(\boldsymbol{z})C_{1}\right)\left(a_{2} + B_{2}R_{m+1}^{n}(\boldsymbol{z}, D_{2})E_{\mathcal{H}_{m+1}^{n}}(\boldsymbol{z})C_{2}\right) \\ &= \tau_{V_{1}}(z_{1}, \dots, z_{m})\tau_{V_{2}}(z_{m+1}, \dots, z_{n}), \end{split}$$

for all  $\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n$ . We have therefore proved the following result:

**Theorem 2.2.2.** Let  $1 \leq m < n$ , and let  $\mathcal{H}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{H}_n$  be Hilbert spaces. Suppose

$$V_1 = \begin{bmatrix} a_1 & B_1 \\ C_1 & D_1 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\bigoplus_{i=1}^m \mathcal{H}_i)) \quad and \quad V_2 = \begin{bmatrix} a_2 & B_2 \\ C_2 & D_2 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\bigoplus_{i=m+1}^n \mathcal{H}_i)),$$

are isometric colligations. Define  $\tilde{V}_1$ ,  $\tilde{V}_2$  and V in  $\mathcal{B}\left(\mathbb{C} \oplus \left(\left(\bigoplus_{i=1}^m \mathcal{H}_i\right) \oplus \left(\bigoplus_{i=m+1}^n \mathcal{H}_i\right)\right)\right)$ by

$$\tilde{V}_1 = \begin{bmatrix} a_1 & B_1 & 0 \\ C_1 & D_1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & I \end{bmatrix} \quad and \quad \tilde{V}_2 = \begin{bmatrix} a_2 & 0 & B_2 \\ 0 & I & 0 \\ C_2 & 0 & D_2 \end{bmatrix},$$

and  $V = \tilde{V}_1 \tilde{V}_2$ , respectively. Then

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a_1 a_2 & B_1 & a_1 B_2 \\ a_2 C_1 & D_1 & C_1 B_2 \\ C_2 & 0 & D_2 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}\Big(\mathbb{C} \oplus \Big((\bigoplus_{i=1}^m \mathcal{H}_i) \oplus (\bigoplus_{i=m+1}^n \mathcal{H}_i)\Big)\Big),$$

is an isometric colligation, V satisfies property  $\mathcal{F}_m(n)$  and

$$\tau_V(\boldsymbol{z}) = \tau_{V_1}(z_1, \dots, z_m) \tau_{V_2}(z_{m+1}, \dots, z_n) \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n).$$

Now to prove the reverse direction, we assume in addition that  $\tau_V(0) \neq 0$  (for the case of transfer functions vanishing at the origin, see Section 2.5) : Suppose  $\mathcal{H}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{H}_n$  are Hilbert spaces and

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B_1 & B_2 \\ C_1 & D_{11} & D_{12} \\ C_2 & 0 & D_{22} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1^m \oplus \mathcal{H}_{m+1}^n),$$
(2.2.1)

is an isometric colligation satisfying property  $\mathcal{F}_m(n)$ . Thus

$$aD_{12} = C_1 B_2. (2.2.2)$$

Suppose  $a := \tau_V(0) \neq 0$ . Since  $V^*V = I$ , we have

$$|a|^2 + C_1^* C_1 + C_2^* C_2 = 1,$$

implies that

$$1 - C_2^* C_2 = |a|^2 + C_1^* C_1 > 0,$$

as  $a \neq 0$ . Then there exists a scalar  $\beta$ ,  $0 < |\beta| \le 1$ , such that

$$|\beta|^2 = 1 - C_2^* C_2.$$

It now follows that

$$C_1^* C_1 = |\beta|^2 - |a|^2, \qquad (2.2.3)$$

and

$$\alpha := \frac{a}{\beta},\tag{2.2.4}$$

is a non-zero scalar. Define

$$V_1 = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha & B_1 & 0\\ \frac{1}{\beta}C_1 & D_{11} & 0\\ 0 & 0 & I \end{bmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad V_2 = \begin{bmatrix} \beta & 0 & \frac{1}{\alpha}B_2\\ 0 & I & 0\\ C_2 & 0 & D_{22} \end{bmatrix},$$

on  $\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1^m \oplus \mathcal{H}_{m+1}^n$ . It follows from (2.2.3) and (2.2.4) that

$$|\alpha|^{2} + \frac{1}{|\beta|^{2}}C_{1}^{*}C_{1} = |\alpha|^{2} + \frac{1}{|\beta|^{2}}(|\beta|^{2} - |a|^{2}) = 1 + |\alpha|^{2} - \frac{|a|^{2}}{|\beta|^{2}} = 1,$$

that is

$$|\alpha|^2 + \frac{1}{|\beta|^2} C_1^* C_1 = 1.$$
(2.2.5)

Also, we see that  $B_1^*B_1 + D_{11}^*D_{11} = I$ , and

$$\bar{\alpha}B_1 + \frac{1}{\bar{\beta}}C_1^*D_{11} = \frac{1}{\bar{\beta}}(\bar{\alpha}\bar{\beta}B_1 + C_1^*D_{11}) = \frac{1}{\bar{\beta}}(\bar{a}B_1 + C_1^*D_{11}) = 0,$$

and hence  $V_1^*V_1 = I$ . We now proceed to prove that  $V_2$  is also an isometry. First, it easy to see that  $\bar{a}B_2 + C_1^*D_{12} + C_2^*D_{22} = 0$ , and hence, by (2.2.2), we have

$$0 = \bar{a}B_2 + C_1^* D_{12} + C_2^* D_{22} = \bar{a}B_2 + \frac{1}{a}C_1^* C_1 B_2 + C_2^* D_{22} = \frac{\bar{a}_2}{\alpha} (|\alpha|^2 + \frac{1}{|\beta|^2}C_1^* C_1)B_2 + C_2^* D_{22}.$$

Then (2.2.5) implies that  $\frac{\bar{\beta}}{\alpha}B_2 + C_2^*D_{22} = 0$ . Finally, again from  $V^*V = I$  we get

$$B_2^* B_2 + D_{12}^* D_{12} + D_{22}^* D_{22} = I.$$

Now again by (2.2.2) we have

$$B_{2}^{*}B_{2} + D_{12}^{*}D_{12} + D_{22}^{*}D_{22} = B_{2}^{*}(1 + \frac{1}{|a|^{2}}C_{1}^{*}C_{1})B_{2} + D_{22}^{*}D_{22}$$
$$= \frac{1}{|\alpha|^{2}}B_{2}^{*}(|\alpha|^{2} + \frac{1}{|\beta|^{2}}C_{1}^{*}C_{1})B_{2} + D_{22}^{*}D_{22}$$

so that  $\frac{1}{|\alpha|^2}B_2^*B_2 + D_{22}^*D_{22} = I$ , by (2.2.5), from which we conclude that  $V_2^*V_2 = I$ . Finally, notice that

$$V_1 V_2 = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha \beta & B_1 & B_2 \\ C_1 & D_{11} & \frac{1}{\alpha \beta} C_1 B_2 \\ C_2 & 0 & D_{22} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} a & B_1 & B_2 \\ C_1 & D_{11} & \frac{1}{a} C_1 B_2 \\ C_2 & 0 & D_{22} \end{bmatrix},$$

and hence  $V = V_1 V_2$ , by (2.2.2). Then, by Theorem 2.2.2, we have

$$\tau_V(\boldsymbol{z}) = \tau_{\tilde{V}_1}(z_1,\ldots,z_m)\tau_{\tilde{V}_2}(z_{m+1},\ldots,z_n),$$

for all  $\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n$  where  $\tilde{V}_1 = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha & B_1 \\ \frac{1}{\beta}C_1 & D_{11} \end{bmatrix}$  and  $\tilde{V}_2 = \begin{bmatrix} \beta & \frac{1}{\alpha}B_2 \\ C_2 & D_{22} \end{bmatrix}$ . Thus we have proved the following statement:

**Theorem 2.2.3.** Suppose  $\mathcal{H}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{H}_n$  are Hilbert spaces and a be a non-zero scalar. If

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B_1 & B_2 \\ \hline C_1 & D_{11} & \frac{1}{a}C_1B_2 \\ \hline C_2 & 0 & D_{22} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}\Big(\mathbb{C} \oplus \Big((\bigoplus_{i=1}^m \mathcal{H}_i) \oplus (\bigoplus_{i=m+1}^n \mathcal{H}_i)\Big)\Big),$$

is an isometric colligation, then

$$\tilde{V}_1 = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha & B_1 \\ \frac{1}{\beta}C_1 & D_{11} \end{bmatrix} \quad and \quad \tilde{V}_2 = \begin{bmatrix} \beta & \frac{1}{\alpha}B_2 \\ C_2 & D_{22} \end{bmatrix}.$$

are isometric colligations in  $\mathcal{B}\Big(\mathbb{C}\oplus(\bigoplus_{i=1}^m\mathcal{H}_i)\Big)$  and  $\mathcal{B}\Big(\mathbb{C}\oplus(\bigoplus_{i=m+1}^n\mathcal{H}_i)\Big)$ , respectively, and

$$\tau_V(\boldsymbol{z}) = \tau_{\tilde{V}_1}(z_1, \dots, z_m) \tau_{\tilde{V}_2}(z_{m+1}, \dots, z_n) \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n)$$

where  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  are non-zero scalars and satisfies the following conditions

$$|\beta|^2 = |a|^2 + C_1^* C_1 \quad and \quad \alpha = \frac{a}{\beta}.$$

Summing up the results of Theorems 2.2.2 and 2.2.3, we conclude the following factorization theorem on Schur-Agler class functions in  $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ ,  $n \geq 2$ :

**Theorem 2.2.4.** Let  $1 \leq m < n$ , and let  $\theta \in S\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . If  $\theta(0) \neq 0$ , then

$$\theta(\boldsymbol{z}) = \phi(z_1, \dots, z_m) \psi(z_{m+1}, \dots, z_n) \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n),$$

for some  $\phi \in SA(\mathbb{D}^m)$  and  $\psi \in SA(\mathbb{D}^{n-m})$  if and only if

$$heta(oldsymbol{z}) = au_V(oldsymbol{z}) \qquad (oldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n),$$

for some isometric colligation V satisfying property  $\mathcal{F}_m(n)$ .

## **2.3** Factorizations and Property $\mathcal{F}(n)$

In this section we investigate general *n*-variables Schur-Agler class factors of Schur-Agler class functions in  $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . More specifically, for a given  $\theta \in \mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , we give a set of necessary and sufficient conditions on isometric colligations ensuring the existence of  $\varphi$ and  $\psi$  in  $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  such that  $\theta = \varphi \psi$ . We identify a new class of isometric colligations, namely  $\mathcal{F}(n)$ , and prove that the (Schur-Agler class) factors of Schur-Agler class functions are completely determined by isometric colligations satisfying property  $\mathcal{F}(n)$ . Here we do not set any restriction on *n*, that is, we will assume that  $n \geq 1$ .

We first identify the relevant isometric colligations:

**Definition 2.3.1.** We say that an isometry  $V \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$  satisfies property  $\mathcal{F}(n)$  if there exist Hilbert spaces  $\{\mathcal{M}_i\}_{i=1}^n$  and  $\{\mathcal{N}_i\}_{i=1}^n$  such that

$$\mathcal{H} = \mathbb{C} \oplus \Big( \bigoplus_{i=1}^n (\mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i) \Big),$$

and representing V as

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B_1 & \cdots & B_n \\ \hline C_1 & D_{11} & \cdots & D_{1n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ C_n & D_{n1} & \cdots & D_{nn} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}\Big(\mathbb{C} \oplus \Big(\bigoplus_{i=1}^n (\mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i)\Big)\Big),$$

and  $B_i$ ,  $C_i$  and  $D_{ij}$  as

$$B_i = \begin{bmatrix} B_i(1) & B_i(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i, \mathbb{C}), \quad C_i = \begin{bmatrix} C_i(1) \\ C_i(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C}, \mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i),$$

and

$$D_{ij} = \begin{bmatrix} D_{ij}(1) & D_{ij}(12) \\ D_{ij}(21) & D_{ij}(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{M}_j \oplus \mathcal{N}_j, \mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i),$$

one has

$$D_{ij}(21) = 0$$
, and  $aD_{ij}(12) = C_i(1)B_j(2)$ 

for all i, j = 1, ..., n.

As in Section 2.2, here we also first prove that a pair of isometric colligations is naturally associated with an isometric colligation satisfying property  $\mathcal{F}(n)$ . Let  $\{\mathcal{M}_i\}_{i=1}^n$ and  $\{\mathcal{N}_i\}_{i=1}^n$  be Hilbert spaces, and let

$$V_1 = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{\alpha & B_1 & \cdots & B_n}{C_1 & D_{11} & \cdots & D_{1n}} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ C_n & D_{n1} & \cdots & D_{nn} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{M}_1^n),$$

and

$$V_{2} = \begin{bmatrix} \beta & F \\ G & H \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{\beta & F_{1} & \cdots & F_{n}}{G_{1} & H_{11} & \cdots & H_{1n}} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ G_{n} & H_{n1} & \cdots & H_{nn} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{N}_{1}^{n}),$$

be isometric colligations. Given i = 1, ..., n, we define  $\mathcal{H}_i = \mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i$ , and bounded linear operators  $\tilde{B}_i$ ,  $\tilde{C}_i$  and  $\tilde{D}_{ij}$  as

$$\tilde{B}_i = \begin{bmatrix} B_i & 0 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_i, \mathbb{C}), \ \tilde{C}_i = \begin{bmatrix} C_i \\ 0 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C}, \mathcal{H}_i), \text{ and } \tilde{D}_{ij} = \begin{bmatrix} D_{ij} & 0 \\ 0 & \delta_{ij}I \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_j, \mathcal{H}_i),$$

for all  $i, j = 1, \ldots, n$ . Set

$$\tilde{V}_{1} = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha & \tilde{B}_{1} & \cdots & \tilde{B}_{n} \\ \tilde{C}_{1} & \tilde{D}_{11} & \cdots & \tilde{D}_{1n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ \tilde{C}_{n} & \tilde{D}_{n1} & \cdots & \tilde{D}_{nn} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{1}^{n}).$$
(2.3.1)

On the other hand, let

$$\tilde{V}_{2} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{\beta & \tilde{F}_{1} & \cdots & \tilde{F}_{n} \\ \tilde{G}_{1} & \tilde{H}_{11} & \cdots & \tilde{H}_{1n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ \tilde{G}_{n} & \tilde{H}_{n1} & \cdots & \tilde{H}_{nn} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{1}^{n}),$$

$$(2.3.2)$$

where

$$\tilde{F}_i = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & F_i \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_i, \mathbb{C}), \ \tilde{G}_i = \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ G_i \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C}, \mathcal{H}_i), \text{ and } \tilde{H}_{ij} = \begin{bmatrix} \delta_{ij}I & 0 \\ 0 & H_{ij} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_j, \mathcal{H}_i),$$

for all i, j = 1, ..., n. Define  $V = \tilde{V}_1 \tilde{V}_2$ . It then follows that  $V \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1^n)$  is an isometry and

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{\alpha\beta}{\hat{C}_1} & \hat{B}_1 & \cdots & \hat{B}_n \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ \hat{C}_n & \hat{D}_{n1} & \cdots & \hat{D}_{nn} \end{bmatrix} := \begin{bmatrix} \alpha\beta & \hat{B} \\ \hat{C} & \hat{D} \end{bmatrix}, \qquad (2.3.3)$$

where

$$\hat{B}_i = \begin{bmatrix} B_i & \alpha F_i \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_i, \mathbb{C}), \quad \hat{C}_i = \begin{bmatrix} \beta C_i \\ G_i \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C}, \mathcal{H}_i), \quad (2.3.4)$$

and

$$\hat{D}_{ij} = \begin{bmatrix} D_{ij} & C_i F_j \\ 0 & H_{ij} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_j, \mathcal{H}_i),$$
(2.3.5)

for all i, j = 1, ..., n. Define  $X(\boldsymbol{z}) : \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{C}, \, \boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n$ , by

$$X(\boldsymbol{z}) = \hat{B}(I_{\mathcal{H}_1^n} - E_{\mathcal{H}}(\boldsymbol{z})\hat{D})^{-1}E_{\mathcal{H}}(\boldsymbol{z})\hat{C}.$$

Then  $\tau_V(\boldsymbol{z}) = \alpha \beta + X(\boldsymbol{z}), \, \boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n$ . Next, define the flip operator  $\eta : \mathcal{H}_1^n \to \mathcal{M}_1^n \oplus \mathcal{N}_1^n$ , by

$$\eta\Big(\bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} (f_i \oplus g_i)\Big) = (\bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} f_i) \oplus (\bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} g_i), \qquad (2.3.6)$$

for all  $f_i \in \mathcal{M}_i$  and  $g_i \in \mathcal{N}_i$ , i = 1, ..., n. Then  $\eta$  is a unitary operator and so

$$X(\boldsymbol{z}) = (\hat{B}\eta^*) \Big( I_{\mathcal{M}_1^n \oplus \mathcal{N}_1^n} - (\eta E_{\mathcal{H}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z})\eta^*) (\eta \hat{D}\eta^*) \Big)^{-1} (\eta E_{\mathcal{H}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z})\eta^*) (\eta \hat{C}).$$

On the other hand, the definition of the flip operator  $\eta$  reveals that

$$\hat{B}\eta^* = \begin{bmatrix} B & \alpha F \end{bmatrix}, \ \eta \hat{C} = \begin{bmatrix} \beta C \\ G \end{bmatrix}, \ \eta \hat{D}\eta^* = \begin{bmatrix} D & CF \\ 0 & H \end{bmatrix},$$

and

$$\eta E_{\mathcal{H}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z})\eta^* = \begin{bmatrix} E_{\mathcal{M}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z}) & 0\\ 0 & E_{\mathcal{N}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z}) \end{bmatrix}.$$

In particular, this yields

$$I_{\mathcal{M}_1^n \oplus \mathcal{N}_1^n} - (\eta E_{\mathcal{H}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z})\eta^*)(\eta \hat{D}\eta^*) = \begin{bmatrix} I - E_{\mathcal{M}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z})D & -E_{\mathcal{M}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z})CF \\ 0 & I - E_{\mathcal{N}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z})H \end{bmatrix} \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n).$$

In order to further ease the notation, for Hilbert spaces  $\{S_i\}_{i=1}^n$  and  $\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n$ , we set

$$E_{\mathcal{S}}(\boldsymbol{z}) = \bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} z_i I_{\mathcal{S}_i},$$

and, for 
$$Y \in \mathcal{B}(\bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} \mathcal{S}_{i}), ||Y|| \leq 1$$
, define  $r(\boldsymbol{z}, Y) = \left(I_{\mathcal{S}_{1}^{n}} - E_{\mathcal{S}}(\boldsymbol{z})Y\right)^{-1}$ 

Continuing the above computation, for each  $\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n$ , we now have

$$\left(I_{\mathcal{M}_1^n \oplus \mathcal{N}_1^n} - (\eta E_{\mathcal{H}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z})\eta^*)(\eta \hat{D}\eta^*)\right)^{-1} = \begin{bmatrix} r(\boldsymbol{z}, D) & r(\boldsymbol{z}, D)E_{\mathcal{M}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z})CFr(\boldsymbol{z}, H) \\ 0 & r(\boldsymbol{z}, H) \end{bmatrix}.$$

Moreover, since  $(\eta E_{\mathcal{H}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z})\eta^*)(\eta \hat{C}) = \begin{bmatrix} \beta E_{\mathcal{M}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z})C\\ E_{\mathcal{N}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z})G \end{bmatrix}$ , it follows that

$$\begin{aligned} X(\boldsymbol{z}) &= \begin{bmatrix} B & \alpha F \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \beta r(\boldsymbol{z}, D) E_{\mathcal{M}_{1}^{n}}(\boldsymbol{z}) C + r(\boldsymbol{z}, D) E_{\mathcal{M}_{1}^{n}}(\boldsymbol{z}) CFr(\boldsymbol{z}, H) E_{\mathcal{N}_{1}^{n}}(\boldsymbol{z}) G \\ r(\boldsymbol{z}, H) E_{\mathcal{N}_{1}^{n}}(\boldsymbol{z}) G \end{bmatrix} \\ &= \beta Br(\boldsymbol{z}, D) E_{\mathcal{M}_{1}^{n}}(\boldsymbol{z}) C + Br(\boldsymbol{z}, D) E_{\mathcal{M}_{1}^{n}}(\boldsymbol{z}) CFr(\boldsymbol{z}, H) E_{\mathcal{N}_{1}^{n}}(\boldsymbol{z}) G + \alpha Fr(\boldsymbol{z}, H) E_{\mathcal{N}_{1}^{n}}(\boldsymbol{z}) G, \\ &\text{and so } \tau_{V}(\boldsymbol{z}) = \tau_{V_{1}}(\boldsymbol{z}) \tau_{V_{2}}(\boldsymbol{z}), \, \boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^{n}. \text{ We have therefore proved:} \end{aligned}$$

**Theorem 2.3.2.** Suppose  $V_1 = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}\left(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{M}_i)\right)$  and  $V_2 = \begin{bmatrix} \beta & F \\ G & H \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}\left(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{N}_i)\right)$  are isometric colligations, and let  $V = \tilde{V}_1 \tilde{V}_2$ , where  $\tilde{V}_1$  and  $\tilde{V}_2$  are as in (2.3.1) and (2.3.2), respectively. Then the isometric colligation  $V \in \mathcal{B}\left(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\bigoplus_{i=1}^n (\mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i))\right)$  as in (2.3.3) satisfies property  $\mathcal{F}(n)$  and  $\tau_V = \tau_{V_1} \tau_{V_2}$ .

We have the following interpretations of the above theorem: Let  $\theta, \phi, \psi \in \mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , and suppose  $\theta = \phi \psi$ . Suppose  $V_1 = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix}$  and  $V_2 = \begin{bmatrix} \beta & F \\ G & H \end{bmatrix}$  are isometric colligations on  $\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{M}_1^n$  and  $\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{N}_1^n$ , respectively, and  $\phi = \tau_{V_1}$ , and  $\psi = \tau_{V_2}$ . Then the isometric colligation  $V = \tilde{V}_1 \tilde{V}_2$ , as constructed in Theorem 2.3.2, satisfies property  $\mathcal{F}(n)$ and  $\tau_V(\boldsymbol{z}) = \tau_{V_1}(\boldsymbol{z})\tau_{V_2}(\boldsymbol{z})$  for all  $\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n$ , that is,  $\theta = \tau_V$ .

Now we proceed to treat the converse of Theorem 2.3.2. Let  $V \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$  be an isometric colligation, and let V satisfies property  $\mathcal{F}(n)$ . As in Theorem 2.2.3, here also we assume that  $a := \tau_V(0) \neq 0$ . Now

$$\mathcal{H} = \mathbb{C} \oplus \Big( \bigoplus_{i=1}^n (\mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i) \Big),$$

for some Hilbert spaces  $\{\mathcal{M}_i\}_{i=1}^n$  and  $\{\mathcal{N}_i\}_{i=1}^n$ , and

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{a}{C_1} & B_1 & \cdots & B_n \\ \hline C_1 & D_{11} & \cdots & D_{1n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ C_n & D_{n1} & \cdots & D_{nn} \end{bmatrix},$$
(2.3.7)

where

$$B_{i} = \begin{bmatrix} B_{i}(1) & B_{i}(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{M}_{i} \oplus \mathcal{N}_{i}, \mathbb{C}), \quad C_{i} = \begin{bmatrix} C_{i}(1) \\ C_{i}(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C}, \mathcal{M}_{i} \oplus \mathcal{N}_{i}), \quad (2.3.8)$$

and

$$D_{ij} = \begin{bmatrix} D_{ij}(1) & \frac{1}{a}C_i(1)B_j(2)\\ 0 & D_{ij}(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{M}_j \oplus \mathcal{N}_j, \mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i),$$
(2.3.9)

for all  $i, j = 1, \ldots, n$ . Set

$$D(1) = \left[D_{ij}(1)\right]_{i,j=1}^{n} \in \mathcal{B}(\bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} \mathcal{M}_{i}), \quad D(2) = \left[D_{ij}(2)\right]_{i,j=1}^{n} \in \mathcal{B}(\bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} \mathcal{N}_{i}), \quad (2.3.10)$$

and

$$D(12) = \left[D_{ij}(12)\right]_{i,j=1}^{n} \in \mathcal{B}\left(\bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} \mathcal{M}_{i}, \bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} \mathcal{N}_{i}\right),$$

and consider the flip operator  $\eta : \left(\bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} (\mathcal{M}_{i} \oplus \mathcal{N}_{i})\right) \to \left(\bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} \mathcal{M}_{i}\right) \oplus \left(\bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} \mathcal{N}_{i}\right)$  (see (2.3.6)). Then

$$\eta D\eta^* = \begin{bmatrix} D(1) & D(12) \\ 0 & D(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}\Big( (\bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{M}_i) \oplus (\bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{N}_i) \Big).$$

If we define  $V_{\eta} := \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & \eta \end{bmatrix} V \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & \eta \end{bmatrix}^*$ , it then follows that  $V_{\eta} = \begin{bmatrix} a & B\eta^* \\ \eta C & \eta D\eta^* \end{bmatrix}$  is an isometry on  $\bigoplus_{i=1}^n (\mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i)$ . Moreover, since  $B\eta^* = \begin{bmatrix} B(1) & B(2) \end{bmatrix}$  and  $\eta C = \begin{bmatrix} C(1) & C(2) \end{bmatrix}^t$ , we see that

$$V_{\eta} = \begin{bmatrix} a & B(1) & B(2) \\ C(1) & D(1) & \frac{1}{a}C(1)B(2) \\ C(2) & 0 & D(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}\Big(\mathbb{C} \oplus \big(\bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} \mathcal{M}_{i}\big) \oplus \big(\bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} \mathcal{N}_{i}\big)\Big),$$

where

$$B(i) = \begin{bmatrix} B_1(i) & B_2(i) \end{bmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad C(i) = \begin{bmatrix} C_1(i) \\ C_2(i) \end{bmatrix}, \quad (2.3.11)$$

for all i = 1, 2. We have now arrived at the setting of the proof of Theorem 2.2.4 (more specifically, compare  $V_{\eta}$  with V in (2.2.1)). Following the constructions of  $V_1$  and  $V_2$  in the proof of Theorem 2.2.4, we set

$$\begin{cases} V_1 = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha & B(1) \\ \frac{1}{\beta}C(1) & D(1) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}\left(\mathbb{C} \oplus \left(\bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{M}_i\right)\right) \\ V_2 = \begin{bmatrix} \beta & \frac{1}{\alpha}B(2) \\ C(2) & D(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}\left(\mathbb{C} \oplus \left(\bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{N}_i\right)\right), \end{cases}$$
(2.3.12)

where

$$|\beta|^{2} = |a|^{2} + C(1)^{*}C(1)$$
  
= 1 - C(2)^{\*}C(2), (2.3.13)

and

$$\alpha = \frac{a}{\beta}.\tag{2.3.14}$$

Since  $a \neq 0$ , it follows that  $\alpha$  (and  $\beta$  too) is a non-zero scalars. One may now proceed, similarly as in the proof of Theorem 2.2.4, to see that  $V_1$  and  $V_2$  are isometries. Then, applying Theorem 2.3.2 to the pair of isometries  $V_1$  and  $V_2$ , we get the canonical pair of isometries  $\tilde{V}_1$  and  $\tilde{V}_2$  such that  $\tau_{\tilde{V}_1\tilde{V}_2} = \tau_{V_1}\tau_{V_2}$ . On the other hand, it follows directly from the construction of  $\tilde{V}_1$  and  $\tilde{V}_2$  (see (2.3.3)) that  $V = \tilde{V}_1\tilde{V}_2$  and consequently,  $\tau_V = \tau_{\tilde{V}_1\tilde{V}_2} = \tau_{V_1}\tau_{V_2}$ . We have therefore proved the following counterpart of Theorem 2.2.3 for isometric colligations satisfying property  $\mathcal{F}(n)$ .

**Theorem 2.3.3.** Let  $V \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} (\mathcal{M}_{i} \oplus \mathcal{N}_{i})))$  be an isometric colligation, and let V satisfies property  $\mathcal{F}(n)$ . If  $\tau_{V}(0) \neq 0$  and V admits the representation as in (2.3.7) with B, C and D as in (2.3.8) and (2.3.9), respectively, then

$$V_1 = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha & B(1) \\ \frac{1}{\beta}C(1) & D(1) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}\Big(\mathbb{C}\oplus(\bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{M}_i)\Big) \text{ and } V_2 = \begin{bmatrix} \beta & \frac{1}{\alpha}B(2) \\ C(2) & D(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}\Big(\mathbb{C}\oplus(\bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{N}_i)\Big),$$

are isometric colligations where B(i), C(i) and D(i) are as in (2.3.10) and (2.3.11) and  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  are non-zero scalars and satisfies the following conditions

$$|\beta|^2 = |a|^2 + C(1)^*C(1)$$
 and  $\alpha = \frac{a}{\beta}$ .

Moreover,  $\tau_V = \tau_{V_1} \tau_{V_2}$ .

This along with Theorem 2.3.2 yields the following classification of Schur-Agler class factors of Schur-Agler class functions in  $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ ,  $n \geq 1$ :

**Theorem 2.3.4.** Suppose  $\theta \in S\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , and suppose that  $\theta(0) \neq 0$ . Then  $\theta = \phi \psi$  for some  $\phi, \psi \in S\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  if and only if  $\theta = \tau_V$  for some isometric colligation V satisfying property  $\mathcal{F}(n)$ .

Given  $\theta = \tau_V$  for some isometric colligation V satisfying property  $\mathcal{F}(n)$ , as presented above, we now know that  $\theta = \varphi \psi$  for some  $\phi, \psi \in \mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . If V admits the representation as in (2.3.7), then it follows moreover from (2.3.12) that

$$\begin{cases} \phi(\boldsymbol{z}) = \alpha + \frac{1}{\beta} B(1) (I_{\mathcal{M}_{1}^{n}} - E_{\mathcal{M}_{1}^{n}}(\boldsymbol{z}) D(1))^{-1} E_{\mathcal{M}_{1}^{n}}(\boldsymbol{z}) C(1) \\ \psi(\boldsymbol{z}) = \beta + \frac{1}{\alpha} B(2) (I_{\mathcal{N}_{1}^{n}} - E_{\mathcal{N}_{1}^{n}}(\boldsymbol{z}) D(2))^{-1} E_{\mathcal{N}_{1}^{n}}(\boldsymbol{z}) C(2) \quad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^{n}). \end{cases}$$
(2.3.15)

The assumption that  $\theta(0) \neq 0$  in the proof of the sufficient part will be discussed in Section 2.5. Also see Subsection 2.6.3 for a natural connection between  $\mathcal{F}_m(n)$  and  $\mathcal{F}(n), 1 \leq m < n$ .

#### 2.4 Factorizations of multipliers on the ball

In this section, we continue with our study of factorizations of bounded analytic functions. Here we are interested in factorizations of multipliers of the Drury-Arveson space on the unit ball  $\mathbb{B}^n$  in  $\mathbb{C}^n$  [16]. However (and curiously, if not surprisingly), the techniques involved in representing multiplier factors of multipliers of the Drury-Arveson space seems relatively simpler than that of the Schur-Agler class functions on  $\mathbb{D}^n$ . Moreover, since the proofs of the following results are often similar (in spirit) to the case of  $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , we will be rather sketchy.

The following simple observation on isometric colligations is quite useful: Suppose  $\mathcal{H}$  is a Hilbert space and

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} : \mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H} \to \mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}^n,$$

is a bounded linear operator. Then V is an isometry (that is  $V^*V = I_{\mathbb{C}\oplus\mathcal{H}}$ ) if and only if

$$\begin{cases} |a|^2 + C^*C = 1\\ \bar{a}B + C^*D = 0\\ B^*B + D^*D = I_{\mathcal{H}}. \end{cases}$$
(2.4.1)

Before proceeding we make a brief remark concerning notation: Given Hilbert spaces  $\mathcal{H}$  and  $\mathcal{K}$ , in what follows, we represent an operator  $A \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}, \mathcal{K}^n)$  as

$$A = \begin{bmatrix} A_1 \\ \vdots \\ A_n \end{bmatrix}.$$

We now proceed to prove the first factorization result for contractive multipliers of the Drury-Arveson space. Suppose  $1 \leq m < n, \ \theta \in \mathcal{M}_1(H_n^2), \ \varphi \in \mathcal{M}_1(H_m^2)$  and  $\psi \in \mathcal{M}_1(H_{n-m}^2)$ . Suppose that

$$\theta(\boldsymbol{z}) = \varphi(z_1, \dots, z_m) \phi(z_{m+1}, \dots, z_n) \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{B}^n)$$

Then there exist Hilbert spaces  $\mathcal{M}$  and  $\mathcal{N}$  and isometric colligations

$$V_1 = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha & E \\ F & G \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{M}, \mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{M}^m) \quad \text{and} \quad V_2 = \begin{bmatrix} \beta & Y \\ Z & W \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{N}, \mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{N}^{n-m}).$$

such that  $\phi = \tau_{V_1}$  and  $\psi = \tau_{V_2}$ . Define

$$\mathcal{H}=\mathcal{M}\oplus\mathcal{N},$$

and

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha \beta & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}, \mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}^n), \qquad (2.4.2)$$

where  $B = \begin{bmatrix} E & \alpha Y \end{bmatrix}$  and

$$C_{j} = \begin{cases} \begin{bmatrix} \beta F_{j} \\ 0 \end{bmatrix} & \text{if } 1 \leq j \leq m \\ \\ \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ Z_{j-m} \end{bmatrix} & \text{if } m+1 \leq j \leq n \end{cases}$$

and

$$D_j = \begin{cases} \begin{bmatrix} G_j & F_j Y \\ 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} & \text{if } 1 \le j \le m \\ \\ \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 0 & W_{j-m} \end{bmatrix} & \text{if } m+1 \le j \le n. \end{cases}$$

By taking into account of isometric properties of  $V_1$  and  $V_2$  and using property (2.4.1) repeatedly, we conclude that V is an isometry in  $\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}, \mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}^n)$ . We now compute

$$(I_{\mathcal{H}} - E_{\mathcal{H}^{n}}(z)D)^{-1} = (I_{\mathcal{H}} - \sum_{i=1}^{n} z_{i}D_{i})^{-1}$$

$$= (I_{\mathcal{H}} - \sum_{j=1}^{m} z_{j}D_{j} - \sum_{j=m+1}^{n} z_{j}D_{j})^{-1}$$

$$= \left( \begin{bmatrix} I_{\mathcal{M}} & 0\\ 0 & I_{\mathcal{N}} \end{bmatrix} - \sum_{j=1}^{m} z_{j} \begin{bmatrix} G_{j} & F_{j}Y\\ 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} - \sum_{j=m+1}^{n} z_{j} \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0\\ 0 & W_{j-m} \end{bmatrix} \right)^{-1}$$

$$= \begin{bmatrix} I_{\mathcal{M}} - \sum_{j=1}^{m} z_{j}G_{j} & -\sum_{j=1}^{m} z_{j}F_{j}Y\\ 0 & I_{\mathcal{N}} - \sum_{j=m+1}^{n} z_{j}W_{j-m} \end{bmatrix}^{-1}$$

$$= \begin{bmatrix} (I_{\mathcal{M}} - \sum_{j=1}^{m} z_{j}G_{j})^{-1} & T\\ 0 & (I_{\mathcal{N}} - \sum_{j=m+1}^{n} z_{j}W_{j-m})^{-1} \end{bmatrix},$$

where

$$T = (I_{\mathcal{M}} - \sum_{j=1}^{m} z_j G_j)^{-1} \Big(\sum_{j=1}^{m} z_j F_j\Big) Y (I_{\mathcal{N}} - \sum_{j=m+1}^{n} z_j W_{j-m})^{-1}.$$

Moreover, since

$$E_{\mathcal{H}^n}(\boldsymbol{z})C = \begin{bmatrix} \beta \sum_{j=1}^m z_j F_j \\ \sum_{j=m+1}^n z_j Z_{j-m} \end{bmatrix},$$

it follows that

$$\begin{aligned} \tau_V(\boldsymbol{z}) &= \alpha\beta + B(I_{\mathcal{H}} - E_{\mathcal{H}^n}(\boldsymbol{z})D)^{-1}E_{\mathcal{H}^n}(\boldsymbol{z})C \\ &= \alpha\beta + \left[E \quad \alpha Y\right](I_{\mathcal{H}} - E_{\mathcal{H}^n}(\boldsymbol{z})D)^{-1}E_{\mathcal{H}^n}(\boldsymbol{z})C \\ &= \alpha\beta + \beta E(I_{\mathcal{M}} - \sum_{j=1}^m z_jG_j)^{-1}\left(\sum_{j=1}^m z_jF_j\right) + ET\sum_{j=m+1}^n z_jZ_{j-m} \\ &+ \alpha Y(I_{\mathcal{N}} - \sum_{j=m+1}^n z_jW_{j-m})^{-1}\sum_{j=m+1}^n z_jZ_{j-m} \\ &= \tau_{V_1}(z_1, \dots, z_m)\tau_{V_2}(z_{m+1}, \dots, z_n), \end{aligned}$$

for all  $\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n$ . Since  $\theta = \tau_{V_1} \tau_{V_2}$ , it then follows that

$$\theta = \tau_V,$$

where V is the isometric colligation as in (2.4.2). We have thus proved part of the following theorem.

**Theorem 2.4.1.** Suppose  $\theta \in \mathcal{M}_1(H_n^2)$  and  $\theta(0) \neq 0$ . Then the following are equivalent:

(1) There exist multipliers  $\phi \in \mathcal{M}_1(H_m^2)$  and  $\psi \in \mathcal{M}_1(H_{n-m}^2)$  such that

$$\theta(\boldsymbol{z}) = \phi(z_1, \dots, z_m) \psi(z_{m+1}, \dots, z_n) \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{B}^n)$$

(2) There exist Hilbert spaces  $\mathcal{H}_1$  and  $\mathcal{H}_2$  and isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} : \mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2) \to \mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)^n,$$

such that writing  $B = \begin{bmatrix} B(1) & B(2) \end{bmatrix}$ ,  $C = \begin{bmatrix} C_1 \\ \vdots \\ C_n \end{bmatrix}$  and  $D = \begin{bmatrix} D_1 \\ \vdots \\ D_n \end{bmatrix}$ , one has

$$C_{j} = \begin{cases} \begin{bmatrix} C_{j}(1) \\ 0 \end{bmatrix} & \text{if } 1 \leq j \leq m \\ \\ \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ C_{j}(2) \end{bmatrix} & \text{if } m+1 \leq j \leq n, \end{cases}$$

and

$$D_{j} = \begin{cases} \begin{bmatrix} D_{j}(1) & D_{j}(2) \\ 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} & \text{if } 1 \leq j \leq m \\ \\ \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 0 & D_{j}(3) \end{bmatrix} & \text{if } m+1 \leq j \leq n, \end{cases}$$

and

$$aD_i(2) = C_i(1)B(2),$$

for all  $i = 1, \ldots, m$ , and

$$\theta(\boldsymbol{z}) = a + B(I_{\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2} - E_{(\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)^n}(\boldsymbol{z})D)^{-1}E_{(\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)^n}(\boldsymbol{z})C \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{B}^n).$$

*Proof.* We only need to show that (2) implies (1). Note that  $V^*V = I$  implies, in particular, that

$$|a|^{2} + \sum_{j=1}^{m} C_{j}(1)^{*}C_{j}(1) + \sum_{j=m+1}^{n} C_{j}(2)^{*}C_{j}(2) = 1.$$

Let

$$|\beta|^2 = |a|^2 + \sum_{j=1}^m C_j(1)^* C_j(1).$$

Since  $a = \theta(0) \neq 0$ , it follows that  $\beta \neq 0$ . Set

$$\alpha = \frac{a}{\beta},$$

and define

$$V_{1} = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha & B(1) \\ \frac{1}{\beta}C_{1}(1) & D_{1}(1) \\ \vdots & \vdots \\ \frac{1}{\beta}C_{m}(1) & D_{m}(1) \end{bmatrix} \text{ and } V_{2} = \begin{bmatrix} \beta & \frac{1}{\alpha}B(2) \\ C_{m+1}(2) & D_{m+1}(3) \\ \vdots & \vdots \\ C_{n}(2) & D_{n}(3) \end{bmatrix}.$$

Clearly  $V_1 \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1, \mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1)^n)$  and  $V_2 \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_2, \mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_2)^n)$ . Now in view of (2.4.1),  $V_1$  is an isometry if and only if

$$\begin{cases} |\alpha|^2 + \sum_{j=1}^m \frac{1}{|\beta|^2} C_j(1)^* C_j(1) = 1 \\ \bar{\alpha}B(1) + \sum_{j=1}^m \frac{1}{\beta} C_j(1)^* D_j(1) = 0 \\ B(1)^* B(1) + \sum_{j=1}^m D_j(1)^* D_j(1) = I \end{cases}$$

Here the first equality is a simple consequence of the definitions of  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$ . The second and the third equalities follows from the isometric property of V applied to the equality (2.4.1). The proof of the fact that  $V_2$  is an isometry is similar (but requires the fact that  $aD_j(2) = C_j(2)B(2)$  for all  $1 \le j \le m$ ) and left to the reader. Then

$$au_{V_1} \in \mathcal{M}_1(H_m^2) \quad ext{and} \quad au_{V_2} \in \mathcal{M}_1(H_{n-m}^2).$$

We set

$$\varphi(z_1, \dots, z_m) = \tau_{V_1}(z_1, \dots, z_m)$$
 and  $\psi(z_{m+1}, \dots, z_n) = \tau_{V_2}(z_{m+1}, \dots, z_n),$ 

for all  $\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{B}^n$ . Then

$$\phi(z_1,\ldots,z_m) = \alpha + \frac{1}{\beta}B(1)\Big(1 - \sum_{j=1}^m z_j D_j(1)\Big)^{-1}\Big(\sum_{j=1}^m z_j C_j(1)\Big),$$

and

$$\psi(z_{m+1},\ldots,z_n) = \beta + \frac{1}{\alpha}B(2)\Big(1 - \sum_{j=m+1}^n z_j D_j(3)\Big)^{-1}\Big(\sum_{j=m+1}^n z_j C_j(2)\Big),$$

for all  $z \in \mathbb{B}^n$ . It is now routine to check that this indeed defines the required factors of  $\theta$ , that is

$$\theta(\boldsymbol{z}) = \varphi(z_1, \dots, z_m) \psi(z_{m+1}, \dots, z_n) \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{B}^n),$$

which completes the proof that (1) and (2) are equivalent.

The Drury-Arveson multipliers analog of Theorem 2.3.4, as stated below, also holds. We leave the similar verification, following the line of the proof of Theorem 2.3.4, to the reader.

**Theorem 2.4.2.** Suppose  $\theta \in \mathcal{M}_1(H_n^2)$  and  $\theta(0) \neq 0$ . Then the following are equivalent:

- (1) There exist  $\phi$  and  $\psi$  in  $\mathcal{M}_1(H_n^2)$  such that  $\theta = \phi \psi$ .
- (2) There exist Hilbert spaces  $\mathcal{H}_1$  and  $\mathcal{H}_2$  and isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} : \mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2) \to \mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)^n,$$

such that

$$\theta(\boldsymbol{z}) = a + B(I_{\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2} - E_{(\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)^n}(\boldsymbol{z})D)^{-1}E_{(\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)^n}(\boldsymbol{z})C \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{B}^n),$$
  
and writing  $B = \begin{bmatrix} B(1) & B(2) \end{bmatrix}, C = \begin{bmatrix} C_1 \\ \vdots \\ C_n \end{bmatrix}, D = \begin{bmatrix} D_1 \\ \vdots \\ D_n \end{bmatrix}$  and  
$$C_i = \begin{bmatrix} C_i(1) \\ C_i(2) \end{bmatrix} \quad and \quad D_i = \begin{bmatrix} D_i(1) & D_i(12) \\ D_i(21) & D_i(2) \end{bmatrix},$$

one has

$$D_i(21) = 0$$
 and  $aD_i(12) = C_i(1)B(2),$ 

for all i = 1, ..., n.

## 2.5 Functions vanishing at the origin

As pointed out in Remark 2.1.1, factorizations of functions vanishing at the origin reveals more detailed structural properties of associated colligation matrices. To this end, in this section, we present a complete description of the connection between isometric colligations and Schur-Agler factors of Schur-Agler class functions vanishing at the origin. The case of one variable Schur functions will serve well to illustrate the notation scheme for functions in several variables that we adopt.

Suppose  $\theta \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$ ,  $\theta(0) = 0$  and  $\theta = \varphi \psi$  for some  $\phi$  and  $\psi$  in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$ . The following two cases can arise:

Case (i)  $\phi(0) = 0$  and  $\psi(0) \neq 0$ : Let  $\varphi = \tau_{V_1}$  and  $\psi = \tau_{V_2}$  where

$$V_1 = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & Q \\ R & S \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1) \text{ and } V_2 = \begin{bmatrix} x & Y \\ Z & W \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_2).$$

Therefore

$$\tilde{V}_1 = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & Q & 0 \\ R & S & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & I \end{bmatrix} \text{ and } \tilde{V}_2 = \begin{bmatrix} x & 0 & Y \\ 0 & I & 0 \\ Z & 0 & W \end{bmatrix},$$

are isometries in  $\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2))$ . On defining  $V := \tilde{V}_1 \tilde{V}_2$ , we have the isometry

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & B_1 & 0\\ \hline C_1 & D_1 & D_2\\ \hline C_2 & 0 & D_4 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)),$$
(2.5.1)

where

$$\begin{bmatrix} 0 & B_1 & 0 \\ \hline C_1 & D_1 & D_2 \\ \hline C_2 & 0 & D_4 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & Q & 0 \\ \hline xR & S & RY \\ Z & 0 & W \end{bmatrix}.$$

We then have  $C_1 = xR$  and  $D_2 = RY$ , and consequently the condition  $R^*R = 1$  yields

$$C_1 C_1^* D_2 = |x|^2 R R^* D_2 = |x|^2 R R^* R Y = |x|^2 R Y = |x|^2 D_2 = C_1^* C_1 D_2,$$

as  $C_1^*C_1 = |x|^2 (> 0)$ . Moreover, with V as in (2.5.1), we compute  $\tau_V$  as:

$$\begin{aligned} \tau_V(z) &= \begin{bmatrix} B_1 & 0 \end{bmatrix} \left( I - z \begin{bmatrix} D_1 & D_2 \\ 0 & D_4 \end{bmatrix} \right)^{-1} z \begin{bmatrix} C_1 \\ C_2 \end{bmatrix} \\ &= z \begin{bmatrix} B_1 & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} (I - zD_1)^{-1} & (I - zD_1)^{-1} zD_2 (I - zD_4)^{-1} \\ 0 & (I - zD_4)^{-1} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} C_1 \\ C_2 \end{bmatrix} \\ &= z \begin{bmatrix} B_1 (I - zD_1)^{-1} & zB_1 (I - zD_1)^{-1} D_2 (I - zD_4)^{-1} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} C_1 \\ C_2 \end{bmatrix}, \end{aligned}$$

and so

$$\tau_V(z) = \left(zB_1(I - zD_1)^{-1}\right) \left(C_1 + zD_2(I - zD_4)^{-1}C_2\right) \qquad (z \in \mathbb{D}).$$
(2.5.2)

Substituting the values of  $B_1, C_i$ , and  $D_j$ , i = 1, 2 and j = 2, 4, we have

$$\tau_V(z) = \left(zB_1(I-zD_1)^{-1}\right) \left(C_1 + zD_2(I-zD_4)^{-1}C_2\right) = \left(zQ(I-zD_1)^{-1}\right) \left(xR + zRY(I-zW)^{-1}Z\right) = \left(zQ(I-zS)^{-1}R\right) \left(x + zY(I-zW)^{-1}Z\right),$$

for all  $z \in \mathbb{D}$ , which implies that  $\theta = \tau_V$ . Thus, we have collected together all the necessary properties of the isometric colligation V as:

$$C_1 C_1^* D_2 = C_1^* C_1 D_2$$
 and  $C_1^* C_1 > 0.$  (2.5.3)

Conversely, suppose V is an isometric colligation as in (2.5.1), let  $\theta = \tau_V$  and let V satisfies the conditions in (2.5.3). Let x be a non-zero scalar such that

$$|x|^2 = C_1^* C_1.$$

Define  $V_1 \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1)$  and  $V_2 \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)$  by

$$V_1 = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & B_1 \\ \frac{1}{x}C_1 & D_1 \end{bmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad V_2 = \begin{bmatrix} x & \frac{1}{\overline{x}}C_1^*D_2 \\ C_2 & D_4 \end{bmatrix}.$$

Note that  $|x|^2 = 1 - C_2^* C_2 = C_1^* C_1$ . A simple computation, following (2.4.1), then shows that  $V_1$  and  $V_2$  are isometric colligations. Now we compute

$$\tau_V(z) = zB_1(1-zD_1)^{-1}C_1 + z^2B_1(1-zD_1)^{-1}D_2(1-zD_4)^{-1}C_2,$$

and

$$\tau_{V_1}(z)\tau_{V_2}(z) = zB_1(1-zD_1)^{-1}C_1 + z^2B_1(1-zD_1)^{-1}\left\{\frac{1}{|x|^2}C_1C_1^*D_2\right\}(1-zD_4)^{-1}C_2.$$

Thus,  $\tau_V = \tau_{V_1} \tau_{V_2}$  where  $\tau_V(0) = \tau_{V_1}(0) = 0$  and  $\tau_{V_2}(0) \neq 0$ .

Case (ii)  $\phi(0) = \psi(0) = 0$ : Suppose  $\phi = \tau_{V_1}$  and  $\psi = \tau_{V_2}$  where

$$V_1 = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & Q \\ R & S \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1) \text{ and } V_2 = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & Y \\ Z & W \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_2),$$

are isometric colligations. We associate with  $V_1$  and  $V_2$  the isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & Q & 0 \\ R & S & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & I \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & Y \\ 0 & I & 0 \\ Z & 0 & W \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & Q & 0 \\ 0 & S & RY \\ Z & 0 & W \end{bmatrix},$$

in  $\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)$  and set

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & B_1 & 0 \\ 0 & D_1 & D_2 \\ C_2 & 0 & D_4 \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (2.5.4)

Then, in view of (2.5.2), it follows that  $\theta = \tau_V$ . Also we pick the essential properties of the isometric colligation V as

$$X^*X = I, \quad X^*D_1 = 0, \quad \text{and} \quad D_2 = XY,$$
 (2.5.5)

where X = R. Note that the first two equalities follows from the fact that  $V_1$  is an isometry.

To prove the converse, suppose V is an isometric colligation as in (2.5.4),  $\theta = \tau_V$ ,  $X \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C}, \mathcal{H}_2)$  is an isometry,  $Y \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_2, \mathbb{C})$  and the conditions in (2.5.5) hold. Since  $V^*V = I$ , we have

$$\begin{bmatrix} C_2^* C_2 & 0 & C_2^* D_4 \\ 0 & B_1 B_1^* + D_1^* D_1 & D_1^* D_2 \\ D_4^* C_2 & D_2^* D_1 & D_2^* D_2 + D_4 D_4^* \end{bmatrix} = I_{\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2},$$

and hence  $V_1 := \begin{bmatrix} 0 & B_1 \\ X & D_1 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1)$  is an isometric colligation. Since  $D_2 = XY$ ,  $D_2^*D_2 = Y^*Y$ , and hence  $D_2^*D_2 + D_4^*D_4 = I$  yields  $Y^*Y + D_4^*D_4 = I$ . Thus  $V_2 :=$ 

 $\begin{bmatrix} 0 & Y \\ C_2 & D_4 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_2) \text{ is an isometric colligation. Notice that}$ 

$$\tau_{V_1}(z)\tau_{V_2}(z) = z^2 B_1 (1 - zD_1)^{-1} X Y (1 - zD_4)^{-1} C_2,$$

and, on the other hand, in view of (2.5.2), we have

$$\tau_V(z) = z^2 B_1 (1 - z D_1)^{-1} D_2 (1 - z D_4)^{-1} C_2,$$

for all  $z \in \mathbb{D}$ . This and  $XY = D_2$  implies that  $\theta = \tau_V = \tau_{V_1} \tau_{V_2}$ .

Thus we have proved the following:

**Theorem 2.5.1.** Suppose  $\theta \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$  and  $\theta(0) = 0$ . Then:

(1)  $\theta = \phi \psi$  for some  $\phi, \psi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$  and  $\psi(0) \neq 0$  if and only if there exists an isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & B_1 & 0 \\ \hline C_1 & D_1 & D_2 \\ \hline C_2 & 0 & D_4 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)),$$

such that  $\theta = \tau_V$  and

$$C_1 C_1^* D_2 = C_1^* C_1 D_2$$
 and  $C_1^* C_1 > 0.$ 

(2)  $\theta = \phi \psi$  for some  $\phi, \psi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$  and  $\phi(0) = 0 = \psi(0)$  if and only if there exists an isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & B_1 & 0 \\ 0 & D_1 & D_2 \\ C_2 & 0 & D_4 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)),$$

such that  $\theta = \tau_V$  and

$$X^*D_1 = 0 \quad and \quad D_2 = XY,$$

for some isometry  $X \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C}, \mathcal{H}_2)$  and bounded linear operator  $Y \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_2, \mathbb{C})$ .

The general case of functions vanishing at the origin in several variables (in  $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ or  $\mathcal{M}_1(H_n^2)$ ) can be studied using the technique developed in the proof of Theorem 2.5.1. In particular, similar arguments allow us to obtain also a similar classification of factorizations for functions in  $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  vanishing at the origin. We only state the result in the setting of Section 2.3 and leave out the details to the reader.

**Theorem 2.5.2.** Suppose  $\theta \in \mathcal{AS}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  and  $\theta(0) = 0$ . Then:

(1)  $\theta = \phi \psi$  for some  $\phi, \psi \in SA(\mathbb{D}^n)$  and  $\psi(0) \neq 0$  if and only if there exist Hilbert spaces  $\{\mathcal{H}_i\}_{i=1}^n$ ,  $\{\mathcal{M}_i\}_{i=1}^n$  and  $\{\mathcal{N}_i\}_{i=1}^n$  and an isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & B_1 & \cdots & B_n \\ \hline C_1 & D_{11} & \cdots & D_{1n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ \hline C_n & D_{n1} & \cdots & D_{nn} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{H}_i)),$$

such that  $\theta = \tau_V$  and  $\mathcal{H}_k = \mathcal{M}_k \oplus \mathcal{N}_k$ , k = 1, ..., n, and representing  $B_i$ ,  $C_i$  an  $D_{ij}$  as

$$B_i = [B_i(1), B_i(2)] \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i, \mathbb{C}), \quad C_i = \begin{bmatrix} C_i(1) \\ C_i(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C}, \mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i).$$

and

$$D_{ij} = \begin{bmatrix} D_{ij}(1) & D_{ij}(12) \\ D_{ij}(21) & D_{ij}(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{M}_j \oplus \mathcal{N}_j, \mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i),$$

one has

$$B_i(2) = 0$$
,  $D_{ij}(21) = 0$ ,  $C(1)C(1)^*D(12) = C(1)^*C(1)D(12)$  and  $C(1)^*C(1) > 0$ ,

where 
$$i, j = 1, ..., n$$
, and  $C(1) = \begin{bmatrix} C_1(1) \\ \vdots \\ C_n(1) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C}, \bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{M}_i)$  and  
$$D(12) = \left[ D_{ij}(12) \right]_{i,j=1}^n \in \mathcal{B}\left( \bigoplus_{p=1}^n \mathcal{N}_p, \bigoplus_{p=1}^n \mathcal{M}_p \right).$$

г

(2)  $\theta = \phi \psi$  for some  $\phi, \psi \in S\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  and  $\phi(0) = 0 = \psi(0)$  if and only if there exist Hilbert spaces  $\{\mathcal{H}_i\}_{i=1}^n$ ,  $\{\mathcal{M}_i\}_{i=1}^n$  and  $\{\mathcal{N}_i\}_{i=1}^n$ , an isometry  $X \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C}, \bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{M}_i)$ , a bounded linear operator  $Y \in \mathcal{B}(\bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{N}_i, \mathbb{C})$  and an isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & B_1 & \cdots & B_n \\ \hline C_1 & D_{11} & \cdots & D_{1n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ C_n & D_{n1} & \cdots & D_{nn} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}\Big(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{H}_i)\Big),$$

such that  $\theta = \tau_V$  and  $\mathcal{H}_k = \mathcal{M}_k \oplus \mathcal{N}_k$ , k = 1, ..., n, and representing  $B_i$ ,  $C_i$  an  $D_{ij}$  as

$$B_i = [B_i(1), B_i(2)] \in \mathcal{B}\Big(\mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i, \mathbb{C}\Big), \quad C_i = \begin{bmatrix} C_i(1) \\ C_i(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}\Big(\mathbb{C}, \mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i\Big),$$

and

$$D_{ij} = \begin{bmatrix} D_{ij}(1) & D_{ij}(12) \\ D_{ij}(21) & D_{ij}(2) \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{M}_j \oplus \mathcal{N}_j, \mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i)$$

 $one\ has$ 

$$B_i(2) = 0, \quad C_i(1) = 0, \quad D_{ij}(21) = 0,$$

and

$$D(12) = XY$$
 and  $X^*D(1) = 0$ ,

where

$$D(1) = [D_{ij}(1)]_{i,j=1}^n \in \mathcal{B}\Big(\bigoplus_{p=1}^n \mathcal{M}_p\Big),$$

and

$$D(12) = \left[D_{ij}(12)\right]_{i,j=1}^{n} \in \mathcal{B}\left(\bigoplus_{p=1}^{n} \mathcal{N}_{p}, \bigoplus_{p=1}^{n} \mathcal{M}_{p}\right).$$

The case of contractive multipliers of the Drury-Arveson space vanishing at the origin can be stated and proved in a similar way.

## 2.6 Examples and remarks

This section is devoted to some concrete examples, further results and general remarks concerning Schur-Agler class functions in  $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ .

#### 2.6.1 One variable factors

Our interest here is to analyze Schur-Agler class functions in  $\mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  which can be factored as a product of *n* Schur functions. More specifically, let  $\varphi \in \mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  and let  $\varphi(0) \neq 0$ . Suppose

$$arphi(oldsymbol{z}) = \prod_{i=1}^n arphi_i(z_i) \qquad (oldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n),$$

for some  $\varphi_i \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}), i = 1, ..., n$ . Then there exist isometric colligations

$$V_i = \begin{bmatrix} a_1 & \hat{B}_i \\ \hat{C}_i & \hat{D}_i \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_i),$$

such that

$$\varphi_i = \tau_{V_i},$$

for all  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ . Let

$$a = \prod_{i=1}^{n} a_i,$$

and define

$$\hat{V}_{1} = \begin{bmatrix} a_{1} & \hat{B}_{1} & 0\\ \hat{C}_{1} & \hat{D}_{1} & 0\\ 0 & 0 & I \end{bmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad \tilde{V}_{n} = \begin{bmatrix} a_{n} & 0 & \hat{B}_{n}\\ 0 & I & 0\\ \hat{C}_{n} & 0 & \hat{D}_{n} \end{bmatrix},$$

in  $\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2^n)$  and  $\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1^{n-1} \oplus \mathcal{H}_n)$ , respectively, and

$$\hat{V}_i = \begin{bmatrix} a_i & 0 & \hat{B}_i & 0\\ 0 & I & 0 & 0\\ \hat{C}_i & 0 & \hat{D}_i & 0\\ 0 & 0 & 0 & I \end{bmatrix}$$

in  $\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1^{i-1} \oplus \mathcal{H}_i \oplus \mathcal{H}_{i+1}^n)$  for all 1 < i < n. Then

$$V = \prod_{i=1}^{n} \hat{V}_i,$$

is an isometry in  $\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1^n)$ . Moreover, it follows that

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} a & B_1 & \cdots & B_n \\ \hline C_1 & D_{11} & \cdots & D_{1n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ C_n & D_{n1} & \cdots & D_{nn} \end{bmatrix},$$
(2.6.1)

where

$$B_i = (\prod_{k=1}^{i-1} a_k) \hat{B}_i, \quad C_i = (\prod_{k=i+1}^n a_k) \hat{C}_i,$$

and

$$D_{ij} = \begin{cases} \hat{D}_i & \text{if } i = j \\ 0 & \text{if } i > j \\ (a_{i+1} \cdots a_{j-1}) \hat{C}_i \hat{B}_j & \text{if } i < j. \end{cases}$$

Hence

$$aD_{i,j} = C_i B_j,$$

for all  $1 \leq i < j \leq n$ . Then by repeated application of Theorem 2.2.2, we have

$$\varphi = \tau_V.$$

The converse, as stated below, follows directly from repeated applications of Theorem 2.2.3. We have thus proved the following theorem.

**Theorem 2.6.1.** Suppose  $\theta \in SA(\mathbb{D}^n)$  and  $\theta(0) \neq 0$ . Then

$$heta(oldsymbol{z}) = \prod_{i=1}^n heta_i(z_i) \qquad (oldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n),$$

for some Schur functions  $\{\theta_i\}_{i=1}^n \subseteq S(\mathbb{D})$  if and only if there exist Hilbert spaces  $\mathcal{H}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{H}_n$  and an isometric colligation

$$\begin{bmatrix} a & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} a & B_1 & \cdots & B_n \\ \hline C_1 & D_{11} & \cdots & D_{1n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ C_n & D_{n1} & \cdots & D_{nn} \end{bmatrix}$$

on  $\mathbb{C} \oplus \left( \bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{H}_i \right)$  such that

$$D_{ij} = \begin{cases} D_i & \text{if } i = j \\ 0 & \text{if } i > j \\ \frac{1}{a}C_iB_j & \text{if } i < j, \end{cases}$$

and

$$\theta(z) = a + B \Big( I_{\mathcal{H}_1^n} - E_{\mathcal{H}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z}) D \Big)^{-1} E_{\mathcal{H}_1^n}(\boldsymbol{z}) C \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n).$$

#### 2.6.2 Examples

Here we aim at applying our results to some concrete examples.

**Example 1**: First, we let  $\phi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$  and  $\phi = \tau_{V_0}$  for some isometric colligation

$$V_0 = \begin{bmatrix} a & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}).$$

Now we consider  $\psi(z) = z^m, z \in \mathbb{D}$  and  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ . One then shows that

$$V_m = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & \cdots & 0 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \cdots & 1 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 & \cdots & 0 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathbb{C}^m),$$

is an isometric colligation and

$$\psi = \tau_{V_m}.$$

Set  $\theta = \phi \psi = \tau_{V_0} \tau_{V_m}$ . Then by Theorem 2.3.2 (or more specifically, by (2.3.3)) it follows that

$$\tau_V(z) = z^m \varphi(z) \qquad (z \in \mathbb{D}),$$

where  $V \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H} \oplus \mathbb{C}^m)$  is an isometric colligation with the following representation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & B & a & 0 & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ 0 & D & C & 0 & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 & \cdots & 0 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \cdots & 1 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \cdots & 0 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H} \oplus \mathbb{C}) \oplus \mathbb{C}^{m-1}).$$

**Example 2**: Our second example concerns Blaschke factors: If  $\lambda \in \mathbb{D}$ , then the *Blaschke factor*  $b_{\lambda} \in \operatorname{Aut}(\mathbb{D})$  is defined by

$$b_{\lambda}(z) = \frac{z - \lambda}{1 - \overline{\lambda} z}$$
  $(z \in \mathbb{D}).$ 

Now observe that, for each  $\lambda \in \mathbb{D}$ , the matrix

$$V_{\lambda} = \begin{bmatrix} -\lambda & \sqrt{1 - |\lambda|^2} \\ \sqrt{1 - |\lambda|^2} & \bar{\lambda} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathbb{C}),$$

is an isometric colligation and

$$b_{\lambda} = \tau_{V_{\lambda}}.$$

Now, suppose  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{D}$  and

$$\theta(\boldsymbol{z}) = b_{\alpha}(z_1)b_{\beta}(z_2) \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^2).$$

Then Theorem 2.2.2 implies that

$$\theta = \tau_V,$$

where

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha\beta & \sqrt{1-|\alpha|^2} & -\alpha\sqrt{1-|\beta|^2} \\ -\beta\sqrt{1-|\alpha|^2} & \bar{\alpha} & \sqrt{1-|\alpha|^2}\sqrt{1-|\beta|^2} \\ \sqrt{1-|\beta|^2} & 0 & \bar{\beta} \end{bmatrix},$$

is an isometric colligation in  $M_3(\mathbb{C})$ .

#### **2.6.3** On $\mathcal{F}_m(n)$ and $\mathcal{F}(n)$

Let  $1 \leq m < n$ . Suppose  $V \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1^m \oplus \mathcal{H}_{m+1}^n)$  satisfies property  $\mathcal{F}_m(n)$ . On account of Theorem 2.2.3, we have

$$\tau_V(\boldsymbol{z}) = \tau_{V_1}(z_1, \dots, z_m) \tau_{V_2}(z_{m+1}, \dots, z_n) \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^n),$$

for some isometric colligations  $V_1 \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1^m)$  and  $V_2 \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{m+1}^n)$ . Note that  $\tau_{V_1} \in \mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^m)$  and  $\tau_{V_2} \in \mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^{n-m})$ . The above factorization and Theorem 2.3.4 further implies that

$$\tau_V = \tau_{\tilde{V}},$$

for some isometric colligation  $\tilde{V} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \left(\bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} (\mathcal{M}_{i} \oplus \mathcal{N}_{i})\right))$  satisfying property  $\mathcal{F}(n)$ . It is then natural to ask to what extent one can recover  $\tilde{V}$  from V. To determine the isometric colligation  $\tilde{V}$ , we proceed as follows: First, we let

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B_1 & \cdots & B_n \\ \hline C_1 & D_{11} & \cdots & D_{1n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ \hline C_n & D_{n1} & \cdots & D_{nn} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1^n),$$
(2.6.2)

where  $D_{ij} = 0$  for i = m + 1, ..., n and j = 1, ..., m;  $aD_{ij} = C_iB_j$  for i = 1, ..., m and j = m + 1, ..., n. Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a Hilbert space. Set

$$\mathcal{K}_i = \begin{cases} \mathcal{H}_i \oplus \mathcal{L} & \text{if } 1 \leq i \leq m \\ \mathcal{L} \oplus \mathcal{H}_i & \text{if } m+1 \leq i \leq n. \end{cases}$$

We now define

$$Y_{i} = \begin{cases} \begin{bmatrix} B_{i} & 0 \end{bmatrix} & \text{if } 1 \leq i \leq m \\ \\ \begin{bmatrix} 0 & B_{i} \end{bmatrix} & \text{if } m+1 \leq i \leq n, \end{cases} \qquad Z_{i} = \begin{cases} \begin{bmatrix} C_{i} \\ 0 \end{bmatrix} & \text{if } 1 \leq i \leq m \\ \\ \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ C_{i} \end{bmatrix} & \text{if } m+1 \leq i \leq n, \end{cases}$$

and

$$W_{ij} = \begin{cases} \begin{bmatrix} D_{ij} & 0\\ 0 & \delta_{ij}I_{\mathcal{L}} \end{bmatrix} & \text{if } 1 \le i, j \le m \\ \\ \begin{bmatrix} \delta_{ij}I_{\mathcal{L}} & 0\\ 0 & D_{ij} \end{bmatrix} & \text{if } m+1 \le i, j \le n, \end{cases}$$

and

$$W_{ij} = \begin{cases} \begin{bmatrix} 0 & D_{ij} \\ 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix} & \text{if } 1 \le i \le m, \ m+1 \le j \le n \\ \\ \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ D_{ij} & 0 \end{bmatrix} & \text{if } m+1 \le i \le n, 1 \le j \le n. \end{cases}$$

Then, after some manipulations, it follows that the isometric colligation

$$\tilde{V} := \begin{bmatrix} a & Y_1 & \cdots & Y_n \\ \overline{Z_1} & W_{11} & \cdots & W_{1n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ Z_n & W_{n1} & \cdots & W_{nn} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{K}_1^n),$$
(2.6.3)

satisfies property  $\mathcal{F}(n)$  and  $\tau_V = \tau_{\tilde{V}}$ . More specifically, we have proved the following:

**Theorem 2.6.2.** Suppose  $1 \le m < n$  and let V satisfies property  $\mathcal{F}_m(n)$ . If the representation of V is given by (2.6.2), then

$$\tau_V = \tau_{\tilde{V}},$$

where  $\tilde{V}$  is given by (2.6.3) and satisfies property  $\mathcal{F}(n)$ .

#### 2.6.4 Reversibility of factorizations

A natural question to ask in connection with Theorem 2.3.4 is whether the canonical constructions of the colligation V (out of a pair of isometric colligations  $V_1$  and  $V_2$ ) satisfying property  $\mathcal{F}(n)$  as in (2.3.3) and  $V_1$  and  $V_2$  (out of an isometric colligation V satisfying property  $\mathcal{F}(n)$ ) as in (2.3.12) are reversible.

To answer this, we proceed as follows: Given  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , we let C(n) denote the set of all isometric colligations of the form  $\begin{bmatrix} a & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \left(\bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} \mathcal{H}_{i}\right))$  for some Hilbert spaces  $\{\mathcal{H}_{i}\}_{i=1}^{n}$ , and let F(n) denote the set of all isometric colligations satisfying property  $\mathcal{F}(n)$ . Define  $\pi : C(n) \times C(n) \to F(n)$  by

$$\pi(V_1, V_2) = V \qquad (V_1, V_2 \in C(n)),$$

where V is as in (2.3.3) (or Theorem 2.3.2). Also define  $\kappa : F(n) \to C(n) \times C(n)$  by

$$\kappa(V) = (V_1, V_2) \qquad (V \in F(n)),$$

where  $V_1$  and  $V_2$  are as in (2.3.12). Given  $V_1$  and  $V_2$  in C(n), the aim here is to compare  $\kappa(\pi(V_1, V_2))$  with  $(V_1, V_2)$ . Suppose

$$V_1 = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}\Big(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{M}_i)\Big) \quad \text{and} \quad V_2 = \begin{bmatrix} \beta & F \\ G & H \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}\Big(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathcal{N}_i)\Big)$$

are isometric colligations and  $a = \alpha \beta \neq 0$ . Then by (2.3.3), it follows that

$$\pi(V_1, V_2) \in \mathcal{B}\Big(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\bigoplus_{i=1}^n (\mathcal{M}_i \oplus \mathcal{N}_i))\Big),$$

and

$$\pi(V_1, V_2) = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha \beta & \hat{B}_1 & \cdots & \hat{B}_n \\ \hat{C}_1 & \hat{D}_{11} & \cdots & \hat{D}_{1n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ \hat{C}_n & \hat{D}_{n1} & \cdots & \hat{D}_{nn} \end{bmatrix},$$

where  $\hat{B}_i$ ,  $\hat{C}_i$  and  $\hat{D}_{ij}$ , i, j = 1, ..., n, are given by as in (2.3.4) and (2.3.5). Since  $\pi(V_1, V_2)$  satisfies property  $\mathcal{F}(n)$ , in view of (2.3.12), it follows that

$$\kappa(\pi(V_1, V_2)) = (V_1, V_2),$$

where

$$\tilde{V}_1 = \begin{bmatrix} \tilde{\alpha} & B_1 & \cdots & B_n \\ \frac{\beta}{\tilde{\beta}}C_1 & D_{11} & \cdots & D_{1n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ \frac{\beta}{\tilde{\beta}}C_n & D_{n1} & \cdots & D_{nn} \end{bmatrix} \text{ and } \tilde{V}_2 = \begin{bmatrix} \tilde{\beta} & \frac{\alpha}{\tilde{\alpha}}F_1 & \cdots & \frac{\alpha}{\tilde{\alpha}}F_n \\ G_1 & H_{11} & \cdots & H_{1n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ G_n & H_{n1} & \cdots & H_{nn} \end{bmatrix},$$

and  $\tilde{\alpha}$  and  $\tilde{\beta}$  are non-zero scalars satisfying the following relations (see (2.3.13) and (2.3.14))

$$|\tilde{\beta}|^2 = |\alpha|^2 |\beta|^2 + |\beta|^2 \left(\sum_{i=1}^n C_i^* C_i\right) \text{ and } \tilde{\alpha} = \frac{\alpha\beta}{\tilde{\beta}}.$$

But we know from  $V_1^*V_1 = I$  that  $|\alpha|^2 + C^*C = 1$ , that is

$$|\alpha|^2 + \sum_{i=1}^n C_i^* C_i = 1.$$

So  $\tilde{\beta} = \bar{\varepsilon}\beta$  and  $\tilde{\alpha} = \varepsilon\alpha$  for some unimodular constant  $\varepsilon$ . Hence

$$\kappa \circ \pi \Big( \begin{bmatrix} \alpha & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix}, \begin{bmatrix} \beta & F \\ G & H \end{bmatrix} \Big) = \Big( \begin{bmatrix} \varepsilon \alpha & B \\ \varepsilon C & D \end{bmatrix}, \begin{bmatrix} \overline{\varepsilon} \beta & \overline{\varepsilon} F \\ G & H \end{bmatrix} \Big),$$

where  $\varepsilon$  is an unimodular constant.

One could equally consider the same question for Theorem 2.2.4. The answer is similar.

### Chapter 3

## Schur functions and inner functions on the bidisc

#### 3.1 Introduction

The principle aim of this chapter is threefold: (1) Provide representations of inner functions in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2)$  in terms of the isometric colligation operators (a certain class of  $2 \times 2$ block operator matrices). (2) Establish a classification of de Branges-Rovnyak kernels on  $\mathbb{D}$  (which also works in the setting of  $\mathbb{D}^n$  and the open unit ball of  $\mathbb{C}^n$ ,  $n \ge 1$ ). (3) Provide a classification, in terms of Agler kernels, of Schur functions in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2)$  which admit a one variable factorization.

Our first aim of this chapter is to provide sufficient (as well as necessary, for reducible rational functions) conditions in terms of isometric colligation for a function in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2)$  to be inner. Our presentation here, needless to say, is based on Agler's realization formula and Agler kernels for functions in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2)$  [2].

We now return to the topic of representations of inner functions in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2)$ . Finding an analog of Theorem 1.2.10 for inner functions in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2)$  seems to be a subtle and unattended problem. Here the main difficulty is to deal with the 2 × 2 block operator matrix  $D \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)$ , or more specifically, with the resolvent part of  $\tau_V$  which involves the inverse of the 2 × 2 block operator matrix. Instead, in Theorem 3.2.1 we prove that a function  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2)$  is inner whenever  $\varphi = \tau_V$  for some isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B_1 & B_2 \\ C_1 & D_1 & D_2 \\ C_2 & 0 & D_3 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)),$$

with  $D_1, D_3 \in C_0$ . This is the main content of Section 3.2.

The converse of the above fact is not true in general (see Example 3.5.1). However, a weak converse holds for rational inner functions that admit a one variable factorization

(see Theorem 3.5.3). This is the main content of Section 3.5.

Now we turn to our second goal of this chapter: Classification of de Branges-Rovnyak kernels on  $\mathbb{D}^n$  and the open unit ball of  $\mathbb{C}^n$ . Here we explain the idea in the setting of operator-valued Schur functions on  $\mathbb{D}$ . Let  $\Theta \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}, \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_*))$ . We call the kernel

$$K_{\Theta}(z,w) := \frac{I - \Theta(z)\Theta(w)^*}{1 - z\overline{w}}, \qquad (z,w \in \mathbb{D}).$$

the de Branges-Rovnyak kernel corresponding to  $\Theta$ . The classical de Branges-Rovnyak theory says that the de Branges-Rovnyak space,  $\mathcal{H}_{K_{\Theta}}$  is contractively contained (not necessarily closed) subspace of the Hardy space  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D})$  and invariant under backward shift operator.

Section 3.3 focuses on the following question: How can we recognize when a kernel admits a de Branges-Rovnyak kernel representation?

The following is our answer to this question (see Theorem 3.3.1): Let  $K \ge 0$  be a  $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*)$ -valued kernel (which is not a priori analytic in its first variable). Then  $K = K_{\Theta}$  for some  $\Theta \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}, \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_*))$  and Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}$  if and only if

$$I_{\mathcal{E}_*} - (1 - z\overline{w}) \cdot K \ge 0,$$

where  $\cdot$  denotes the Hadamard product. This also covers a (variation of the) classical result due to de Branges and Rovnyak (see Theorem 3.3.2 and the discussion preceding it).

In the setting of Schur-Agler functions on  $\mathbb{D}^n$  (see more details in Section 3.3), in Theorem 3.3.3 we prove the following: Let  $K : \mathbb{D}^n \times \mathbb{D}^n \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*)$  be a kernel on  $\mathbb{D}^n$  (again, K is not a priori analytic in  $z_1, \ldots, z_n$ ). Then there exist a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}$  and a  $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_*)$ -valued Schur-Agler function  $\Theta$  (in notation,  $\Theta \in \mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n, \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_*))$ ) such that

$$K = K_{\Theta}$$

where

$$K_{\Theta}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) := rac{I - \Theta(\boldsymbol{z})\Theta(\boldsymbol{w})^*}{\prod\limits_{i=1}^n (1 - z_i ar{w}_i)} \qquad (\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^n),$$

if and only if there exist  $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*)$ -valued kernels  $K_1, \ldots, K_n$  (called Agler kernels of  $\varphi$ ) on  $\mathbb{D}^n$  such that

$$K(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{1}{\prod_{j \neq i} (1 - z_j \bar{w}_j)} K_i(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) \qquad (\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^n),$$

and

$$I_{\mathcal{E}_*} - \left(\prod_{i=1}^n (1 - z_i \bar{w}_i)\right) \cdot K \ge 0.$$

An analogous but somewhat simpler statement also holds in the setting of multipliers of the Drury-Arveson space (see Theorem 3.3.4).

The final goal of this chapter is to describe those two-variable Schur functions that admit a one variable Schur factor. This is the main content of Section 3.4. More specifically (see Theorem 3.4.1): Let  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2)$  and suppose  $\varphi(\mathbf{0}) \neq 0$ , where  $\mathbf{0} = (0,0)$ (see Remark 3.4.1 on the assumption  $\varphi(\mathbf{0}) \neq 0$ ). The following assertions are equivalent:

(1) There exist  $\varphi_1$  and  $\varphi_2$  in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$  such that  $\varphi(z) = \varphi_1(z_1)\varphi_2(z_2), z \in \mathbb{D}^2$ .

(2) There exist Agler kernels  $\{K_1, K_2\}$  of  $\varphi$  such that  $K_1$  depends only on  $z_1$  and  $\bar{w}_1$ , and

$$\overline{\varphi(\mathbf{0})} K_2(\cdot, (w_1, 0)) = \overline{\varphi(w_1, 0)} K_2(\cdot, \mathbf{0}) \qquad (w_1 \in \mathbb{D})$$

(3) There exist Agler kernels  $\{L_1, L_2\}$  of  $\varphi$  such that all the functions in  $\mathcal{H}_{L_1}$  depend only on  $z_1$ , and  $\varphi(\mathbf{0})f(\cdot, 0) = \varphi(\cdot, 0) f(\mathbf{0}), f \in \mathcal{H}_{L_2}$ .

(4)  $\varphi = \tau_V$  for some co-isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} \varphi(\mathbf{0}) & B_1 & B_2 \\ C_1 & D_1 & D_2 \\ C_2 & 0 & D_4 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)),$$

with  $\varphi(\mathbf{0})D_2 = C_1B_2$ .

We remark that, given the importance of the rich structure, inner functions on the bidisc have been considered in many occasions previously in different contexts. For instance, see [41, 113] and the references therein.

It is worthwhile to point out that our main motivation for considering colligation matrices, as in part (4) above and the one following Theorem 1.2.3, comes from the recent paper [48].

This chapter is based on the published paper [49].

#### **3.2** Inner Functions and Realizations

Our purpose here is to prove a statement analogous to the sufficient part of Theorem 1.2.10. We will again return to this topic in Section 3.5 with some counterexamples and a weak converse.

It will be convenient, to begin with, to introduce some terminology and basic observations. The following construction also could be of some independent interest. We write  $\oplus l^2 = l^2 \oplus l^2 \oplus \cdots$ , that is

$$\oplus l^2 = \left\{ \{a_{ij}\} := \left\{ \{a_{0j}\}_{j \ge 0}, \{a_{1j}\}_{j \ge 0}, \{a_{2j}\}_{j \ge 0}, \ldots \} : \sum_{i,j=0}^{\infty} |a_{ij}|^2 < \infty \right\}.$$

One can easily verify that

$$\tau(\{a_{ij}\}) = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} a_{ij} z_1^i z_2^j,$$

defines a unitary  $\tau : \oplus l^2 \to H^2(\mathbb{D}^2)$ , and  $M_{z_1}\tau = \tau S$ , where S denotes the *shift* on  $\oplus l^2$ , that is

$$S(\{a_{ij}\}) = \{\{0\}, \{a_{0j}\}_{j\geq 0}, \{a_{1j}\}_{j\geq 0}, \dots\}.$$

Here  $\{0\} \in l^2$  is the zero sequence. Now, let  $\varphi = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} (\sum_{j=0}^{\infty} \varphi_{ij} z_2^j) z_1^i \in H^{\infty}(\mathbb{D}^2)$ . We define the *block Toeplitz operator* with symbol  $\varphi$  to be the bounded linear operator  $T_{\varphi}$  on  $\oplus l^2$  defined by

$$\left(T_{\varphi}\left(\{a_{ij}\}\right)\right)_{ij} = \sum_{k=0}^{i} \sum_{l=0}^{j} \varphi_{i-k,j-l} a_{kl} \qquad (i,j \ge 0),$$

which in matrix notation becomes

$$T_{\varphi} = \begin{bmatrix} \Phi_0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \cdots \\ \Phi_1 & \Phi_0 & 0 & 0 & \cdots \\ \Phi_2 & \Phi_1 & \Phi_0 & 0 & \cdots \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \ddots \end{bmatrix},$$

where

$$\Phi_{k} = \begin{bmatrix} \varphi_{k0} & 0 & 0 & 0 & \cdots \\ \varphi_{k1} & \varphi_{k0} & 0 & 0 & \cdots \\ \varphi_{k2} & \varphi_{k1} & \varphi_{k0} & 0 & \cdots \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \ddots \end{bmatrix},$$

is a Toeplitz operator on  $l^2$  for all  $k \ge 0$ . More specifically, we have

$$M_{\varphi}\tau = \tau T_{\varphi} \qquad (\varphi \in H^{\infty}(\mathbb{D}^2)),$$

where  $M_{\varphi}$  denotes the multiplication operator on  $H^2(\mathbb{D}^2)$  with analytic symbol  $\varphi$ , that is,  $M_{\varphi}f = \varphi f$  for all  $f \in H^2(\mathbb{D}^2)$ . Indeed, if  $\varphi = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} (\sum_{j=0}^{\infty} \varphi_{ij} z_2^j) z_1^i$  and  $\{a_{ij}\} \in \oplus l^2$ , then

$$\begin{split} M_{\varphi}\tau(\{a_{ij}\}) &= \left(\sum_{i,j=0}^{\infty}\varphi_{ij}z_{1}^{i}z_{2}^{j}\right)\left(\sum_{k,l=0}^{\infty}a_{kl}z_{1}^{k}z_{2}^{l}\right) = \sum_{j,l=0}^{\infty}\sum_{i,k=0}^{\infty}\varphi_{ij}a_{kl}z_{1}^{i+k}z_{2}^{l+j} \\ &= \sum_{j,l=0}^{\infty}\left\{\sum_{i=0}^{\infty}\left(\sum_{k=0}^{i}\varphi_{i-k,j}a_{kl}\right)z_{1}^{i}\right\}z_{2}^{l+j} = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty}\sum_{k=0}^{i}\left\{\sum_{j,l=0}^{\infty}\varphi_{i-k,j}a_{kl}z_{2}^{l+j}\right\}z_{1}^{i} \\ &= \sum_{i=0}^{\infty}\sum_{k=0}^{i}\left\{\sum_{j=0}^{\infty}\left(\sum_{l=0}^{j}\varphi_{i-k,j-l}a_{kl}\right)z_{2}^{j}\right\}z_{1}^{i} = \sum_{i,j=0}^{\infty}\left(\sum_{k,l=0}^{i}\varphi_{i-k,j-l}a_{kl}\right)z_{1}^{i}z_{2}^{j}, \end{split}$$

and hence  $M_{\varphi}\tau(\{a_{ij}\}) = \tau T_{\varphi}(\{a_{ij}\})$ . In particular, we have

$$T_{z_2} = \begin{bmatrix} S_{l^2} & 0 & 0 & 0 & \cdots \\ 0 & S_{l^2} & 0 & 0 & \cdots \\ 0 & 0 & S_{l^2} & 0 & \cdots \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \ddots \end{bmatrix},$$

where  $S_{l^2}$  denotes the shift on  $l^2$ , that is,  $S_{l^2}(\{a_0, a_1, \ldots\}) = \{0, a_0, a_1, \ldots\}$  for all  $\{a_m\}_{m\geq 0} \in l^2$ . Continuing with the above notation, we set

$$Y_{0} = \begin{bmatrix} \Phi_{0} \\ \Phi_{1} \\ \Phi_{2} \\ \vdots \end{bmatrix}, \text{ and } Y_{j} = S^{j}Y_{0}, \qquad (3.2.1)$$

for all  $j \ge 1$ . Then  $T_{\varphi} = \begin{bmatrix} Y_0 & Y_1 & Y_2 & \ldots \end{bmatrix}$ . Since  $T_{\varphi}^*T_{\varphi} = (Y_i^*Y_j)$ , it follows that  $M_{\varphi}$  on  $H^2(\mathbb{D}^2)$  is an isometry if and only if  $T_{\varphi}$  on  $\oplus l^2$  is an isometry, which is also equivalent to

$$Y_i^* Y_j = \delta_{ij} I_{l^2}.$$
 (3.2.2)

We are now ready to present the main theorem of this section.

**Theorem 3.2.1.** Let  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2)$ . If  $\varphi = \tau_V$  for some isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B_1 & B_2 \\ C_1 & D_1 & D_2 \\ C_2 & 0 & D_3 \end{bmatrix} : \mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2) \to \mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)$$

with  $D_1, D_3 \in C_{0}$ , then  $\varphi$  is an inner function.

*Proof.* Since  $\varphi = \tau_V$ , and

$$\tau_{V}(\boldsymbol{z}) = a + \begin{bmatrix} B_{1} & B_{2} \end{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} I_{\mathcal{H}_{1} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{2}} - E_{\mathcal{H}_{1} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{2}}(\boldsymbol{z}) \begin{bmatrix} D_{1} & D_{2} \\ 0 & D_{3} \end{bmatrix} \end{pmatrix}^{-1} E_{\mathcal{H}_{1} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{2}}(\boldsymbol{z}) \begin{bmatrix} C_{1} \\ C_{2} \end{bmatrix},$$

we have

$$\varphi(\mathbf{z}) = a + \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} B_1 D_1^{i-1} C_1 z_1^i + \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} B_2 D_3^{j-1} C_2 z_2^j + \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} B_1 D_1^{i-1} D_2 D_3^{j-1} C_2 z_1^i z_2^j,$$

for all  $\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ . Using the same notation preceding the statement, we set

$$\Phi_0 = \begin{vmatrix} a & 0 & 0 & 0 & \cdots \\ B_2 C_2 & a & 0 & 0 & \cdots \\ B_2 D_3 C_2 & B_2 C_2 & a & 0 & \cdots \\ B_2 D_3^2 C_2 & B_2 D_3 C_2 & B_2 C_2 & a & \cdots \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \ddots \end{vmatrix},$$

and

$$\Phi_{j} = \begin{bmatrix} B_{1}D_{1}^{j-1}C_{1} & 0 & 0 & 0 & \cdots \\ B_{1}D_{1}^{j-1}D_{2}C_{2} & B_{1}D_{1}^{j-1}C_{1} & 0 & 0 & \cdots \\ B_{1}D_{1}^{j-1}D_{2}D_{3}C_{2} & B_{1}D_{1}^{j-1}D_{2}C_{2} & B_{1}D_{1}^{j-1}C_{1} & 0 & \cdots \\ B_{1}D_{1}^{j-1}D_{2}D_{3}^{2}C_{2} & B_{1}D_{1}^{j-1}D_{2}D_{3}C_{2} & B_{1}D_{1}^{j-1}D_{2}C_{2} & B_{1}D_{1}^{j-1}C_{1} & \cdots \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \ddots \end{bmatrix},$$

for  $j \geq 1$ . We first claim that  $Y_0 = \begin{bmatrix} \Phi_0 \\ \Phi_1 \\ \Phi_2 \\ \vdots \end{bmatrix}$  is an isometry. In fact, since  $Y_0^* Y_0 = \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} \Phi_m^* \Phi_m$ , there exists a sequence of scalars  $\{y_m\}_{m\geq 0}$  such that

$$Y_0^* Y_0 = \begin{bmatrix} y_0 & y_1 & y_2 & \cdots \\ \overline{y_1} & y_0 & y_1 & \cdots \\ \overline{y_2} & \overline{y_1} & y_0 & \cdots \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \ddots \end{bmatrix}.$$

We need to show that  $y_0 = 1$  and  $y_k = 0$  for all  $k \ge 1$ . Note that

$$y_{0} = |a|^{2} + C_{1}^{*} \left( \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} D_{1}^{*j} B_{1}^{*} B_{1} D_{1}^{j} \right) C_{1}$$
$$+ C_{2}^{*} \left[ \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} D_{3}^{*k} \left\{ B_{2}^{*} B_{2} + D_{2}^{*} \left( \sum_{l \ge 0} D_{1}^{*l} B_{1}^{*} B_{1} D_{1}^{l} \right) D_{2} \right\} D_{3}^{k} \right] C_{2}.$$

Since  $V^*V = I$ , it follows that

$$\begin{bmatrix} |a|^2 + C_1^*C_1 + C_2^*C_2 & \bar{a}B_1 + C_1^*D_1 & \bar{a}B_2 + C_1^*D_2 + C_2^*D_3 \\ aB_1^* + D_1^*C_1 & B_1^*B_1 + D_1^*D_1 & B_1^*B_2 + D_1^*D_2 \\ aB_2^* + D_2^*C_1 + D_3^*C_2 & B_2^*B_1 + D_2^*D_1 & B_2^*B_2 + D_2^*D_2 + D_3^*D_3 \end{bmatrix} = I.$$
(3.2.3)

In particular

$$I = B_1^* B_1 + D_1^* D_1$$
  
=  $B_1^* B_1 + D_1^* (B_1^* B_1 + D_1^* D_1) D_1$   
=  $B_1^* B_1 + D_1^* B_1^* B_1 D_1 + D_1^{*2} D_1^2$ ,

and hence  $I = \sum_{j=0}^{m} D_1^{*j}(B_1^*B_1)D_1^j + D_1^{*(m+1)}(B_1^*B_1)D_1^{(m+1)}$  for all  $m \ge 1$ . Using the fact that  $D_1 \in C_0$ , we have

$$\sum_{j=0}^{\infty} D_1^{*j} (B_1^* B_1) D_1^j = I, \qquad (3.2.4)$$

in the strong operator topology. Similarly,  $B_2^*B_2 + D_2^*D_2 + D_3^*D_3 = I$  and  $D_3 \in C_0$ . implies that

$$\sum_{j=0}^{\infty} D_3^{*j} (B_2^* B_2 + D_2^* D_2) D_3^j = I, \qquad (3.2.5)$$

in the strong operator topology. This with the condition  $|a|^2 + C_1^*C_1 + C_2^*C_2 = 1$  in (3.2.3) implies that

$$y_0 = |a|^2 + C_1^* C_1 + C_2^* C_2 = 1.$$

Next we consider

$$y_{1} = aC_{2}^{*}B_{2}^{*} + C_{2}^{*}D_{2}^{*}\left(\sum_{j=0}^{\infty} D_{1}^{*j}B_{1}^{*}B_{1}D_{1}^{j}\right)C_{1}$$
$$+ C_{2}^{*}D_{3}^{*}\left[\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} D_{3}^{*k}\left\{B_{2}^{*}B_{2} + D_{2}^{*}\left(\sum_{l=0}^{\infty} D_{1}^{*l}B_{1}^{*}B_{1}D_{1}^{l}\right)D_{2}\right\}D_{3}^{k}\right]C_{2}.$$

Thus by (3.2.4) and (3.2.5), it follows that

$$y_1 = aC_2^*B_2^* + C_2^*D_2^*C_1 + C_2^*D_3^*C_2 = C_2^*(aB_2^* + D_2^*C_1 + D_3^*C_2) = 0,$$

as  $aB_2^* + D_2^*C_1 + D_3^*C_2 = 0$  follows from (3.2.3). Similarly

$$y_j = C_2^* D_3^{*j} (aB_2^* + D_2^* C_1 + D_3^* C_2) = 0,$$

for all  $j \ge 2$ . This proves that  $Y_0$  is an isometry.

Since the shift S on  $\oplus l^2$  is an isometry,  $Y_j := S^j Y_0$ ,  $j \ge 1$ , is also an isometry (see the construction in (3.2.1)). Our final goal is to prove that  $T_{\varphi} := \begin{bmatrix} Y_0 & Y_1 & Y_2 & \dots \end{bmatrix}$  is an isometry, or equivalently, by virtue of (3.2.2) and  $Y_m^* Y_m = I$  for all  $m \ge 0$ ,

$$Y_p^*Y_q = 0 \qquad (p > q \ge 0).$$

Since  $Y_p^*Y_q = Y_0^*S^{*p}S^qY_0 = Y_0^*S^{*(p-q)}Y_0$  for all  $p > q \ge 0$ , it actually suffices to check that

$$Y_0^* S^{*(j+1)} Y_0 = 0 \qquad (j \ge 0).$$

So we fix  $j \ge 0$  and observe

$$S^{j}Y_{0} = \left[\begin{array}{cccc} \underbrace{0 \dots 0}_{(j+1)} & \Phi_{0} & \Phi_{1} & \Phi_{2} & \dots \\ \end{array}\right]^{t}.$$

Hence

$$Y_0^* S^{*(j+1)} Y_0 = \Phi_0^* \Phi_{j+1} + \Phi_1^* \Phi_{j+2} + \cdots$$

Therefore there exists a sequence  $\{c_m\}_{m\in\mathbb{Z}}$  such that

$$Y_0^* S^{*(j+1)} Y_0 = \begin{bmatrix} c_0 & c_1 & c_2 & \cdots \\ c_{-1} & c_0 & c_1 & \cdots \\ c_{-2} & c_{-1} & c_0 & \cdots \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \ddots \end{bmatrix}.$$

It is suffices to prove that  $c_k = 0$  for all  $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ . A simple calculation shows that

$$c_0 = (\bar{a}B_1 + C_1^*D_1)D_1^{j+1}C_1 + C_2^* \left[\sum_{m=0}^{\infty} D_3^{*m} \left\{ B_2^*B_1 + D_2^*D_1 \right\} D_1^{j+1}D_2D_3^m \right] C_2.$$

By (3.2.3),  $\bar{a}B_1 + C_1^*D_1 = 0$  and  $B_2^*B_1 + D_2^*D_1 = 0$ , and hence  $c_0 = 0$ . Now let k > 0. Then

$$c_{k} = C_{2}^{*}D_{3}^{*(k-1)}(B_{2}^{*}B_{1} + D_{2}^{*}D_{1})D_{1}^{j+1}C_{1} + C_{2}^{*}D_{3}^{*k} \left[\sum_{m=0}^{\infty} D_{3}^{*m} \left\{B_{2}^{*}B_{1} + D_{2}^{*}D_{1}\right\}D_{1}^{j+1}D_{2}D_{3}^{m}\right]C_{2}$$

and hence  $c_k = 0$ . Finally, since

$$c_{-k} = (\overline{a}B_1 + C_1^*D_1)D_1^{j+1}D_2D_3^{k-1}C_2 + C_2^* \left[\sum_{m=0}^{\infty} D_3^{*m} \left\{ B_2^*B_1 + D_2^*D_{1,1} \right\} D_1^{j+1}D_2D_3^m \right] D_3^kC_2,$$

it again follows that  $c_{-k} = 0$ . This implies that  $T_{\varphi}$  or, equivalently,  $M_{\varphi}$  is an isometry, and completes the proof.

**Remark 3.2.1.** Let  $V \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H})$  be an isometric colligation, and let  $\mathcal{H} = \mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2$ for Hilbert spaces  $\mathcal{H}_1$  and  $\mathcal{H}_2$ . Suppose  $D := P_{\mathcal{H}}V|_{\mathcal{H}}$  and suppose that  $D\mathcal{H}_1 \subseteq \mathcal{H}_1$ . Set

$$D = \begin{bmatrix} D_1 & D_2 \\ 0 & D_3 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2).$$

It is easy to see that if  $D \in C_{0}$ , then  $D_1$  and  $D_3$  are also in  $C_{0}$ . Consequently, Theorem 3.2.1 also holds for those Schur functions  $\varphi$  such that  $\varphi = \tau_V$  with V as above. Of course, if  $D_1$  and  $D_3$  are in  $C_{0}$ , then D is not necessarily in  $C_{0}$ .

#### 3.3 de Branges-Rovnyak kernels

The goal of this section is to study de Branges-Rovnyak kernels on  $\mathbb{D}^n$  and the open unit ball of  $\mathbb{C}^n$ ,  $n \ge 1$ . Specifically, we seek characterizations of analytic kernels that admit certain factorizations involving Schur(-Agler) functions. Our investigation is partly motivated by a classical result of de Branges and Rovnyak (see the Theorem 3.3.2 for more details).

In the following, we characterize de Branges-Rovnyak kernels defined on the disc  $\mathbb{D}$ . The proof uses the standard and commonly used "lurking-isometry" techniques. Therefore, our proof is fairly standard and, perhaps, it can also be achieved using existing results about Schur(-Agler) functions([7]). Note also that the theorem below does not assume a priori that K is analytic in its first variable.

**Theorem 3.3.1.** Let  $K : \mathbb{D} \times \mathbb{D} \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*)$  be a kernel on  $\mathbb{D}$ . Then  $K = K_{\Theta}$  for some  $\Theta \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}, \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_*))$  and Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}_*$  if and only if

$$I_{\mathcal{E}_*} - (1 - z\bar{w}) \cdot K \ge 0.$$

*Proof.* If  $K = K_{\Theta}$ , then

$$I_{\mathcal{E}_*} - (1 - z\bar{w})K(z, w) = \Theta(z)\Theta(w)^* \ge 0 \qquad (z, w \in \mathbb{D}).$$

Conversely, if  $I_{\mathcal{E}_*} - (1 - z\overline{w}) \cdot K \ge 0$ , then there exist a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{F}$  and a function (a priori not necessarily analytic)  $F : \mathbb{D} \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{E}_*)$  such that

$$I_{\mathcal{E}} - (1 - z\bar{w})K(z, w) = F(z)F(w)^* \qquad (z, w \in \mathbb{D}).$$

Clearly, F is a contractive function on  $\mathbb{D}$ . Again, since  $K \geq 0$ , there exist a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{G}$  and a function  $G : \mathbb{D} \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{E}_*)$  such that  $K(z, w) = G(z)G(w)^*, z, w \in \mathbb{D}$ . Then

$$I_{\mathcal{E}_*} - G(z)G(w)^* + z\bar{w}G(z)G(w)^* = F(z)F(w)^*,$$

and hence

$$I_{\mathcal{E}_*} + z\bar{w}G(z)G(w)^* = G(z)G(w)^* + F(z)F(w)^*,$$

for all  $z, w \in \mathbb{D}$ . Therefore

$$V: \begin{bmatrix} I_{\mathcal{E}_*} \\ \bar{w}G(w)^* \end{bmatrix} \eta \mapsto \begin{bmatrix} F(w)^* \\ G(w)^* \end{bmatrix} \eta \qquad (w \in \mathbb{D}, \eta \in \mathcal{E}_*),$$

defines an isometry from a subspace of  $\mathcal{E}_* \oplus \mathcal{G}$  to  $\mathcal{F} \oplus \mathcal{G}$ . Then, adding an infinitedimensional summand to  $\mathcal{G}$  if necessary, V can then be extended to an isometry, denoted by V again, from  $\mathcal{E}_* \oplus \mathcal{G}$  to  $\mathcal{F} \oplus \mathcal{G}$ . Set

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} A & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} : \mathcal{E}_* \oplus \mathcal{G} \to \mathcal{F} \oplus \mathcal{G}.$$

Then

$$\begin{bmatrix} A & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \eta \\ \bar{w}G(w)^*\eta \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} F(w)^*\eta \\ G(w)^*\eta \end{bmatrix},$$

for all  $\eta \in \mathcal{E}$  and  $w \in \mathbb{D}$ , which implies that

$$A + \bar{w}BG(w)^* = F(w)^*$$
 and  $C + \bar{w}DG(w)^* = G(w)^*$ ,

for all  $w \in \mathbb{D}$ . The latter equality implies that  $G(w)^* = (I - \overline{w}D)^{-1}C$ , and hence, the first equality yields

$$F(w)^* = A + \overline{w}B(I - \overline{w}D)^{-1}C,$$

for all  $w \in \mathbb{D}$ . Hence

$$F(z) = A^* + zC^*(I - zD^*)^{-1}B^*$$
  $(z \in \mathbb{D}),$ 

that is,  $F = \tau_{V^*}$  is analytic on  $\mathbb{D}$  and bounded by 1, where

$$V^* = \begin{bmatrix} A^* & C^* \\ B^* & D^* \end{bmatrix},$$

is a co-isometric colligation. Consequently,  $\Theta := F \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}, \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{E}_*))$ , and hence

$$I_{\mathcal{E}_*} - (1 - z\bar{w})K(z, w) = \Theta(z)\Theta(w)^*,$$

that is,  $K(z,w) = \frac{I_{\mathcal{E}_*} - \Theta(z)\Theta(w)^*}{1 - z\bar{w}}$  for all  $z, w \in \mathbb{D}$ . This completes the proof.  $\Box$ 

We denote by  $\mathbb{S}_n$  the Szegö kernel on  $\mathbb{D}^n$ , that is

$$\mathbb{S}_n(oldsymbol{z},oldsymbol{w}) = \prod_{i=1}^n rac{1}{1-z_i ar{w}_i} \qquad (oldsymbol{z},oldsymbol{w}\in\mathbb{D}^n).$$

Also we denote  $S_1$  simply by S. The following is a variation of a result due to de Branges and Rovnyak [36, 37]. Also, we refer the reader to the classic Sz.-Nagy and Foias [90, Section 8, page 231] for a detailed proof and some historical notes. The proof below follows the proof of the previous theorem. Again, a priori we do not assume (in contrast to Sz.-Nagy and Foias) that K is analytic in its first variable.

**Theorem 3.3.2.** Let  $K : \mathbb{D} \times \mathbb{D} \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*)$  be a kernel. Then

$$0 \le K \le \mathbb{S} \text{ and } \mathbb{S}^{-1} \cdot K \ge 0,$$

if and only if there exist a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}$  and an operator-valued Schur function  $\Theta \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}, \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_*))$  such that

$$K(z,w) = \frac{\Theta(z)\Theta(w)^*}{1 - z\bar{w}} \qquad (z,w \in \mathbb{D}).$$

*Proof.* Suppose  $0 \le K \le \mathbb{S}$  and  $\mathbb{S}^{-1} \cdot K \ge 0$ . Now  $0 \le K \le \mathbb{S}$  implies that

$$\frac{1}{1-z\bar{w}}I - K(z,w) \ge 0.$$

As in the proof of the previous theorem, there exist a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{F}$  and a function  $G: \mathbb{D} \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{E}_*)$  such that

$$I - (1 - z\bar{w})K(z, w) = (1 - z\bar{w})G(z)G(w)^{*}.$$

Again, since  $\mathbb{S}^{-1} \cdot K \ge 0$ , there exist a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{G}$  and a function  $F : \mathbb{D} \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{E}_*)$  such that

$$I - F(z)F(w)^* = (1 - z\bar{w})G(z)G(w)^*$$

The remaining argument is similar to that of the proof of the previous theorem.  $\Box$ 

We now turn to de Branges-Rovnyak kernels on  $\mathbb{D}^n$ . Suppose  $\Theta \in \mathcal{SA}(\mathbb{D}^n, \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_*))$ . Since  $M_\Theta$  is a contraction from  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  into  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , it is easy to check (as also pointed out earlier) that  $K_\Theta \geq 0$ , where

$$K_{\Theta}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = \mathbb{S}_n(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w})^{-1}(I - \Theta(\boldsymbol{z})\Theta(\boldsymbol{w})^*) \qquad (\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^n).$$

Here we say that  $K_{\Theta}$  is a  $(\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*)$ -valued) de Branges-Rovnyak kernel on  $\mathbb{D}^n$ . In the following, we do not assume a priori that K is analytic in  $z_1, \ldots, z_n$ .

**Theorem 3.3.3.** Let  $K : \mathbb{D}^n \times \mathbb{D}^n \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*)$  be a kernel on  $\mathbb{D}^n$ . Then  $K = K_{\Theta}$  for some Schur-Agler function  $\Theta \in S\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{D}^n, \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_*))$  and a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}$  if and only if there exist  $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*)$ -valued kernels  $K_1, \ldots, K_n$  on  $\mathbb{D}^n$  such that

$$K(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{1}{\prod_{j \neq i} (1 - z_j \bar{w}_j)} K_i(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}),$$

for all  $\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^n$ , and  $I_{\mathcal{E}_*} - \mathbb{S}_n^{-1} \cdot K \ge 0$ .

*Proof.* The "only if" part of this statement is easy, and the proof of the "if" part is similar to the proof of Theorem 3.3.1. We give only a sketch: Suppose  $K_1, \ldots, K_n$  are  $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*)$ -valued kernels on  $\mathbb{D}^n$ ,  $\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^n$ , and suppose

$$K(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{1}{\prod_{j \neq i} (1 - z_j \bar{w}_j)} K_i(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}).$$

Then

$$\mathbb{S}_n^{-1}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) K(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = \sum_{i=1}^n (1 - z_i \bar{w}_i) K_i(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w})$$

Since  $I_{\mathcal{E}_*} - \mathbb{S}_n^{-1} \cdot K \ge 0$ , there exist a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{G}$  and a function  $G : \mathbb{D}^n \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{E}_*)$  such that

$$I_{\mathcal{E}} - \mathbb{S}_n^{-1}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) K(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = G(\boldsymbol{z}) G(\boldsymbol{w})^*.$$

Again, since  $K_i \geq 0$ , there exist Hilbert spaces  $\mathcal{F}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{F}_n$ , and functions  $F_i : \mathbb{D}^n \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{F}_i, \mathcal{E}_*), i = 1, \ldots, n$ , such that  $K_i(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = F_i(\boldsymbol{z})F_i(\boldsymbol{w})^*$  for all  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ . Hence

$$\mathbb{S}_n^{-1}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) K(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = \sum_i^n (1 - z_i \bar{w}_i) F_i(\boldsymbol{z}) F_i(\boldsymbol{w})^*,$$

which implies

$$I_{\mathcal{E}_*} + \sum_{i=1}^n z_i \bar{w}_i F_i(\boldsymbol{z}) F_i(\boldsymbol{w})^* = G(\boldsymbol{z}) G(\boldsymbol{w})^* + \sum_{i=1}^n F_i(\boldsymbol{z}) F_i(\boldsymbol{w})^*,$$

for all  $z, w \in \mathbb{D}^n$ . Now one can proceed with the lurking-isometry method, as in the proof of Theorem 3.3.1, to complete the proof of the theorem.

An analogous statement also holds in the case of multipliers of the Drury-Arveson space  $H_n^2$ . In this setting, the de Branges-Rovnyak kernel  $K_{\Theta}$  corresponding to  $\Theta \in \mathcal{M}_d(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_*)$  is defined by

$$K_{\Theta}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = rac{I - \Theta(\boldsymbol{z})\Theta(\boldsymbol{w})^*}{1 - \langle \boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} 
angle} \qquad (\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{B}^n).$$

The proof of the following theorem is completely analogous to the proof of Theorems 3.3.1 and 3.3.3. We leave details to the reader.

**Theorem 3.3.4.** Let  $\mathcal{E}_*$  be a Hilbert space and  $K : \mathbb{B}^n \times \mathbb{B}^n \to \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E})$  be a kernel. Then  $K = K_{\Theta}$  for some  $\Theta \in \mathcal{M}_n(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{E}_*)$  and Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}$  if and only if

$$I_{\mathcal{E}_*} - (1 - \langle \boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \rangle) \cdot K(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) \geq 0.$$

In the above theorem, we do not assume a priori that K is analytic in  $z_1, \ldots, z_n$ .

#### 3.4 Agler Kernels and Factorizations

In this section we investigate factorizations of two-variable Schur functions in terms of Agler kernels. We shall be particularly interested in the case of one variable factors and Agler kernels of functions in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2)$ .

Here and in what follows,  $\mathcal{H}_K$  will denote the reproducing kernel Hilbert space corresponding to the kernel K. Moreover, if  $K : \mathbb{D}^2 \times \mathbb{D}^2 \to \mathbb{C}$ , then  $K(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \in \mathcal{H}_K$  will denote the kernel function at  $\boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ , that is

$$(K(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}))(\boldsymbol{z}) = K(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^2),$$

and

$$f(\boldsymbol{w}) = \langle f, K(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \rangle_{\mathcal{H}_K},$$

for all  $f \in \mathcal{H}_K$  and  $w \in \mathbb{D}^2$ . For notational convenience we write  $\mathbf{0} = (0, 0)$ .

We are now ready for the main result of this section (see Remark 3.4.1 on the assumption  $\varphi(\mathbf{0}) \neq 0$ ):

**Theorem 3.4.1.** Let  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2)$  and suppose  $\varphi(\mathbf{0}) \neq 0$ . The following assertions are equivalent:

(1) There exist  $\varphi_1$  and  $\varphi_2$  in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$  such that

$$\varphi(\boldsymbol{z}) = \varphi_1(z_1)\varphi_2(z_2) \qquad (\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^2).$$

(2) There exist Agler kernels  $\{K_1, K_2\}$  of  $\varphi$  such that  $K_1$  depends only on  $z_1$  and  $\bar{w}_1$ , and

$$\overline{\varphi(\mathbf{0})} K_2(\cdot, (w_1, 0)) = \overline{\varphi(w_1, 0)} K_2(\cdot, \mathbf{0}) \qquad (w_1 \in \mathbb{D}).$$

(3) There exist Agler kernels  $\{L_1, L_2\}$  of  $\varphi$  such that all the functions in  $\mathcal{H}_{L_1}$  depends only on  $z_1$ , and

$$\varphi(\mathbf{0})f(\cdot,0) = \varphi(\cdot,0) f(\mathbf{0}) \qquad (f \in \mathcal{H}_{L_2}).$$

(4)  $\varphi = \tau_V$  for some co-isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} \varphi(\mathbf{0}) & B_1 & B_2 \\ C_1 & D_1 & D_2 \\ C_2 & 0 & D_4 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)),$$

with  $\varphi(\mathbf{0})D_2 = C_1B_2$ .

*Proof.* Suppose first that  $\varphi(z) = \varphi_1(z_1)\varphi_2(z_2), z \in \mathbb{D}^2$ , for some  $\varphi_1$  and  $\varphi_2$  in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$ . Then

$$1 - \varphi(\boldsymbol{z})\overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{w})} = 1 - \varphi_1(z_1)\overline{\varphi_1(w_1)} + \varphi_1(z_1)(1 - \varphi_2(z_2)\overline{\varphi_2(w_2)})\overline{\varphi_1(w_1)},$$

and hence

$$1 - \varphi(\boldsymbol{z})\overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{w})} = (1 - z_1 \bar{w}_1) K_1(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) + (1 - z_2 \bar{w}_2) K_2(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}),$$

where

$$K_1(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = \frac{1 - \varphi_1(z_1)\overline{\varphi_1(w_1)}}{1 - z_1\overline{w}_1} \quad \text{and} \quad K_2(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = \frac{\varphi_1(z_1)(1 - \varphi_2(z_2)\overline{\varphi_2(w_2)})\overline{\varphi_1(w_1)}}{1 - z_2\overline{w}_2}$$

and  $\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ . Then  $\{K_1, K_2\}$  are Agler kernels of  $\varphi$  and satisfies the conditions of (2). This proves  $(1) \Rightarrow (2)$ .

 $(2) \Rightarrow (3)$ : Set  $L_i = K_i$ , i = 1, 2, and suppose  $f \in \mathcal{H}_{K_1}$ . Since

$$\boldsymbol{w} \mapsto f(\boldsymbol{w}) = \langle f, L_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \rangle = \langle f, K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \rangle,$$

and  $K_1$  depends only on  $z_1$  and  $\bar{w}_1$ , it follows that all the functions in  $\mathcal{H}_{L_1}$  depend only on  $z_1$ . On the other hand, if  $f \in \mathcal{H}_{L_2}$ , then

$$\varphi(\mathbf{0})f(w_1,0) = \langle f, \overline{\varphi(\mathbf{0})}L_2(\cdot, (w_1,0))\rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{L_2}}$$
$$= \langle f, \overline{\varphi(\mathbf{0})}K_2(\cdot, (w_1,0))\rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{K_2}}$$
$$= \langle f, \overline{\varphi(w_1,0)}K_2(\cdot, (\mathbf{0}))\rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{K_2}}$$
$$= \varphi(w_1,0)\langle f, K_2(\cdot, (\mathbf{0}))\rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{K_2}},$$

and hence  $\varphi(\mathbf{0})g(w_1,0) = \varphi(w_1,0)f(\mathbf{0})$  for all  $w_1 \in \mathbb{D}$ .

 $(3) \Rightarrow (2)$ : This is just the reverse of the argument in the above proof.

 $(2) \Rightarrow (4)$ : Suppose  $\{K_1, K_2\}$  are Agler kernels of  $\varphi$ , and suppose that  $K_1$  depends only on  $z_1$  and  $\bar{w}_1$ , and

$$\overline{\varphi(\mathbf{0})} K_2(\cdot, (w_1, 0)) = \overline{\varphi(w_1, 0)} K_2(\cdot, \mathbf{0}) \qquad (w_1 \in \mathbb{D}).$$
(3.4.1)

Now

$$1 - \varphi(\boldsymbol{z})\overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{w})} = (1 - z_1 \bar{w}_1) \langle K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}), K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z}) \rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{K_1}} + (1 - z_2 \bar{w}_2) \langle K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}), K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z}) \rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{K_2}},$$

implies that

$$1 + z_1 \bar{w}_1 \langle K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}), K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z}) \rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{K_1}} + z_2 \bar{w}_2 \langle K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}), K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z}) \rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{K_2}} = \varphi(\boldsymbol{z}) \overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{w})} \\ + \langle K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}), K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z}) \rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{K_1}} + \langle K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}), K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{z}) \rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{K_2}},$$

for all  $\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ . Therefore

$$V: egin{bmatrix} 1 \ ar{w}_1 K_1(\cdot, oldsymbol{w}) \ ar{w}_2 K_2(\cdot, oldsymbol{w}) \end{bmatrix} \mapsto egin{bmatrix} \overline{arphi(oldsymbol{w})} \ K_1(\cdot, oldsymbol{w}) \ K_2(\cdot, oldsymbol{w}) \end{bmatrix} \qquad (oldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2),$$

defines an isometry from  $\mathcal{D}$  onto  $\mathcal{R}$ , where

$$\mathcal{D} = \overline{\operatorname{span}} \left\{ egin{bmatrix} 1 \ ar{w_1}K_1(\cdot,oldsymbol{w}) \ ar{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2 \ egin{matrix} w \in \mathbb{D}^2 \ ar{w}_2K_2(\cdot,oldsymbol{w}) \end{bmatrix} : oldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2 \ \end{pmatrix} \subseteq \mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{K_1} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{K_2},$$

and

$$\mathcal{R} = \overline{\operatorname{span}} \left\{ egin{bmatrix} \overline{arphi(m{w})} \ K_1(\cdot,m{w}) \ K_2(\cdot,m{w}) \end{bmatrix} : m{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2 
ight\} \subseteq \mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{K_1} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{K_2}.$$

Note that

$$\mathcal{H}_{K_1} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{K_2} = \overline{\operatorname{span}} \left\{ egin{bmatrix} ar{w}_1 K_1(\cdot, oldsymbol{w}) \ ar{w}_2 K_2(\cdot, oldsymbol{w}) \end{bmatrix} : oldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2 
ight\}.$$

Indeed, if

$$\begin{bmatrix} f\\g \end{bmatrix} \in [\mathcal{H}_{K_1} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{K_2}] \ominus \operatorname{span} \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} \bar{w}_1 K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w})\\ \bar{w}_2 K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \end{bmatrix} : \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2 \right\},\$$

then

$$0 = \left\langle \begin{bmatrix} f \\ g \end{bmatrix}, \begin{bmatrix} \bar{w}_1 K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \\ \bar{w}_2 K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \end{bmatrix} \right\rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{K_1} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{K_2}} = \langle f, \bar{w}_1 K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{K_1}} + \langle g, \bar{w}_2 K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{K_2}},$$

that is,  $w_1 f(\boldsymbol{w}) + w_2 g(\boldsymbol{w}) = 0$  for all  $\boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ . Since  $K_1$  depends only on  $z_1$  and  $\bar{w}_1$ , all the functions in  $\mathcal{H}_{K_1}$  depend only on  $z_1$ . Therefore, if  $w_2 = 0$ , then the above equality implies that  $w_1 f((w_1, 0)) = 0$ , and hence f = 0. Consequently,  $w_2 g(\boldsymbol{w}) = 0$ ,  $\boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ , and hence g = 0, proves our claim. In particular,  $V \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{K_1} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{K_2})$  is an isometry. The above proof also implies that

$$\mathcal{H}_{K_i} = \overline{\operatorname{span}} \{ \overline{w}_i K_i(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) : \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2 \}$$

for i = 1, 2. Now we consider the co-isometry  $V^*$  and set

$$V^* = \begin{bmatrix} \varphi(\mathbf{0}) & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \varphi(\mathbf{0}) & B_1 & B_2 \\ C_1 & D_1 & D_2 \\ C_2 & D_3 & D_4 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus (\mathcal{H}_{K_1} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{K_2})).$$

Since

$$\begin{bmatrix} \overline{\varphi(\mathbf{0})} & C^* \\ B^* & D^* \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} 1 \\ \overline{w}_1 K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \\ \overline{w}_2 K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{w})} \\ K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \\ K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \end{bmatrix} \qquad (\boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2),$$

it follows that

$$\overline{\varphi(\mathbf{0})} + C^* \begin{bmatrix} \overline{w}_1 K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \\ \overline{w}_2 K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \end{bmatrix} = \overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{w})},$$

and

$$B^* + D^* \begin{bmatrix} \bar{w}_1 K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \\ \bar{w}_2 K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \\ K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \end{bmatrix},$$

for all  $w \in \mathbb{D}^2$ . Now plug w = 0 into the identity above to see that

$$B^* = \begin{bmatrix} K_1(\cdot, \mathbf{0}) \\ K_2(\cdot, \mathbf{0}) \end{bmatrix},$$

and hence

$$D^* \begin{bmatrix} \bar{w}_1 K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \\ \bar{w}_2 K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) - K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{0}) \\ K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) - K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{0}) \end{bmatrix}.$$
$$\begin{bmatrix} D_1^* & D_3^* \end{bmatrix} \quad \text{if f } \mathbf{u} = \mathbf{i} \mathbf{1} \mathbf{i} \mathbf{1}$$

Since 
$$D^* = \begin{bmatrix} D_1^* & D_3^* \\ D_2^* & D_4^* \end{bmatrix}$$
, it follows that  
 $\bar{w}_1 D_1^* K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) + \bar{w}_2 D_3^* K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) = K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) - K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{0}),$ 

and

$$\bar{w}_1 D_2^* K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) + \bar{w}_2 D_4^* K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) = K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) - K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{0}).$$
(3.4.2)

Plugging  $w_2 = 0$  into the first identity, we get

$$\bar{w}_1 D_1^* K_1(\cdot, (w_1, 0)) = K_1(\cdot, (w_1, 0)) - K_1(\cdot, \mathbf{0}),$$

for all  $w_1 \in \mathbb{D}$ . Again, noting that  $K_1$  depends only on  $z_1$  and  $\bar{w}_1$ , we deduce

$$\bar{w}_1 D_1^* K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) = K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) - K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{0}) \qquad (\boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2),$$

and consequently  $D_3^*(\bar{w}_2K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w})) = 0, \ \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ . This, along with the fact that  $\{\bar{w}_2K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) : \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2\}$  is dense in  $\mathcal{H}_{K_2}$ , implies  $D_3 = 0$ . We next plug  $w_2 = 0$  into (3.4.2) to get

$$D_2^*(\bar{w}_1K_1(\cdot,(w_1,0))) = K_2(\cdot,(w_1,0)) - K_2(\cdot,\mathbf{0}).$$

Now we turn to compute  $C_1^*$ . Since  $C^* \begin{bmatrix} \bar{w}_1 K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \\ \bar{w} K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \end{bmatrix} = \overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{w})} - \overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{0})}$ , we have

$$C_1^*(\bar{w}_1K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w})) + C_2^*(\bar{w}_2K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w})) = \overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{w})} - \overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{0})} \qquad (\boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2).$$

In particular, if  $w_2 = 0$ , then

$$C_1^*(\bar{w}_1K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w})) = \overline{\varphi((w_1, 0))} - \overline{\varphi(\mathbf{0})} \qquad (w_1 \in \mathbb{D}).$$

Finally, we compute  $B_2$ . Observe that

$$B_2^* + D_2^*(\bar{w}_1 K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w})) + D_4^*(\bar{w}_2 K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w})) = K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}),$$

for all  $\boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ . If  $w_2 = 0$ , then

$$B_2^* + D_2^*(\bar{w}_1 K_1(\cdot, (w_1, 0))) = K_2(\cdot, (w_1, 0)),$$

which implies that  $B_2^* = K_2(\cdot, \mathbf{0})$ . Finally, if we let  $\boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ , then

$$B_2^*C_1^*(\bar{w}_1K_1(\cdot,\boldsymbol{w})) = (\overline{\varphi(w_1,0)} - \overline{\varphi(\mathbf{0})})K_2(\cdot,\mathbf{0}) = \overline{\varphi(\mathbf{0})}K_2(\cdot,(w_1,0)) - \overline{\varphi(\mathbf{0})}K_2(\cdot,\mathbf{0}),$$

by assumption (3.4.1), and hence

$$B_2^*C_1^*(\bar{w}_1K_1(\cdot,\boldsymbol{w})) = \overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{0})}(K_2(\cdot,(w_1,0)) - K_2(\cdot,\boldsymbol{0})) = \overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{0})}D_2^*(\bar{w}_1K_1(\cdot,\boldsymbol{w})).$$

This proves that  $\varphi(\mathbf{0})D_2 = C_1B_2$ .

 $(4) \Rightarrow (1)$  is essentially along the lines of [48, Theorem 2.3]. However, for the sake of completeness, we sketch the proof. Let  $a = \varphi(\mathbf{0})$ . Since  $VV^* = I$ , it follows that

$$I = \begin{bmatrix} |a|^2 + B_1 B_1^* + B_2 B_2^* & aC_1^* + B_1 D_1^* + B_2 D_2^* & aC_2^* + B_2 D_4^* \\ \overline{a}C_1 + D_1 B_1^* + D_2 B_2^* & C_1 C_1^* + D_1 D_1^* + D_2 D_2^* & C_1 C_2^* + D_2 D_4^* \\ \overline{a}C_2 + D_4 B_2^* & C_2 C_1^* + D_4 D_2^* & C_2 C_2^* + D_4 D_4^* \end{bmatrix}.$$

Then there exists  $y \in \mathbb{C}$  such that

$$|y|^{2} = |a|^{2} + B_{2}B_{2}^{*} = 1 - B_{1}B_{1}^{*} > 0_{2}$$

as  $a \neq 0$ . Let  $x = \frac{a}{y}$ , and

$$V_1 = \begin{bmatrix} y & B_1 \\ \frac{1}{x}C_1 & D_1 \end{bmatrix} \quad \text{and} \quad V_2 = \begin{bmatrix} x & \frac{1}{y}B_2 \\ C_2 & D_4 \end{bmatrix}.$$

Clearly,  $x \neq 0$ . We first claim that  $V_1$  and  $V_2$  are co-isometries. Indeed

$$V_2 V_2^* = \begin{bmatrix} |x|^2 + \frac{1}{|y|^2} B_2 B_2^* & x C_2^* + \frac{1}{y} B_2 D_4^* \\ \bar{x} C_2 + \frac{1}{\bar{y}} D_4 B_2^* & C_2 C_2^* + D_4 D_4^* \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & x C_2^* + \frac{1}{y} B_2 D_4^* \\ \bar{x} C_2 + \frac{1}{\bar{y}} D_4 B_2^* & C_2 C_2^* + D_4 D_4^* \end{bmatrix}.$$

as  $|y|^2 = |a|^2 + B_2 B_2^*$  and a = xy. Also note that, since  $aC_2^* + B_2 D_4^* = 0$ , we have that  $xC_2^* + \frac{1}{y}B_2 D_4^* = 0$ , which implies that  $V_2$  is a co-isometry. Next, we compute

$$V_1 V_1^* = \begin{bmatrix} |y|^2 + B_1 B_1^* & \frac{y}{\overline{x}} C_1^* + B_1 D_1^* \\ \frac{\overline{y}}{\overline{x}} C_1 + D_1 B_1^* & \frac{1}{|x|^2} C_1 C_1^* + D_1 D_1^* \end{bmatrix}$$

Since  $C_1C_1^* + D_1D_1^* + D_2D_2^* = 1$ ,  $aD_2 = C_1B_2$ , a = xy and  $|y|^2 - |a|^2 = B_2B_2^*$ , we have

$$\frac{1}{|x|^2}C_1C_1^* + D_1D_1^* = 1.$$

Moreover, since  $aC_1^* + B_1D_1^* + B_2D_2^* = 0$  implies that  $\frac{y}{x}C_1^* + B_1D_1^* = 0$ , we have that  $V_1$  is also a co-isometry. Finally, set  $\varphi_1(z) = \tau_{V_1}(z_1)$  and  $\varphi_2(z) = \tau_{V_2}(z_2)$ ,  $z \in \mathbb{D}^2$ . It is then easy to check that

$$\varphi(\boldsymbol{z}) = \tau_V(z) = \tau_{V_1}(z_1)\tau_{V_2}(z_2) = \varphi_1(\boldsymbol{z})\varphi_2(\boldsymbol{z}),$$

for all  $\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ . This completes the proof.

# In the setting of Theorem 3.4.1, one can also explicitly compute the entries of the block operator matrix V in part (4). The technique involved in the computation is standard and quite well known (cf. [17, Remark 3.6]). However, we outline some details for the sake of making this chapter self-contained. We already know that

$$B_2^* = K_2(\cdot, \mathbf{0})$$
 and  $C_1^*(\bar{w}_1 K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w})) = \overline{\varphi((w_1, 0))} - \overline{\varphi(\mathbf{0})},$ 

and

$$D_2^*(\bar{w}_1K_1(\cdot,(w_1,0))) = K_2(\cdot,(w_1,0)) - K_2(\cdot,\mathbf{0}),$$

for all  $\boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ . Now let  $g \in \mathcal{H}_{K_2}$  and  $\boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ . Then

$$(z_1D_2g)(w) = \langle g, K_2(\cdot, (w_1, 0)) - K_2(\cdot, \mathbf{0}) \rangle = g((w_1, 0)) - g(\mathbf{0}),$$

and hence

$$(D_2g)(\boldsymbol{w}) = rac{g((w_1,0)) - g(\boldsymbol{0})}{w_1} \qquad (\boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2).$$

for all  $g \in \mathcal{H}_{K_2}$ . Similarly, if  $w_1 = 0$ , then (3.4.2) implies that

$$\bar{w}_2 D_4^* K_2(\cdot, (w_1, 0)) = K_2(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) - K_2(\cdot, (w_1, 0)),$$

and hence, in a similar way we have

$$(D_4g)(\boldsymbol{w}) = rac{g(\boldsymbol{w}) - g((w_1, 0))}{w_2} \qquad (g \in \mathcal{H}_{K_2}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2),$$

as well as

$$(D_1f)(\boldsymbol{w}) = \frac{f(\boldsymbol{w}) - f(\boldsymbol{0})}{w_1} \qquad (f \in \mathcal{H}_{K_1}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2).$$

Now we turn to compute  $C_1$  and  $C_2$ . Since  $C_1^*(\bar{w}_1K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w})) = \overline{\varphi((w_1, 0))} - \overline{\varphi(\mathbf{0})}$ , we have

$$(z_1C_11)(\boldsymbol{w}) = \langle C_11, \bar{w}_1K_1(\cdot, \boldsymbol{w}) \rangle = \varphi((w_1, 0)) - \varphi(\mathbf{0}),$$

and hence

$$(C_11)(\boldsymbol{w}) = rac{\varphi(w_1,0) - \varphi(\boldsymbol{0})}{w_1} \quad ext{and} \quad (C_21)(\boldsymbol{w}) = rac{\varphi(\boldsymbol{w}) - \varphi(w_1,0)}{w_2},$$

for all  $\boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ . Finally, we note that  $(B_1f)(\boldsymbol{w}) = f(\boldsymbol{0})$  and  $(B_2g)(\boldsymbol{w}) = g(\boldsymbol{0})$  for all  $f \in \mathcal{H}_{K_1}$  and  $g \in \mathcal{H}_{K_2}$ .

In particular, if  $\varphi$  is inner, then we have the following:

**Example 3.4.2.** Given an inner function  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2)$  satisfying one of the equivalent conditions of Theorem 3.4.1, we have  $\varphi(\mathbf{z}) = \varphi_1(z_1)\varphi_2(z_2)$ ,  $\mathbf{z} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ , for some  $\varphi_1$  and  $\varphi_2$  in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$ . Then

$$1 = |\varphi(z)| = |\varphi_1(z_1)| |\varphi_2(z_2)| \le |\varphi_1(z_1)| \le 1 \qquad (z \in \mathbb{T}^2 \ a.e.)$$

from which we see that  $\varphi_1$ , as well as  $\varphi_2$ , are inner functions. Moreover, for  $\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ , we have

$$1 - \varphi(\boldsymbol{z})\overline{\varphi(\boldsymbol{w})} = 1 - \varphi_1(z_1)\overline{\varphi_1(w_1)} + \varphi_1(z_1)(1 - \varphi_2(z_2)\overline{\varphi_2(w_2)})\overline{\varphi_1(w_1)}.$$

Hence  $\{K_1, K_2\}$  are Agler kernels of  $\varphi$ , where

$$K_1(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = \frac{1 - \varphi_1(z_1)\overline{\varphi_2(w_1)}}{1 - z_1\bar{w}_1} \quad and \quad K_2(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{w}) = \frac{\varphi_1(z_1)(1 - \varphi_2(z_2)\overline{\varphi_2(w_2)})\overline{\varphi_1(w_1)}}{1 - z_2\bar{w}_2}$$

In this case the corresponding reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces are given by

$$\mathcal{H}_{K_1} = \mathcal{Q}_{\varphi_1} \otimes \mathbb{C} \quad and \quad \mathcal{H}_{K_2} = \varphi_1 \mathbb{C} \otimes \mathcal{Q}_{\varphi_2},$$

where  $\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi_1} = H^2(\mathbb{D})/\varphi_1 H^2(\mathbb{D})$  and  $\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi_2} = H^2(\mathbb{D})/\varphi_2 H^2(\mathbb{D})$  are model spaces. Moreover, the co-isometric (unitary) colligation operator V with state space  $\mathcal{H}_{K_1} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{K_2}$  is given by

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} \varphi(\mathbf{0}) & P_{\mathbb{C}}|_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi_1}} & \varphi(\mathbf{0})P_{\mathbb{C}}M_{\varphi_1}^* \otimes P_{\mathbb{C}}|_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi_2}} \\ \varphi_2(0)M_z^*M_{\varphi_1}|_{\mathbb{C}} & M_z^*|_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi_1}} & M_z^*M_{\varphi_1}P_{\mathbb{C}}M_{\varphi_1}^* \otimes P_{\mathbb{C}}|_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi_2}} \\ M_{\varphi_1}|_{\mathbb{C}} \otimes M_z^*M_{\varphi_2}|_{\mathbb{C}} & 0 & I_{\varphi_1\mathbb{C}} \otimes M_z^*|_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi_2}} \end{bmatrix}.$$

Finally, we comment on the assumption that  $\varphi(\mathbf{0}) \neq 0$  in Theorem 3.4.1.

**Remark 3.4.1.** In the proof of Theorem 3.4.1,  $\varphi(\mathbf{0}) \neq 0$  has been used only for the implication (4) $\Rightarrow$  (1). In the  $\varphi(\mathbf{0}) = 0$  case, one can easily modify the argument of the aforementioned case to prove a similar statement. Here is a sample statement:

Let  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2)$  be a non-zero function and suppose  $\varphi(\mathbf{0}) = 0$ . Then the following are equivalent:

(1)  $\varphi(\mathbf{z}) = \varphi_1(z_1)\varphi_2(z_2)$  for some  $\varphi_1, \varphi_2 \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$  such that  $\varphi_2(0) \neq 0$ .

(2)  $\varphi(\mathbf{z}) = z_1^p \varphi_1(z_1) \varphi_2(z_2)$  for some  $p \ge 1$  and  $\varphi_1, \varphi_2 \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$  such that  $\varphi_1(0) \neq 0$ and  $\varphi_2(0) \neq 0$ .

(3) There exists  $p \ge 1$  such that  $\tilde{\varphi}(\boldsymbol{z}) = z_1^{-p} \varphi(\boldsymbol{z}) \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2)$ ,  $\tilde{\varphi}(\boldsymbol{0}) \ne 0$ , and there exist Agler kernels  $\{K_1, K_2\}$  of  $\tilde{\varphi}$  such that  $K_1$  depends only on  $z_1$  and  $\bar{w}_1$ , and

$$\overline{\tilde{\varphi}(\mathbf{0})}K_2(\cdot,(w_1,0)) = \overline{\tilde{\varphi}(w_1,0)}K_2(\cdot,\mathbf{0}) \qquad (w_1 \in \mathbb{D}).$$

(4) There exists  $p \ge 1$  such that  $\tilde{\varphi}(\mathbf{z}) = z_1^{-p} \varphi(\mathbf{z}) \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2), \ \tilde{\varphi}(\mathbf{0}) \ne 0$ , and  $\tilde{\varphi} = \tau_V$  for some co-isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} \tilde{\varphi}(\mathbf{0}) & B_1 & B_2 \\ C_1 & D_1 & D_2 \\ C_2 & 0 & D_4 \end{bmatrix},$$

such that  $\tilde{\varphi}(\mathbf{0})D_2 = C_1B_2$ .

#### **3.5** Counterexamples and a converse

We now return to two-variable inner functions, which we encountered in Section 3.2. The aim of this section is to further analyze Theorem 3.2.1. We begin by exhibiting counterexamples to the converse of Theorem 3.2.1. Then, in Theorem 3.5.3, we present a weak converse to Theorem 3.2.1.

**Example 3.5.1.** Fix  $t \in (0, 1)$ , and define

$$arphi_t(oldsymbol{z}) = rac{z_1 z_2 - t}{1 - t z_1 z_2} \qquad (oldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{D}^2).$$

It is fairly easy to verify that

$$|\varphi_t(\boldsymbol{z})| = 1$$
  $(\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathbb{T}^2),$ 

and hence,  $\varphi_t$  is a rational inner function. Contrary to what we are proving, let us assume that there are Hilbert spaces  $\mathcal{H}_1$  and  $\mathcal{H}_2$ , an operator  $D_1 \in C_0$ , and an isometric colligation

$$V_t = \begin{bmatrix} -t & B_1 & B_2 \\ C_1 & D_1 & D_2 \\ C_2 & 0 & D_3 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2),$$

such that  $\tau_{V_t} = \varphi_t$ . Since

$$\varphi_t(\mathbf{z}) + t = \frac{(1-t^2)z_1z_2}{1-tz_1z_2},$$

the preceding equality yields

$$\frac{(1-t^2)z_1z_2}{1-tz_1z_2} = \begin{bmatrix} B_1 & B_2 \end{bmatrix} \left( \begin{bmatrix} I & 0\\ 0 & I \end{bmatrix} - \begin{bmatrix} z_1 & 0\\ 0 & z_2 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} D_1 & D_2\\ 0 & D_3 \end{bmatrix} \right)^{-1} \begin{bmatrix} z_1 & 0\\ 0 & z_2 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} C_1\\ C_2 \end{bmatrix}$$

Now the left side is equal to

$$(1-t^2)z_1z_2(1+tz_1z_2+t^2z_1^2z_2^2+\cdots),$$

and the right side is equal to

$$z_1B_1(I-z_1D_1)^{-1}C_1 + z_2B_2(I-z_2D_4)^{-1}C_2 + z_1z_2B_1(I-z_1D_1)^{-1}D_2(I-z_2D_3)^{-1}C_2.$$

Comparing the coefficients of  $z_1$ , we see that  $B_1D_1^nC_1 = 0$ ,  $n \ge 0$ . Since  $V_t^*V_t = I$ , we have

$$\begin{bmatrix} -t & C_1^* & C_2^* \\ B_1^* & D_1^* & 0 \\ B_2^* & D_2^* & D_3^* \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} -t & B_1 & B_2 \\ C_1 & D_1 & D_2 \\ C_2 & 0 & D_3 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & I & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & I \end{bmatrix}$$

In particular  $B_1^*B_1 + D_1^*D_1 = I$  and  $-tB_1 + C_1^*D_1 = 0$ . The first equality implies (see the proof of the equality in (3.2.4)) that

$$\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} D_1^{*n} B_1^* B_1 D_1^n = I,$$

in the strong operator topology as  $D_1 \in C_0$ . Therefore

$$\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \|B_1 D_1^n h\|^2 = \|h\|^2,$$

for all  $h \in \mathcal{H}_1$ . In particular, if we choose  $h = C_1(1)$ , then

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \|B_1 D_1^n C_1(1)\|^2 = \|C_1(1)\|^2.$$

Since  $B_1D_1^nC_1 = 0$  for all  $n \ge 0$ , we deduce  $C_1 = 0$ . Then  $-tB_1 + C_1^*D_1 = 0$  implies that  $B_1 = 0$ , and hence  $D_1^*D_1 = I$ . However, this and the fact that  $D_1 \in C_0$  are mutually contradictory. This shows that  $\varphi_t \neq \tau_{V_t}$  for any isometric colligation  $V_t$  and  $D_1 \in C_0$ .

Now we turn to a weak converse of Theorem 3.2.1 in the setting of rational inner functions. We need the following inverse formula for  $2 \times 2$  block matrices [69, page 18]:

**Theorem 3.5.2.** Let  $X = \begin{bmatrix} P & Q \\ R & S \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C}^m \oplus \mathbb{C}^n)$ , and suppose that P is invertible. Then X is invertible if and only if  $\Delta := S - RP^{-1}Q$  is invertible. In this case, the inverse of X is given by

$$X^{-1} = \begin{bmatrix} P^{-1} + P^{-1}Q\Delta^{-1}RP^{-1} & -P^{-1}Q\Delta^{-1} \\ -\Delta^{-1}RP^{-1} & \Delta^{-1} \end{bmatrix}$$

We are now ready to establish the promised weak converse of Theorem 3.2.1.

**Theorem 3.5.3.** Let  $\varphi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D}^2)$  be a rational inner function and suppose  $\varphi(\mathbf{0}) \neq 0$ . Then the following are equivalent:

(1)  $\varphi = \tau_V$  for some isometric colligation

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a & B \\ C & D \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} a & B_1 & B_2 \\ C_1 & D_1 & D_2 \\ C_2 & 0 & D_3 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2),$$

where  $\mathcal{H}_1$  and  $\mathcal{H}_2$  are finite-dimensional Hilbert spaces and  $D_1, D_3 \in C_0$ .

(2)  $\varphi(\mathbf{z}) = \varphi_1(z_1)\varphi(z_2), \ \mathbf{z} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ , for some rational inner functions  $\varphi_1$  and  $\varphi_2$  (in  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{D})$ ).

*Proof.* (1) $\Rightarrow$  (2): Since  $V \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_1 \oplus \mathcal{H}_2)$  is an isometry and dim $\mathcal{H}_i < \infty$ , i = 1, 2, V is onto, that is, V is a unitary operator. In particular, V is invertible. Since

$$a = \varphi(\mathbf{0}) \neq 0,$$

by the above theorem, we conclude that aD - CB is invertible and

$$V^{-1} = \begin{bmatrix} a^{-1} + a^{-1}B(aD - CB)^{-1}C & -B(aD - CB)^{-1} \\ -(aD - CB)^{-1}C & a^{-1}(aD - CB)^{-1} \end{bmatrix}$$

Since  $V^* = V^{-1}$ , in particular, we have

$$D^* = \begin{bmatrix} D_1^* & 0 \\ D_2^* & D_3^* \end{bmatrix} = a^{-1}(aD - CB)^{-1} = a^{-1} \begin{bmatrix} aD_1 - C_1B_1 & aD_2 - C_1B_2 \\ -C_2B_1 & aD_3 - C_2B_2 \end{bmatrix}^{-1}$$

and hence

$$a \begin{bmatrix} aD_1 - C_1B_1 & aD_2 - C_1B_2 \\ -C_2B_1 & aD_3 - C_2B_2 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} D_1^* & 0 \\ D_2^* & D_3^* \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} I & 0 \\ 0 & I \end{bmatrix}.$$

But then this implies  $(aD_2 - C_1B_2)D_3^* = 0$ . Note that the invertibility of D immediately implies that  $D_3$  is also invertible. Then  $aD_2 - C_1B_2 = 0$ , and hence, by Theorem 3.4.1, there exist rational inner functions  $\varphi_1$  and  $\varphi_2$  (here  $\mathcal{H}_1$  and  $\mathcal{H}_2$  are finite dimensional Hilbert spaces) such that  $\varphi(\mathbf{z}) = \varphi_1(z_1)\varphi(z_2), \mathbf{z} \in \mathbb{D}^2$ .

 $(2) \Rightarrow (1)$ : Since  $\varphi_i \ (\in S(\mathbb{D}))$  is a rational inner function, there exists an isometric colligation

$$V_i = \begin{bmatrix} a_i & B_i \\ C_i & D_i \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C} \oplus \mathcal{H}_i),$$

such that dim $(\mathcal{H}_i) < \infty$ ,  $D_i \in C_0$ , and  $\varphi_i = \tau_{V_i}$  for all i = 1, 2. We define

$$V = \begin{bmatrix} a_1 a_2 & B_1 & a_1 B_2 \\ a_2 C_1 & D_1 & C_1 B_2 \\ C_2 & 0 & D_2 \end{bmatrix}.$$

Then a somewhat careful computation (or see the proof of [48, Theorem 2.2]) yields that  $\varphi = \tau_V$ .

In this connection, and also in the context of Remark 3.2.1, it is probably worth mentioning that in the finite dimensional case we have the following: If  $\begin{bmatrix} D_1 & D_2 \\ 0 & D_3 \end{bmatrix} \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C}^p \oplus \mathbb{C}^q)$  for some  $p, q \ge 1$ , then

$$\sigma\Big(\begin{bmatrix} D_1 & D_2\\ 0 & D_3 \end{bmatrix}\Big) = \sigma(D_1) \cup \sigma(D_3),$$

and in particular,  $\begin{bmatrix} D_1 & D_2 \\ 0 & D_3 \end{bmatrix} \in C_0$ . if and only if  $D_1, D_3 \in C_0$ .

Finally, we point out that part (1) of Theorem 3.4.1 and part (2) of Theorem 3.5.3 are related (in a different direction) to essential normality of Beurling type quotient modules of  $H^2(\mathbb{D}^2)$  [62].

### Chapter 4

# Beurling quotient module on the polydisc

#### 4.1 Introduction

Let  $\mathcal{L} \subseteq H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  be a closed subspace. Then  $\mathcal{L}$  is said to be a *quotient module* if  $M^*_{z_i}\mathcal{L} \subseteq \mathcal{L}$  for all i = 1, ..., n. The subspace  $\mathcal{L}$  is called a *submodule* if  $\mathcal{L}^{\perp}$  is a quotient module [52].

We pause for a brief aside to remark that if n = 1, then a closed subspace  $\mathcal{Q} \subseteq H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D})$ is a quotient module if and only if there exist a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}_*$  and an inner function  $\Theta \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D})$  such that  $\mathcal{Q}^{\perp} = \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D})$ , or equivalently

$$\mathcal{Q} = H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}) \ominus \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}) \cong H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}) / \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}).$$

This follows from the classical Beurling-Lax-Halmos theorem [90]. Therefore, the preceding statement gives a satisfactory description of quotient modules of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D})$ . It is also worthwhile to emphasize that there is an inseparable alliance between quotient modules and bounded linear operators on Hilbert spaces. For instance, if  $\mathcal{Q}$  is a quotient module of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D})$ , then the *module operator* (also known as *model operator*)  $M_{\mathcal{Q}} := P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_z|_{\mathcal{Q}}$ is a pure contraction on  $\mathcal{Q}$ . The classical Sz.-Nagy and Foias theory says that, up to unitary equivalence, these are all pure contractions on Hilbert spaces.

Therefore, quotient modules of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ ,  $n \geq 1$ , are of interest in operator theory, function theory, and operator algebras. However, in sharp contrast, the situation changes dramatically in the case when n > 1: In general, a quotient module of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  does not necessarily admit a Beurling-type representation. In fact, concrete description of quotient modules of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  is commonly regarded as one of the most difficult and important problems in modern operator theory and function theory [43, 52, 97, 112].

In this chapter, our interest is in comparing the variability of the classical Beurling representations of quotient modules in several variables. For a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}$  and a

closed subspace  $\mathcal{Q} \subseteq H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , we say that  $\mathcal{Q}$  is a *Beurling quotient module* (and  $\mathcal{Q}^{\perp}$  is a *Beurling submodule*) if

$$\mathcal{Q} = H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n) \ominus \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n) \cong H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n) / \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n),$$

for some Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}_*$  and inner function  $\Theta \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . Since  $M_{z_i}M_{\Theta} = M_{\Theta}M_{z_i}$ for all  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ , it follows, in particular, that  $\mathcal{Q}(\mathcal{Q}^{\perp})$  is also a quotient module (submodule) of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . In the context of the above discussion, it appears natural to raise the following question:

QUESTION 2. Which quotient modules of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  admit Beurling representations?

Curiously, despite its natural appeal and all possible applications, the above question remained fairly untouched. It is also the one variable work of Beurling [29] which stirred our interest in this question. Evidently, this has a lot to do with the module (or model) operators associated with quotient modules. Given a quotient module  $\mathcal{Q} \subseteq H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , define the *n*-tuple of commuting contractions  $C_z = (C_{z_1}, \ldots, C_{z_n})$  (we call it the *tuple* of module operators or module operators in short) on  $\mathcal{Q}$  by

$$C_{z_i} = P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_i} |_{\mathcal{Q}} \qquad (i = 1, \dots, n),$$

where  $P_{\mathcal{Q}}$  is the orthogonal projection from  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  onto  $\mathcal{Q}$ . Therefore,  $\mathcal{Q}$  is a contractive Hilbert module over  $\mathbb{C}[z_1, \ldots, z_n]$  in the following sense (see [43, 52]):

$$(p,h) \in \mathbb{C}[z_1,\ldots,z_n] \times \mathcal{Q} \longrightarrow p(C_{z_1},\ldots,C_{z_n})h \in \mathcal{Q}.$$

The following theorem provides the answer to Question 2:

**Theorem 4.1.1.** Let  $\mathcal{E}$  be a Hilbert space and let  $\mathcal{Q}$  be a quotient module of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . Then  $\mathcal{Q}$  is a Beurling quotient module if and only if

$$(I_{\mathcal{Q}} - C_{z_i}^* C_{z_i})(I_{\mathcal{Q}} - C_{z_j}^* C_{z_j}) = 0 \qquad (i \neq j).$$

The proof of Theorem 4.1.1 depends on several lemmas, some of which are of independent interest and related to the delicate structure of submodules and quotient modules of (vector-valued) Hardy space over  $\mathbb{D}^n$ . This is the content of Section 4.2.

In section 4.3, we apply the above framework to dilations of *n*-tuples of commuting contractions. Let us explain this when n = 2. A pair of commuting contractions  $T = (T_1, T_2)$  on  $\mathcal{H}$  is called *Brehmer pair* if  $D_{T^*}^2 \ge 0$ , where

$$D_{T^*}^2 := I_{\mathcal{H}} - T_1 T_1^* - T_2 T_2^* + T_1 T_2 T_1^* T_2^*.$$

It is known [46, 86] that a pure Brehmer pair dilates to  $(M_{z_1}, M_{z_2})$  on a vector-valued Hardy space, or, equivalently,  $(M_{z_1}, M_{z_2})$  on vector-valued Hardy spaces are analytic models of a pure Brehmer pair. More specifically, if  $(T_1, T_2)$  is a pure Brehmer pair, then there exist a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{D}$  (which is actually  $\overline{\operatorname{ran}}D_{T^*}$ ) and a quotient module  $\mathcal{Q} \subseteq H^2_{\mathcal{D}}(\mathbb{D}^2)$  such that

$$(T_1, T_2) \cong (P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_1} |_{\mathcal{Q}}, P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_2} |_{\mathcal{Q}}).$$

Since  $\mathcal{Q}$  is not necessarily a Beurling quotient module, this model is not completely comparable with the classical Sz.-Nagy and Foias analytic models of pure contractions. The missing piece is precisely a paraphrase of Theorem 4.1.1: Let  $(T_1, T_2)$  be a pair of commuting contractions on  $\mathcal{H}$ , and let  $\mathcal{D}_{T^*} = \overline{ran}D_{T^*}$ . Then there exist a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}$  and an inner function  $\Theta \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{D}_{T^*})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  such that

$$(T_1, T_2) \cong (P_{\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}} M_{z_1} |_{\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}}, P_{\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}} M_{z_2} |_{\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}}),$$

if and only if the pair  $(T_1, T_2)$  is a pure Brehmer pair and

$$(I_{\mathcal{H}} - T_1^*T_1)(I_{\mathcal{H}} - T_2^*T_2) = 0.$$

Here  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta} := H^2_{\mathcal{D}_{T^*}}(\mathbb{D}^n) / \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  is the Beurling quotient module of  $H^2_{\mathcal{D}_{T^*}}(\mathbb{D}^2)$  corresponding to the inner function  $\Theta \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{D}_{T^*})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . This is the main content of Theorem 4.3.3.

Section 4.4 deals with factorizations of inner functions in  $H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  and invariant subspaces of tuples of module operators. We briefly explain the main content of Section 4.4 when  $\mathcal{E} = \mathbb{C}$  and n = 2. The starting point is the following one variable result (see Sz.-Nagy and Foias, and Bercovici [28, 90]), which connects invariant subspaces of module operators with factorizations of the corresponding inner functions:

Let  $\theta \in H^{\infty}(\mathbb{D})$  be an inner function. Then  $T_{\theta} := P_{\mathcal{Q}_{\theta}}M_z|_{\mathcal{Q}_{\theta}}$  has an invariant subspace if and only if there exist inner functions  $\varphi$  and  $\psi$  in  $H^{\infty}(\mathbb{D})$  such that

$$\theta = \varphi \psi.$$

However, in the case of  $H^{\infty}(\mathbb{D}^2)$ , the existence of joint invariant subspaces is not sufficient to ensure factorizations of inner functions (see Example 4.4.2). Theorem 4.4.3 deals with this missing link: Let  $\theta \in H^{\infty}(\mathbb{D}^2)$  be an inner function,  $\mathcal{Q}_{\theta} = H^2(\mathbb{D}^2)/\theta H^2(\mathbb{D}^2)$ , and let  $T_{\theta} = (P_{\mathcal{Q}_{\theta}}M_{z_1}|_{\mathcal{Q}_{\theta}}, P_{\mathcal{Q}_{\theta}}M_{z_2}|_{\mathcal{Q}_{\theta}})$  denote the pair of module operators. The following are equivalent.

- 1.  $\theta = \varphi \psi$  for some inner functions  $\varphi, \psi \in H^{\infty}(\mathbb{D}^2)$ .
- 2. There exists a joint  $T_{\theta}$ -invariant subspace  $\mathcal{M} \subseteq \mathcal{Q}_{\theta}$  such that  $\mathcal{M} \oplus \theta H^2(\mathbb{D}^2)$  is a Beurling submodule of  $H^2(\mathbb{D}^2)$ .
- 3. There exists a joint  $T_{\theta}$ -invariant subspace  $\mathcal{M} \subseteq \mathcal{Q}_{\theta}$  such that

$$(I - C_1^*C_1)(I - C_2^*C_2) = 0,$$

where  $C_i = P_{\mathcal{Q}_{\theta} \ominus \mathcal{M}} M_{z_i} |_{\mathcal{Q}_{\theta} \ominus \mathcal{M}}$  and i = 1, 2.

In Corollary 4.4.4, we prove that nontrivial factorizations is equivalent to the existence of nontrivial invariant subspaces of tuples of module operators.

We say that two *n*-tuples  $T = (T_1, \ldots, T_n)$  on  $\mathcal{H}$  and  $R = (R_1, \ldots, R_n)$  on  $\mathcal{K}$  are unitarily equivalent (which we denote by  $T \cong R$ ) if there exists a unitary  $U \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}, \mathcal{K})$ such that  $UT_i = R_i U$  for all  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ .

This chapter is based on the published paper [30].

#### 4.2 Proof of Theorem 4.1.1

Throughout this section we fix a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}$  and a quotient module  $\mathcal{Q}$  of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . We denote by  $\mathcal{S}$  the submodule  $\mathcal{Q}^{\perp}$ , that is

$$\mathcal{S} = H^2_\mathcal{E}(\mathbb{D}^n) \ominus \mathcal{Q} \cong H^2_\mathcal{E}(\mathbb{D}^n)/\mathcal{Q}$$
 .

In order to shorten some of our computations, we will use the standard notation of crosscommutators:  $[T_1, T_2] := T_1T_2 - T_2T_1$  whenever  $T_1$  and  $T_2$  are bounded linear operators on some Hilbert space.

Now, by definition,  $\mathcal{Q}$  is a Beurling quotient module if and only if there exist a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}_*$  and an inner function  $\Theta \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  such that  $\mathcal{S} = \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , which, by [85, 103], equivalent to the condition that  $[R^*_{z_j}, R_{z_i}] = 0$  for all  $i \neq j$ , where  $R_{z_r} = M_{z_r}|_{\mathcal{S}}$ , and  $r = 1, \ldots, n$ . Then we have the following interpretation of Theorem 4.1.1:

**Lemma 4.2.1.** For each i and j in  $\{1, \ldots, n\}$ , define

$$X_{ij} = P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_i} P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_j}^* P_{\mathcal{S}}$$

Then Q is a Beurling quotient module if and only if  $X_{ij} = 0$  for all  $i \neq j$ .

*Proof.* Suppose  $i \neq j$ . Since  $M_{z_i}M_{z_j}^* = M_{z_j}^*M_{z_i}$  and  $I_{H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)} - P_{\mathcal{S}} = P_{\mathcal{Q}}$ , it follows that

$$[R_{z_j}^*, R_{z_i}] = R_{z_j}^* R_{z_i} - R_{z_i} R_{z_j}^* = P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_j}^* M_{z_i} |_{\mathcal{S}} - P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_i} P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_j}^* |_{\mathcal{S}} = P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_i} P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_j}^* |_{\mathcal{S}}.$$

Therefore,  $[R_{z_j}^*, R_{z_i}] = 0$  if and only if  $(P_S M_{z_i} P_Q M_{z_j}^*)|_S = 0$ , which is equivalent to  $X_{ij} = (P_S M_{z_i} P_Q M_{z_j}^*)P_S = 0$ .

It is often convenient to work with  $P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_{z_i}P_{\mathcal{Q}} \in \mathcal{B}(H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n))$ , which we will denote by  $C_i$ , that is

$$C_i = P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_i} P_{\mathcal{Q}} \in \mathcal{B}(H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)) \qquad (i = 1, \dots, n).$$

Observe that  $C = (P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_{z_1}P_{\mathcal{Q}}, \ldots, P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_{z_n}P_{\mathcal{Q}})$  is an *n*-tuple of commuting contractions on  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  (or, equivalently, *C* defines a contractive  $\mathbb{C}[z_1, \ldots, z_n]$ -Hilbert module structure on  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ ), and

$$C_i|_{\mathcal{Q}} = C_{z_i}$$
 and  $C_i^*|_{\mathcal{Q}} = C_{z_i}^*$ ,

for all i = 1, ..., n. Finally, to shorten notation we set  $T^k = T_1^{k_1} \cdots T_n^{k_n}$  whenever  $T = (T_1, ..., T_n)$  is a commuting tuple on some Hilbert space and  $k = (k_1, ..., k_n) \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$ .

For the rest of this section, we fix i and j from  $\{1, \ldots, n\}$ , and assume that  $i \neq j$ . In what follows, we will use  $\hat{k}_i$   $(\hat{k}_j)$  to denote multi-indices in  $\mathbb{Z}^n_+$  whose *i*-th (*j*-th) slot has zero entry. The following lemma will play a key role.

**Lemma 4.2.2.**  $[C_i, C^{*\hat{k}_i}] = P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_z^{*\hat{k}_i} P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_i} P_{\mathcal{Q}} \text{ for all } \hat{k}_i \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n \setminus \{0\}.$ 

*Proof.* First notice that  $C^{*l} = M_z^{*l} P_Q$  and  $C^l = P_Q M_z^l$  for all  $l \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$ . Since  $[C_i, C^{*\hat{k}_i}] = C_i C^{*\hat{k}_i} - C^{*\hat{k}_i} C_i$ , it follows that

$$[C_i, C^{*k_i}] = P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_i} M_z^{*k_i} P_{\mathcal{Q}} - P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_z^{*k_i} P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_i} P_{\mathcal{Q}}$$

Then, writing  $P_{\mathcal{Q}} = I_{H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)} - P_{\mathcal{S}}$  into the middle of the second term on the right side and using  $M_z^{*\hat{k}_i} M_{z_i} = M_{z_i} M_z^{*\hat{k}_i}$ , we get the desired equality.

For each t = 1, ..., n, we set  $D_{C_t} = (P_Q - C_t^* C_t)^{\frac{1}{2}}$ . Since

$$C_t^* C_t = P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_t}^* P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_t} P_{\mathcal{Q}} = P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_t}^* (I_{H_{\mathcal{E}}^2(\mathbb{D}^n)} - P_{\mathcal{S}}) M_{z_t} P_{\mathcal{Q}} = P_{\mathcal{Q}} - P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_t}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_t} P_{\mathcal{Q}},$$

that  $D_{C_t}$  is well defined follows from the fact that

$$P_{\mathcal{Q}} - C_t^* C_t = P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_t}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_t} P_{\mathcal{Q}} \ge 0.$$

$$(4.2.1)$$

We now recall a classical result due to R. Douglas [51]. Let A and B be contractions on a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$ . The Douglas's range and inclusion theorem then says that  $AA^* \leq BB^*$ if and only if there exists a contraction X such that A = BX. We are now ready for the third key lemma of this section.

**Lemma 4.2.3.** Suppose  $\hat{k}_i \in \mathbb{Z}^n_+ \setminus \{0\}$ . There exist contractions  $X_{\hat{k}_i}$  and  $Y_{\hat{k}_i}$  in  $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{Q})$  such that

$$[C_i, C^{*k_i}] = X_{\hat{k}_i} D_{C_i} \text{ and } [C^{k_i}, C_i^*] = D_{C_i} Y_{\hat{k}_i}.$$

*Proof.* We already know that  $D_{C_i}^2 = P_Q - C_t^* C_t = P_Q M_{z_i}^* P_S M_{z_i} P_Q$ . Then, by Lemma 4.2.2, we have

$$\begin{split} D_{C_{i}}^{2} &- [C_{i}, C^{*\hat{k}_{i}}]^{*} [C_{i}, C^{*\hat{k}_{i}}] = P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_{i}}^{*} P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_{i}} P_{\mathcal{Q}} - (P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_{i}}^{*} P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_{i}}^{\hat{k}_{i}}) P_{\mathcal{Q}} (M_{z}^{*\hat{k}_{i}} P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_{i}} P_{\mathcal{Q}}) \\ &= P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_{i}}^{*} P_{\mathcal{S}} (I_{H_{\mathcal{E}}^{2}(\mathbb{D}^{n})} - M_{z}^{\hat{k}_{i}} P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z}^{*\hat{k}_{i}}) P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_{i}} P_{\mathcal{Q}} \\ &= (P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_{i}}^{*} P_{\mathcal{S}}) (I_{H_{\mathcal{E}}^{2}(\mathbb{D}^{n})} - M_{z}^{\hat{k}_{i}} P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z}^{*\hat{k}_{i}}) (P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_{i}}^{*} P_{\mathcal{S}})^{*}. \end{split}$$

Since  $M_z^{\hat{k}_i} P_Q$  is a contraction, it follows that  $I_{H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)} - M_z^{\hat{k}_i} P_Q M_z^{*\hat{k}_i} \ge 0$ , and hence

$$D_{C_i}^2 - [C_i, C^{*\hat{k}_i}]^* [C_i, C^{*\hat{k}_i}] \ge 0.$$

Then the first equality is an immediate consequence of the Douglas's range and inclusion theorem. Finally, since  $[C_i, C^{*\hat{k}_i}]^* = [C^{\hat{k}_i}, C^*_i]$ , the second equality follows from the first.

The final ingredient is the following result. Again recall that  $X_{ij} = P_S M_{z_i} P_Q M_{z_j}^* P_S$ (see Lemma 4.2.1).

**Lemma 4.2.4.** If  $D_{C_i}D_{C_j} = 0$ , then, for each  $\hat{k}_i, \hat{l}_j \in \mathbb{Z}^n_+ \setminus \{0\}$ ,

1.  $P_{Q}M_{z}^{*\hat{k}_{i}}X_{ij}M_{z}^{\hat{l}_{j}}P_{Q} = 0,$ 2.  $P_{Q}M_{z_{i}}^{*}X_{ij}M_{z}^{\hat{l}_{j}}P_{Q} = 0,$  and 3.  $P_{Q}M_{z}^{*\hat{k}_{i}}X_{ij}M_{z_{i}}P_{Q} = 0.$ 

*Proof.* By Lemma 4.2.3, we have on one hand  $[C_i, C^{*\hat{k}_i}][C_j, C^{*\hat{l}_j}]^* = 0$ , and on the other hand, by Lemma 4.2.2,

$$\begin{split} [C_i, C^{*\hat{k}_i}] [C_j, C^{*\hat{l}_j}]^* &= (P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_z^{*\hat{k}_i} P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_i}) P_{\mathcal{Q}} (M_{z_j}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_z^{\hat{l}_j} P_{\mathcal{Q}}) \\ &= P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_z^{*\hat{k}_i} X_{ij} M_z^{\hat{l}_j} P_{\mathcal{Q}}. \end{split}$$

This proves (1). To verify (2), first observe that (4.2.1) implies

$$(P_{\mathcal{Q}} - C_i^* C_i)[C^{\hat{l}_j}, C_j^*] = (P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_i}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_i} P_{\mathcal{Q}})[C_j, C^{*\hat{l}_j}]^*$$

By Lemma 4.2.2, we can write  $[C_j, C^{*\hat{l}_j}]^* = P_Q M_{z_j}^* P_S M_z^{\hat{l}_j} P_Q$ , where, on the other hand, Lemma 4.2.3 implies that

$$(P_Q - C_i^* C_i)[C^{l_j}, C_j^*] = 0.$$

Therefore

$$0 = (P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_{z_i}^*P_{\mathcal{S}}M_{z_i}P_{\mathcal{Q}})(P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_{z_j}^*P_{\mathcal{S}}M_z^{\hat{l}_j}P_{\mathcal{Q}}) = P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_{z_i}^*(P_{\mathcal{S}}M_{z_i}P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_{z_j}^*P_{\mathcal{S}})M_z^{\hat{l}_j}P_{\mathcal{Q}},$$

which proves (2). The proof of (3) is similar to that of (2): We first observe that

$$[C_i, C^{*\hat{k}_i}](P_{\mathcal{Q}} - C_j^*C_j) = P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_z^{*\hat{k}_i}X_{ij}M_{z_j}P_{\mathcal{Q}}$$

whereas Lemma 4.2.3 implies that  $[C_i, C^{*\hat{k}_i}](P_Q - C_j^*C_j) = 0.$ 

We also need the following simple observation: Q reduces  $(M_{z_1}^* P_S M_{z_1}, \ldots, M_{z_n}^* P_S M_{z_n})$ , that is

$$P_{\mathcal{Q}}(M_{z_t}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_t}) = (M_{z_t}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_t}) P_{\mathcal{Q}} \qquad (t = 1, \dots, n).$$
(4.2.2)

Indeed, for a fixed t in  $\{1, \ldots, n\}$ , writing  $P_{\mathcal{Q}} = I_{H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)} - P_{\mathcal{S}}$ , we see that

$$P_{\mathcal{Q}}(M_{z_t}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_t}) P_{\mathcal{Q}} = M_{z_t}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_t} P_{\mathcal{Q}} - P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_t}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_t} P_{\mathcal{Q}},$$

and, on the other hand,  $P_{\mathcal{S}}M_{z_t}^*P_{\mathcal{S}} = P_{\mathcal{S}}M_{z_t}^*$  and  $M_{z_t}^*M_{z_t} = I_{H^2_{\mathcal{S}}(\mathbb{D}^n)}$  implies that

$$P_{\mathcal{S}}M_{z_t}^*P_{\mathcal{S}}M_{z_t}P_{\mathcal{Q}} = P_{\mathcal{S}}M_{z_t}^*M_{z_t}P_{\mathcal{Q}} = P_{\mathcal{S}}P_{\mathcal{Q}} = 0.$$

That is,  $P_{\mathcal{Q}}(M_{z_t}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_t}) P_{\mathcal{Q}} = (M_{z_t}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_t}) P_{\mathcal{Q}}$ . Then the claim follows from the fact that  $M_{z_t}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_t}$  is a self-adjoint operator.

Now we are ready to plunge into the main body of the proof of Theorem 4.1.1.

Proof of Theorem 4.1.1. Suppose Q is a Beurling quotient module. Then there exist a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}_*$  and an inner function  $\Theta \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  such that  $\mathcal{S} = \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  (see the discussion preceding Lemma 4.2.1). Then  $P_{\mathcal{S}} = M_{\Theta}M^*_{\Theta}$ . Now (4.2.1) and (4.2.2) implies that

$$P_{\mathcal{Q}} - C_t^* C_t = M_{z_t}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_t} P_{\mathcal{Q}} \qquad (t = 1, \dots, n).$$

Therefore by applying (4.2.2) again we obtain

$$(P_{\mathcal{Q}} - C_{i}^{*}C_{i})(P_{\mathcal{Q}} - C_{j}^{*}C_{j}) = (M_{z_{i}}^{*}P_{\mathcal{S}}M_{z_{i}})P_{\mathcal{Q}}(M_{z_{j}}^{*}P_{\mathcal{S}}M_{z_{j}})P_{\mathcal{Q}} = M_{z_{i}}^{*}P_{\mathcal{S}}M_{z_{i}}M_{z_{j}}^{*}P_{\mathcal{S}}M_{z_{j}}P_{\mathcal{Q}}.$$

We know by  $M_{\Theta}^* M_{\Theta} = I_{H_{\mathcal{E}}^2(\mathbb{D}^n)}$  and  $M_{z_t} M_{\Theta} = M_{\Theta} M_{z_t}$  for all  $t = 1, \ldots, n$ , that  $M_{\Theta}^* M_{z_j}^* M_{z_i} M_{\Theta} = M_{z_j}^* M_{z_i}$ . Then  $P_{\mathcal{S}} = M_{\Theta} M_{\Theta}^*$  implies that  $P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_j}^* M_{z_i} P_{\mathcal{S}} = M_{\Theta} M_{z_j}^* M_{z_i} M_{\Theta}^* = M_{\Theta} M_{z_i} M_{z_j}^* M_{\Theta}^*$ , and hence

$$M_{z_i}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_i} M_{z_j}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_j} P_{\mathcal{Q}} = M_{z_i}^* M_{\Theta} M_{z_i} M_{z_j}^* M_{\Theta}^* M_{z_j} P_{\mathcal{Q}} = M_{\Theta} M_{\Theta}^* P_{\mathcal{Q}} = 0,$$

which yields  $(P_Q - C_i^*C_i)(P_Q - C_j^*C_j) = 0$ . Thus we obtain

$$(I_{\mathcal{Q}} - C_{z_i}^* C_{z_i})(I_{\mathcal{Q}} - C_{z_j}^* C_{z_j}) = (P_{\mathcal{Q}} - C_i^* C_i)(P_{\mathcal{Q}} - C_j^* C_j)|_{\mathcal{Q}} = 0.$$

Now we turn to the converse. By taking into account Lemma 4.2.1, what we have to show is that  $X_{ij} = 0$ . We now describe a multi-step reduction process that reduces this claim to Lemma 4.2.4. First observe that  $\overline{\text{span}}\{z^k \mathcal{Q} : k \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n\}$  reduces  $M_{z_t}$  for all  $t = 1, \ldots, n$ . Then there exists a closed subspace  $\mathcal{E}_1$  of  $\mathcal{E}$  such that

$$\overline{\operatorname{span}}\{z^k \mathcal{Q}: k \in \mathbb{Z}^n_+\} = H^2_{\mathcal{E}_1}(\mathbb{D}^n).$$

By setting  $\mathcal{E}_0 = \mathcal{E} \ominus \mathcal{E}_1$ , it follows that

$$H^{2}_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^{n}) = \overline{\operatorname{span}}\{z^{k}\mathcal{Q} : k \in \mathbb{Z}^{n}_{+}\} \oplus H^{2}_{\mathcal{E}_{0}}(\mathbb{D}^{n}).$$

Since  $\mathcal{Q}^{\perp} = \mathcal{S} \supseteq H^2_{\mathcal{E}_0}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , for each  $f \in H^2_{\mathcal{E}_0}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , we have  $P_{\mathcal{Q}}M^*_{z_i}P_{\mathcal{S}}f = P_{\mathcal{Q}}M^*_{z_i}f = 0$ , as  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}_0}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  reduces  $M_{z_i}$ . This proves that

$$X_{ij}|_{H^2_{\mathcal{E}_0}(\mathbb{D}^n)} = 0.$$

So we only need to check that  $X_{ij}|_{\overline{\operatorname{span}}\{z^k \mathcal{Q}:k \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n\}} = 0$ , or, equivalently

$$X_{ij}M_z^l P_Q = 0 \qquad (l \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n).$$

Since  $X_{ij} = P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_i} P_{\mathcal{Q}} M^*_{z_j} P_{\mathcal{S}}$  (see the definition of  $X_{ij}$  in Lemma 4.2.1), we only need to consider  $l \in \mathbb{Z}^n_+ \setminus \{0\}$ . Moreover, for each  $f_0 \in H^2_{\mathcal{E}_0}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , since  $M^*_{z_i} f_0 \in \mathcal{S}$ , it follows that

$$\langle X_{ij}M_z^l f, f_0 \rangle = \langle P_{\mathcal{S}}M_{z_i}P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_{z_j}^*P_{\mathcal{S}}M_z^l f, f_0 \rangle = \langle P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_{z_j}^*P_{\mathcal{S}}M_z^l f, M_{z_i}^*f_0 \rangle = 0,$$

for all  $f \in \mathcal{Q}$  and  $l \in \mathbb{Z}^n_+ \setminus \{0\}$ . Therefore, it suffices to prove that

$$X_{ij}M_z^l \mathcal{Q} \perp M_z^k \mathcal{Q} \qquad (l \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n \setminus \{0\}, k \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n).$$

Note that the case k = 0 is trivial since  $\operatorname{ran} X_{ij} \subseteq S$ . Hence, we are reduced to showing that

$$P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_z^{*k}X_{ij}M_z^l P_{\mathcal{Q}} = 0 \qquad (k, l \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n \setminus \{0\}).$$

$$(4.2.3)$$

To prove this in full generality, we start with  $k = e_i$  and  $l = e_j$ , where  $e_i$  and  $e_j$  are the multiindices with 1 in the *i*- th and *j*-th slot, respectively, and zero elsewhere. In this case, we prove a little bit more, namely

$$M_{z_i}^* X_{ij} M_{z_j} = 0.$$

We proceed as follows: By applying (4.2.1) twice we obtain

$$(P_{\mathcal{Q}} - C_i^* C_i)(P_{\mathcal{Q}} - C_j C_j^*) = (P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_i}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_i} P_{\mathcal{Q}})(P_{\mathcal{Q}} M_{z_j}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_j} P_{\mathcal{Q}})$$
$$= P_{\mathcal{Q}}(M_{z_i}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_i}) P_{\mathcal{Q}}(M_{z_i}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_j}) P_{\mathcal{Q}}$$

Since  $(P_Q - C_i^*C_i)(P_Q - C_jC_j^*) = 0$ , by assumption, (4.2.2) implies that

$$0 = P_{\mathcal{Q}}(M_{z_i}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_i}) P_{\mathcal{Q}}(M_{z_j}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_j}) P_{\mathcal{Q}} = (M_{z_i}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_i}) P_{\mathcal{Q}}(M_{z_j}^* P_{\mathcal{S}} M_{z_j}) = M_{z_i}^* X_{ij} M_{z_j},$$

which proves the desired identity. In particular, (4.2.3) holds whenever  $k, l \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n \setminus \{0\}$ and  $k_i, l_j \neq 0$ . Now let us consider the remaining cases:  $k, l \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n \setminus \{0\}$ , where Case 1:  $k_i = l_j = 0$ , Case 2:  $k_i \neq 0$  and  $l_j = 0$ , and Case 3:  $k_i = 0$  and  $l_j \neq 0$ . The first case simply follows from part (1) of Lemma 4.2.4. For the remaining cases, we fix  $k, l \in \mathbb{Z}^n_+ \setminus \{0\}$ . By (4.2.2) we have

$$P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_z^{*k}M_{z_i}^*(P_{\mathcal{S}}M_{z_i}P_{\mathcal{Q}}) = P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_z^{*k}(M_{z_i}^*P_{\mathcal{S}}M_{z_i})P_{\mathcal{Q}} = P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_z^{*k}P_{\mathcal{Q}}(M_{z_i}^*P_{\mathcal{S}}M_{z_i})P_{\mathcal{Q}}.$$

Therefore,  $P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_z^{*k}M_{z_i}^*(P_{\mathcal{S}}M_{z_i}P_{\mathcal{Q}}) = (P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_z^{*k})P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_{z_i}^*(P_{\mathcal{S}}M_{z_i}P_{\mathcal{Q}})$ , from which it immediately follows that

$$P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_z^{*k}M_{z_i}^*X_{ij}M_z^lP_{\mathcal{Q}} = (P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_z^{*k})(P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_{z_i}^*X_{ij}M_z^lP_{\mathcal{Q}})$$

and similarly

$$P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_z^{*k}X_{ij}M_{z_j}M_z^lP_{\mathcal{Q}} = (P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_z^{*k}X_{ij}M_{z_j}P_{\mathcal{Q}})(M_z^lP_{\mathcal{Q}})$$

Then Case 2 and Case 3 follows from part (2) and part (3), respectively, of Lemma 4.2.4. This completes the proof that Q is a Beurling quotient module.

## 4.3 Isometric dilations

This section is meant to complement the dilation theory of (a concrete class of) n-tuples of commuting contractions.

We begin with the definition of isometric dilations. Let  $T = (T_1, \ldots, T_n)$  and  $V = (V_1, \ldots, V_n)$  be commuting tuples of contractions and isometries on Hilbert spaces  $\mathcal{H}$  and  $\mathcal{K}$ , respectively. We say that V is an *isometric dilation* of T (or T dilates to V) if there exists an isometry  $\Pi : \mathcal{H} \to \mathcal{K}$  such that  $\Pi T_i^* = V_i^* \Pi$  for all  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ .

We will mostly restrict attention here to the case when V is  $(M_{z_1}, \ldots, M_{z_n})$  on  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ for some Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}$ . In fact, if n = 1, then T = (T) dilates to  $M_z$  on  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D})$  for some Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}$  if and only if T is a pure contraction (recall again that an operator X is pure if the sequence  $\{X^{*m}\}_{m\geq 0}$  converges to 0 in the strong operator topology). This deep result is due to Sz.-Nagy and C. Foias [90]. However, in sharp contrast, if n = 2 (n > 2), then general *n*-tuples of pure commuting contractions do not dilate to  $(M_{z_1}, M_{z_2})$  on vector-valued Hardy space over  $\mathbb{D}^2$  (commuting tuples of isometries) (see [46, 86]).

However, the multivariable situation is completely favorable in the case of Brehmer tuples (see 1.3.13 for definition).

**Theorem 4.3.1.** Every commuting n-tuple  $(n \ge 2)$  of contractions satisfying Brehmer positivity co-extends to an n-tuple of doubly commuting isometries.

We also refer [46, 86] for proof of above dilation results. In particular, the pure case is the following:

**Theorem 4.3.2.** Every commuting n-tuple  $(n \ge 2)$  of pure contractions satisfying Szegö positivity co-extends to  $M_z = (M_{z_1}, \ldots, M_{z_n})$  on  $H^2_{\mathcal{D}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , for some Hilbert space  $\mathcal{D}$ .

In particular, there exists an isometry  $\Pi : \mathcal{H} \to H^2_{\mathcal{D}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  such that  $\Pi T^*_i = M^*_{z_i} \Pi$  for all  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ . Then  $\mathcal{Q} := \Pi \mathcal{H}$  is a quotient module of  $H^2_{\mathcal{D}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , and hence

$$T \cong (P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_{z_1}|_{\mathcal{Q}}, \dots, P_{\mathcal{Q}}M_{z_n}|_{\mathcal{Q}}),$$

on  $\mathcal{Q}$ . Note again that, if n = 1, then  $\mathcal{Q}$  is a Beurling quotient module, and hence

$$T \cong P_{(\Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}))^{\perp}} M_z|_{(\Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}))^{\perp}},$$

for some Hilbert space  $\mathcal{E}_*$  and inner function  $\Theta \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D})$ . This inner function  $\Theta$ and the Beurling quotient module

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta} = (\Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}))^{\perp},$$

are popularly known as the *characteristic function* of T and the *model space* corresponding to T, respectively [90]. In summary, pure contractions are unitarily equivalent to compressions of  $M_z$  to model spaces.

We now study an analog of the above analytic model theorem for *n*-tuples of commuting contractions. First we set up some notation. Let  $\mathcal{E}$  and  $\mathcal{E}_*$  be Hilbert spaces, and let  $\Theta \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  be an inner function. Let us denote by  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta} = H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n) \ominus \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ and  $\mathcal{S}_{\Theta} = \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  the Beurling quotient module and the Beurling submodule, respectively, corresponding to  $\Theta$ . We also define  $T_{z_i,\Theta} = P_{\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}}M_{z_i}|_{\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}}$  for all  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ , and set

$$T_{\Theta} = (T_{z_1,\Theta},\ldots,T_{z_n,\Theta})$$

One can now ask which *n*-tuples of commuting contractions are unitarily equivalent to  $T_{\Theta}$  on Beurling quotient modules (or, model spaces)  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}$ . The following result (a refinement of Theorem 4.1.1) yields a complete answer to this question.

**Theorem 4.3.3.** Let  $T = (T_1, \ldots, T_n)$  be an n-tuple of commuting contractions on  $\mathcal{H}$ . The following are equivalent.

- (a)  $T \cong T_{\Theta}$  for some Beurling quotient module  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}$ .
- (b) T is a pure Brehmer tuple and  $(I_{\mathcal{H}} T_i^*T_i)(I_{\mathcal{H}} T_j^*T_j) = 0$  for all  $i \neq j$ .

The proof directly follows from Theorem 4.1.1 and Theorem 4.3.2.

## 4.4 Factorizations and invariant subspaces

The main goal of this section is to classify factorizations of inner functions in terms of invariant subspaces of tuples of module operators. Our observation will also bring out a key difference between *n*-tuples of operators, n > 1, and single operators.

The structure of invariant subspaces of bounded linear operators has been traditionally related to the theory of (nontrivial) factorizations of one variable inner functions. For instance, the following result (see [90, Chapter VI], and more specifically [28, Chapter 5, Proposition 1.21]) connects invariant subspaces of module (or model) operators with factorizations of the corresponding inner functions. Here we follow the same notation as in the discussion preceding Theorem 4.3.3.

**Theorem 4.4.1** (Sz.-Nagy and Foias, and Bercovici). Let  $\Theta \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D})$  be an inner function. Then  $T_{\Theta}$  has an invariant subspace if and only if there exist a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{F}$  and inner functions  $\Phi \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D})$  and  $\Psi \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{F})}(\mathbb{D})$  such that

$$\Theta = \Phi \Psi.$$

In the above, the corresponding  $T_{\Theta}$ -invariant subspace is given by  $\mathcal{M} = \mathcal{S}_{\Phi} \ominus \mathcal{S}_{\Psi}$ [28, Chapter 5, Proposition 1.21]. Here we are interested in the polydisc version of the above theorem. However, the following example shows that in the case when n > 1 the existence of joint invariant subspaces is not sufficient to ensure factorizations of inner functions.

**Example 4.4.2.** Consider the submodule  $S = \{f \in H^2(\mathbb{D}^2) : f(0,0) = 0\}$  of  $H^2(\mathbb{D}^2)$ . Since

$$\mathcal{S} = z_1(H^2(\mathbb{D}) \otimes \mathbb{C}) \oplus z_2(\mathbb{C} \otimes H^2(\mathbb{D})) \oplus z_1 z_2 H^2(\mathbb{D}^2),$$

and S is a reproducing kernel Hilbert space, the kernel function k of S is given by

$$k(z,w) = \frac{z_1 \bar{w}_1}{1 - z_1 \bar{w}_1} + \frac{z_2 \bar{w}_2}{1 - z_2 \bar{w}_2} + z_1 z_2 \mathbb{S}_2(z,w) \bar{w}_1 \bar{w}_2 \qquad (z,w \in \mathbb{D}^2),$$

where

$$\mathbb{S}_2(z,w) = (1-z_1\bar{w}_1)^{-1}(1-z_2\bar{w}_2)^{-1}$$
  $(z,w\in\mathbb{D}^2),$ 

is the Szegö kernel of  $\mathbb{D}^2$ . From Example 1.3.6, it is clear that S is not a Beurling submodule. Now observe

$$\varphi(z) = \frac{2z_1 z_2 - z_1 - z_2}{2 - z_1 - z_2} \qquad (z \in \mathbb{D}^2)$$

defines an inner function in  $H^{\infty}(\mathbb{D}^2)$ . We have  $\varphi(0,0) = 0$ , and  $\varphi H^2(\mathbb{D}^2) \subsetneqq S \subsetneqq H^2(\mathbb{D}^2)$ . Set  $\mathcal{M} = S \ominus \varphi H^2(\mathbb{D}^2)$ . Then  $\mathcal{M}$  is a non-trivial  $(P_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}}M_{z_1}|_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}}, P_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}}M_{z_2}|_{\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}})$ -invariant subspace of  $\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}$ , but  $\varphi$  is not factorable.

The missing component in the polydisc analog of Theorem 4.4.1 will be determined in Theorem 4.4.3.

We are now ready for the polydisc analog of Theorem 4.4.1. We will use the same notation as in the discussion preceding Theorem 4.3.3.

**Theorem 4.4.3.** Let  $\Theta \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  be an inner function. The following are equivalent.

- 1. There exist a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{F}$  and inner functions  $\Psi$  and  $\Phi$  in  $H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{F})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  and  $H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , respectively, such that  $\Theta = \Phi \Psi$ .
- 2. There exists a  $T_{\Theta}$ -invariant subspace  $\mathcal{M} \subseteq \mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}$  such that  $\mathcal{M} \oplus \mathcal{S}_{\Theta}$  is a Beurling submodule of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ .
- 3. There exists a  $T_{\Theta}$ -invariant subspace  $\mathcal{M} \subseteq \mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}$  such that

$$(I - C_i^* C_i)(I - C_j^* C_j) = 0$$
  $(i \neq j),$ 

where  $C_s = P_{\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta} \ominus \mathcal{M}} T_{z_s,\Theta} |_{\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta} \ominus \mathcal{M}}$  for all  $s = 1, \ldots, n$ .

*Proof.* (1)  $\Rightarrow$  (2): Since  $M_{\Theta} = M_{\Phi}M_{\Psi}$ , we have  $\Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n) \subseteq \Phi H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . Define

$$\mathcal{M} := \Phi H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n) \ominus \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n) = \mathcal{S}_{\Phi} \ominus \mathcal{S}_{\Theta}.$$

Clearly,  $\mathcal{M}$  is a closed subspace of  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}$ . Also note that

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta} \ominus \mathcal{M} = (H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n) \ominus \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n)) \ominus (\Phi H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n) \ominus \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n)),$$

and hence,  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta} \ominus \mathcal{M} = \mathcal{Q}_{\Phi}$ . Since  $T^*_{z_i,\Theta} = M^*_{z_i}|_{\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}}$  and  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Phi} \subseteq \mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}$ , it follows that  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Phi}$  is  $T^*_{z_i,\Theta}$ -invariant for all  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ . Consequently,  $\mathcal{M}$  is a  $T_{\Theta}$ -invariant subspace. For the second part, observe that

$$\mathcal{M}\oplus\mathcal{S}_{\Theta}=\mathcal{S}_{\Phi},$$

is a Beurling submodule of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ .

 $(2) \Rightarrow (1)$ : Let  $\mathcal{M}$  is a  $T_{\Theta}$ -invariant subspace of  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}$  and suppose  $\mathcal{M} \oplus \mathcal{S}_{\Theta}$  is a Beurling submodule of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . Then (see the discussion preceding Lemma 4.2.1) there exist a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{F}$  and an inner function  $\Phi \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  such that

$$\mathcal{M} \oplus \mathcal{S}_{\Theta} = \Phi H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n).$$

In particular,  $\Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n) \subseteq \Phi H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , and hence, by Douglas's range and inclusion theorem, there exists a contraction  $X : H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n) \to H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  such that  $M_{\Theta} = M_{\Phi}X$ . But now, since  $M_{\Phi}$  is an isometry and

$$M_{\Phi}XM_{z_i} = M_{\Theta}M_{z_i} = M_{z_i}M_{\Theta} = M_{z_i}M_{\Phi}X = M_{\Phi}M_{z_i}X,$$

we find  $XM_{z_i} = M_{z_i}X$  for all i = 1, ..., n. Then there exists  $\Psi \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*, \mathcal{F})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  such that  $X = M_{\Psi}$ . Finally, since  $M_{\Theta}$  and  $M_{\Phi}$  are isometries, we obtain

$$||f|| = ||M_{\Theta}f|| = ||M_{\Phi}M_{\Psi}f|| = ||M_{\Psi}f|| \qquad (f \in H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n))$$

and hence,  $M_{\Psi}$  is an isometry.

(1)  $\Rightarrow$  (3): As in the proof of (1)  $\Rightarrow$  (2), if we set  $\mathcal{M} = \Phi H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n) \ominus \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , then  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta} \ominus \mathcal{M} = \mathcal{Q}_{\Phi}$ , which implies  $C_s = P_{\mathcal{Q}_{\Phi}} M_{z_s}|_{\mathcal{Q}_{\Phi}}$  for all  $s = 1, \ldots, n$ . Then the desired equality immediately follows from Theorem 4.1.1 applied to  $(C_1, \ldots, C_n)$  on the Beurling quotient module  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Phi}$ .

(3)  $\Rightarrow$  (2): Since  $T^*_{z_i,\Theta} = M^*_{z_i}|_{\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}}$ , i = 1, ..., n, it follows that  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta} \ominus \mathcal{M}$  is a quotient module of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . This says  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta} \ominus \mathcal{M}$  is a Beurling quotient module, taking into account the hypothesis and Theorem 4.1.1. Finally, we observe

$$H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n) \ominus (\mathcal{M} \oplus \mathcal{S}_{\Theta}) = \mathcal{Q}_{\Theta} \ominus \mathcal{M},$$

which implies that  $\mathcal{M} \oplus \mathcal{S}_{\Theta}$  is a Beurling submodule. This completes the proof of the theorem.

It is now worthwhile to observe that the subspace  $\mathcal{M} \oplus \varphi H^2(\mathbb{D}^2)$  in Example 4.4.2 is not a Beurling submodule.

Finally, let us concentrate on the trivial cases of the above theorem, namely,  $\mathcal{M} = \{0\}$ and  $\mathcal{M} = \mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}$ . Recall that  $\mathcal{M} = \Phi H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n) \ominus \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . Then  $\mathcal{M} = \{0\}$  if and only if  $\Phi H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n) = \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , which, since  $\Theta = \Phi \Psi$ , equivalent to  $H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n) = \Psi H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . By Lemma 1.3.9, the latter condition is equivalent to the condition that  $\Psi$  is a unitary constant. For the second case, we note that  $\mathcal{M} = \mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}$  if and only if

$$\Phi H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n) \ominus \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n) = H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n) \ominus \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n),$$

which is equivalent to  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n) = \Phi H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . Therefore, we note, again by Lemma 1.3.9, that  $\mathcal{M} = \mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}$  if and only if  $\Phi$  is a unitary constant. This proves that  $\mathcal{M}$  is a nontrivial  $T_{\Theta}$ -invariant subspace of  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}$  if and only if the inner functions  $\Phi$  and  $\Psi$  are not unitary constant.

In fact, something more can be said. We continue to use the setting and conclusion of Theorem 4.4.3.

**Corollary 4.4.4.** Let  $\Theta \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{E}_*,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  be a nonconstant inner function. Then the inner functions  $\Phi$  and  $\Psi$  are nonconstant if and only if the following holds:

- 1.  $\mathcal{M}$  is a nontrivial  $T_{\Theta}$ -invariant subspace of  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}$ ,
- 2.  $\mathcal{M}$  is not a Beurling submodule of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , and
- 3.  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta} \ominus \mathcal{M}$  does not reduce  $M_z \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}}$ .

Proof. We have already seen that  $\mathcal{M}$  is a nontrivial subspace of  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}$  if and only if both the inner functions  $\Phi$  and  $\Psi$  are not unitary constant. In particular, if  $\Phi$  and  $\Psi$  are nonconstant, then  $\mathcal{M}$  is a nontrivial subspace of  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}$ . Now suppose that  $\mathcal{M}$  is a Beurling submodule. Then there exist a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{F}_1$  and an inner function  $\Phi_1 \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{F}_1,\mathcal{E})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ such that  $\Phi H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n) \ominus \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n) = \Phi_1 H^2_{\mathcal{F}_1}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . In particular,  $\Phi_1 H^2_{\mathcal{F}_1}(\mathbb{D}^n) \subseteq \Phi H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , which implies that  $\Phi_1 = \Phi \Phi_2$  for some inner function  $\Phi_2 \in H^{\infty}_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{F}_1,\mathcal{F})}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . This yields  $\Phi_1 H^2_{\mathcal{F}_1}(\mathbb{D}^n) = \Phi \Phi_2 H^2_{\mathcal{F}_1}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , and hence

$$\Phi\Phi_2 H^2_{\mathcal{F}_1}(\mathbb{D}^n) = \Phi H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n) \ominus \Phi \Psi H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n) = \Phi \mathcal{Q}_{\Psi},$$

from which we obtain  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Psi} = \Phi_2 H^2_{\mathcal{F}_1}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ . Thus  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Psi}$ , or equivalently,  $\mathcal{S}_{\Psi}$  reduces  $M_z \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}}$ , which implies that  $\Psi$  is a constant. This is a contradiction.

Finally, suppose towards a contradiction that  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta} \ominus \mathcal{M}$  reduces  $M_z \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}}$ . Then

$$\mathcal{M} \oplus \mathcal{S}_{\Theta} = H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n) \ominus (\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta} \ominus \mathcal{M}),$$

also reduces  $M_z \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}}$ . On the other hand, since  $\mathcal{M} \oplus \mathcal{S}_{\Theta} = \Phi H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , it follows that  $\Phi H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n) = H^2_{\mathcal{F}_2}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , and hence that  $\Phi$  is a constant, which is a contradiction.

Now we turn to the converse part. Suppose  $\mathcal{M}$  is a nontrivial  $T_{\Theta}$ -invariant subspace of  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Theta}$ . Since  $\Theta = \Phi \Psi$  and  $\Theta$  is nonconstant, both  $\Phi$  and  $\Psi$  cannot be constant. Moreover, since  $\mathcal{M}$  is nontrivial,  $\Phi$  and  $\Psi$  cannot be unitary constants (see the discussion preceding the statement of the corollary). It remains to show that  $\Phi$  and  $\Psi$  cannot be constant isometry operators. First, let us assume that  $\Phi \equiv V_1$  for some non-unitary isometry  $V_1$  and that  $\Psi$  is nonconstant. Then

$$\mathcal{M} \oplus \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n) = \Phi H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n) = V_1 H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n) = H^2_{V_1 \mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n),$$

and hence  $\mathcal{M} \oplus \Theta H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n)$  reduces  $M_z \otimes I_{\mathcal{E}}$ , which is a contradiction. On the other hand, if  $\Psi \equiv V_2$  and  $\Phi$  is nonconstant, where  $V_2$  is a non-unitary isometry, then

$$\mathcal{M} = \Phi H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n) \ominus \Phi \Psi H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n) = \Phi(H^2_{\mathcal{F}}(\mathbb{D}^n) \ominus V_2 H^2_{\mathcal{E}_*}(\mathbb{D}^n)) = \Phi H^2_{\mathcal{F} \ominus V_2 \mathcal{E}^*}(\mathbb{D}^n),$$

is a Beurling submodule of  $H^2_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathbb{D}^n)$ , which is a contradiction. This completes the proof of the corollary.

We refer the reader to the papers [32, 62, 113] and the survey [112] for other results (mostly in two variables) on Beurling quotient modules.

## Bibliography

- [1] J. Agler, Some interpolation theorems of Nevanlinna-Pick type. Preprint, 1988.
- [2] J. Agler, On the representation of certain holomorphic functions defined on a polydisc, Topics in operator theory: Ernst D. Hellinger memorial volume, Oper. Theory Adv. Appl., vol. 48, Birkhäuser, Basel, 1990, 47-66.
- [3] J. Agler and J. E. McCarthy, *Distinguished varieties*. Acta Math., 194(2):133-153, 2005.
- [4] J. Agler and J. E. McCarthy, *Parametrizing distinguished varieties*. In Recent advances in operator-related function theory, volume 393 of Contemp. Math., pages 29-34. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2006.
- [5] J. Agler and J. McCarthy, Nevanlinna-Pick interpolation on the bidisk, J. Reine Angew. Math. 506 (1999), 191-204.
- [6] J. Agler and J. McCarthy, Pick Interpolation and Hilbert Function Spaces, Grad. Stud. Math., 44. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2002.
- [7] J. Agler, J. McCarthy and N. Young, Operator Analysis: Hilbert Space Methods in Complex Analysis, Cambridge Tracts in Mathematics, 219. Cambridge University Press, 2020.
- [8] D. Alpay, A. Dijksma, J. Rovnyak and H. de Snoo, Schur functions, operator colligations, and reproducing kernel Pontryagin spaces, Operator Theory: Advances and Applications, 96. Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 1997.
- [9] C. Ambrozie, M. Englis and V. Müller, Operator tuples and analytic models over general domains in C<sup>n</sup>, J. Operator Theory 47 (2002), 287-302.
- [10] C. Ambrozie and V. Müller, Commutative dilation theory, Academy of Sciences of the Czech Republic, 2014.
- [11] J. Anderson, M. Dritschel and J. Rovnyak, Schwarz-Pick inequalities for the Schur-Agler class on the polydisk and unit ball, Comput. Methods Funct. Theory 8 (2008), 339-361.

- [12] T. Andô, On a pair of commutative contractions, Acta Sci. Math. (Szeged) 24 (1963), 88-90.
- [13] W. Arveson, Subalgebras of C\*-algebras, Acta Math. 123 (1969) 141-224.
- [14] N. Aronszajn, Theory of reproducing kernels, Transactions of the American Mathematical Society 68 (1950), 337-404.
- [15] D. Z. Arov and L. Z. Grossman, Scattering matrices in the theory of unitary extensions of isometric operators, Math. Nachr. 157 (1992), 105–123.
- [16] J. Ball, T. Trent and V. Vinnikov, Interpolation and commutant lifting for multipliers on reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces, Operator theory and analysis, Operator Theory: Advances and Applications 122 (eds H. Bart, I. Gohberg and A. Ran; Birkhäuser, Basel, 2001) 89-138.
- [17] J. Ball and V. Bolotnikov, Canonical de Branges-Rovnyak model transfer-function realization for multivariable Schur-class functions, Hilbert spaces of analytic functions, CRM Proc. Lecture Notes, 51, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2010, 1-39.
- [18] J.A. Ball, V. Bolotnikov, de Branges-Rovnyak Spaces: Basics and Theory. In: Alpay D. (eds) Operator Theory. Springer, Basel, (2014).
- [19] J. A. Ball and V. Bolotnikov, Canonical transfer-function realization for SchurAglerclass functions of the polydisk, A panorama of modern operator theory and related topics, Oper. Theory Adv. Appl., vol. 218, Birkhäuser/Springer Basel AG, Basel, 2012, pp. 75-122.
- [20] J. A. Ball, D. S. Kaliuzhnyi-Verbovetskyi, C. Sadosky, and V. Vinnikov, Scattering systems with several evolutions and formal reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces, Complex Anal. Oper. Theory 9 (2015), no. 4, 827-931.
- [21] J. A. Ball, C Sadosky, and V Vinnikov, Scattering systems with several evolutions and multidimensional input/state/output systems, Integral Equations Operator Theory 52 (2005), no. 3, 323-393.
- [22] J. A. Ball, and T. T. Trent, Unitary colligations, reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces, and Nevanlinna-Pick interpolation in several variables, J. Funct. Anal. 157 (1998), no. 1, 1-61.
- [23] J. A. Ball, and V. Vinnikov, Formal reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces: the commutative and noncommutative settings, Reproducing kernel spaces and applications, Oper. Theory Adv. Appl., vol. 143, Birkhäuser, Basel, 2003, pp. 77-134.
- [24] J. A. Ball, V. Bolotnikov and Q. Fang, Schur-class multipliers on the Arveson space: de Branges-Rovnyak reproducing kernel spaces and commutative transfer-function realizations, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 341 (2008), 519-539.

- [25] J. A. Ball and N. Cohen, de Branges-Rovnyak operator models and systems theory: a survey, in: Topics in Matrix and Operator Theory (ed. H. Bart, I. Gohberg, and M.A. Kaashoek) pp. 93-126, Oper. Theory Adv. Appl. OT 50, Birkhäuser, Basel, 1991.
- [26] S. Barik, B.K. Das, J. Sarkar, Isometric dilations and von Neumann inequality for finite rank commuting contractions. Bull. Sci. Math. 165 (2020), 102915
- [27] S. Barik, B.K. Das, K. Haria, J. Sarkar, Isometric dilations and von Neumann inequality for a class of tuples in the polydisc. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 372 (2019), no. 2, 1429-1450.
- [28] H. Bercovici, Operator Theory and Arithmetic in  $H^{\infty}$ , American Mathematical Society, 1988.
- [29] A. Beurling, On two problems concerning linear transformations in Hilbert space, Acta Math. 81, 239-255 (1949).
- [30] M. Bhattacharjee, B. K. Das, R. Debnath, J. Sarkar, Beurling quotient modules on the polydisc, Journal of Functional Analysis, Volume 282, Issue 1, 2022, 109258.
- [31] K. Bickel, *Fundamental Agler decompositions*. Integral Equations Operator Theory 74 (2012), no. 2, 233-257.
- [32] K. Bickel and C. Liaw, Properties of Beurling-type submodules via Agler decompositions, J. Funct. Anal. 272 (2017), 83-111.
- [33] K. Bickel; G. Knese, Inner functions on the bidisk and associated Hilbert spaces. J. Funct. Anal. 265 (2013), no. 11, 2753-2790.
- [34] K. Bickel; G. Knese, Canonical Agler decompositions and transfer function realizations. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 368 (2016), no. 9, 6293-6324.
- [35] K. Bickel, J.E. Pascoe, A. Sola, Derivatives of rational inner functions: geometry of singularities and integrability at the boundary. Proc. Lond. Math. Soc. (3) 116 (2018), no. 2, 281-329.
- [36] L. de Branges and J. Rovnyak, The existence of invariant subspaces. Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 70 (1964), 718-721.
- [37] L. de Branges and J. Rovnyak, *Canonical models in quantum scattering theory*. 1966 Perturbation Theory and its Applications in Quantum Mechanics (Proc. Adv. Sem. Math. Res. Center, U.S. Army, Theoret. Chem. Inst., Univ. of Wisconsin, Madison, Wis., 1965) pp. 295-392 Wiley, New York.
- [38] L. de Branges and J. Rovnyak, Square summable power series, Holt, Rinehart and Winston, New York, 1966.

- [39] S. Brehmer, Uber vertauschbare Kontraktionen des Hilbertschen Raumes. Acta Sci. Math. (Szeged) 22, 106-111 (1961).
- [40] M. S. Brodskiĭ, Unitary operator colligations and their characteristic functions, (in Russian) Uspekhi Mat. Nauk 33 (1978) no.4(202), 141–168, 256, English translation in: Russian Math. Surveys 33 (1978), 159-191.
- [41] M. Brodskiĭ and M. Livšic, Spectral analysis of non-selfadjoint operators and intermediate systems. Am. Math. Soc. Transl. (2), 13, 265–346 (1960). English translation of the Russian original, Uspehi Mat. Nauk (N.S.) 13 (1958) no. 1(79), 3–85
- [42] S. Boyd, L. El Ghaoui, E. Feron and V. Balakrishnan, *Linear matrix inequalities in system and control theory*, SIAM Studies in Applied and Numerical Mathematics, vol. 15, SIAM, Philadelphia, 1994.
- [43] X. Chen and K. Guo, Analytic Hilbert modules, Chapman & Hall/CRC Research Notes in Mathematics, 433. Chapman & Hall/CRC, Boca Raton, FL, 2003.
- [44] M.D. Choi and K. R. Davidson, A 3 × 3 dilation counterexample, Bull. London Math. So c. 45 (2013) 511-519.
- [45] M. Crabb and A. Davie, Von Neumann's inequality for Hilbert space operators, Bull. Lond. Math. Soc. 7 (1975), 49-50.
- [46] R. Curto and F.-H. Vasilescu, Standard operator models in the polydisc, Indiana Univ. Math. J. 42 (1993), 791-810.
- [47] B. K. Das, J. Sarkar, Ando dilations, von Neumann inequality, and distinguished varieties. J. Funct. Anal. 272 (2017), no. 5, 2114-2131.
- [48] R. Debnath and J. Sarkar, Factorizations of Schur functions, Complex Analysis and Operator Theory volume 15, 49 (2021)
- [49] R. Debnath and J. Sarkar, *Schur functions and inner functions on the bidisc*, To appear in Computational Methods and Function Theory (CMFT).
- [50] C. Doyle, B. Francis and A. Tannenbaum, *Feedback control theory*, Macmillan Publishing Company, New York, 1992.
- [51] R. G. Douglas, On Majorization, Factorization, and Range Inclusion of Operators on Hilbert Space, Proceedings of the American Mathematical Society 17, 413-415 (1966).
- [52] R. Douglas and V. Paulsen, *Hilbert modules over function algebras*, Pitman Research Notes in Mathematics Series, 217. Longman Scientific & Technical, Harlow; copublished in the United States with John Wiley & Sons, Inc., New York, 1989.

- [53] S. W. Drury, *Remarks on von Neumann's inequality*, Banach spaces, harmonic analysis, and probability theory, Storrs, CT, 1980/1981, Lecture Notes in Mathematics 995 (Springer, Berlin, 1983) 14-32.
- [54] F, Emmanuel; J. Mashreghi, The theory of H(b) spaces. Vol. 1, New Mathematical Monographs, 20. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2016.
- [55] F, Emmanuel; J. Mashreghi, The theory of H(b) spaces. Vol. 2, New Mathematical Monographs, 21. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2016.
- [56] J. Eschmeier and M. Putinar, Spherical contractions and interpolation problems on the unit ball, J. Reine Angew. Math. 542 (2002), 219-236.
- [57] C. Foias and A. Frazho, *The commutant lifting approach to interpolation problems*, Operator Theory: Advances and Applications, 44. Birkhuser Verlag, Basel, 1990.
- [58] C. Foias, A. Frazho, I. Gohberg and R. Kaashoek, *Metric constrained interpolation, commutant lifting and systems*, Operator Theory: Advances and Applications, 100. Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 1998.
- [59] I. Gohberg (ed.), I. Schur methods in operator theory and signal processing, Operator Theory: Advances and Applications, 18, Birkhäuser, Basel, 1986.
- [60] A. Grinshpan, D. S. Kaliuzhnyi-Verbovetskyi, and W. J. Woerdeman, *The Schwarz lemma and the Schur-Agler class*, 21st International Symposium on Mathematical Theory and Networks and Systems, July 7-11, 2014, Groningen, The Netherlands.
- [61] A. Grinshpan, D. S. Kaliuzhnyi-Verbovetskyi, V. Vinnikov and W. J. Woerdeman, Classes of tuples of commuting contractions satisfying the multivariable von Neumann inequality, J. Funct. Anal. 256 (2009), 3035-3054.
- [62] K. Guo and K. Wang, Beurling type quotient modules over the bidisk and boundary representations, J. Funct. Anal. 257 (2009), 3218-3238.
- [63] P.R. Halmos, Shifts on Hilbert spaces, J. Reine Angew. Math. 208 (1961), 102-112.
- [64] M. Hartz, An invitation to the Drury-Arveson space, arxiv.org/pdf/2204.01559.pdf.
- [65] J. Helton, Operator theory, analytic functions matrices and electrical engineering, CBMS Lecture Notes, no. 68, American Mathematical Society, Providence, 1987.
- [66] J. Helton, The characteristic functions of operator theory and electrical network realization, Indiana Univ. Math. J. 22 (1972/73), 403-414.
- [67] J. A. Holbrook, Schur norms and the multivariate von Neumann inequality, In Recent advances in operator theory and related topics (Szeged, 1999), volume 127 of Oper. Theory Adv. Appl., pages 375- 386. Birkhauser, Basel, 2001.

- [68] J. A. Holbrook, Inequalities of von Neumann type for small matrices, Function spaces, Edwardsville, IL, 1990, Lecture Notes in Pure and Applied Mathematics 136 (Dekker, New York, 1992) 189-193.
- [69] R. Horn and C. Johnson, Matrix analysis, *Cambridge University Press*, Cambridge, 1985.
- [70] T. Kaczorek, Two-dimensional linear systems, Lecture Notes in Control and Information Sciences, 68, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1985.
- [71] T. Kailath, A theorem of I. Schur and its impact on modern signal processing, I., Schur methods in operator theory and signal processing, Oper. Theory: Adv. Appl., vol. 18, Birkhäuser, Basel (1986), 9-30.
- [72] G. Knese, Polynomials defining distinguished varieties, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 362 (2010), no. 11, 5635-5655.
- [73] G. Knese, A refined Agler decomposition and geometric applications, Indiana Univ. Math. J. 60 (2011), no. 6, 1831-1841.
- [74] G. Knese, Schur-Agler class rational inner functions on the tridisk, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 139 (2011), no. 11, 4063-4072.
- [75] G. Knese, Rational inner functions in the Schur-Agler class of the polydisk, Publ. Mat. 55 (2011), no. 2, 343-357.
- [76] G. Knese, Integrability and regularity of rational functions, Proc. Lond. Math. Soc.(3) 111 (2015), no. 6, 1261-1306.
- [77] G. Knese, The von Neumann inequality for 3×3 matrices, Bull. Lond. Math. Soc. 48 (2016), no. 1, 53-57.
- [78] L. Kosiński, Three-point Nevanlinna Pick problem in the polydisc, Proc. London Math. Soc. 111 (2015)887-910
- [79] R. Kumari, J. Sarkar, S. Sarkar and D. Timotin, Factorizations of kernels and reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces, Integral Equations Operator Theory 87 (2017), no. 2, 225-244.
- [80] S. Lata, M. Mittal, V.I. Paulsen, An operator algebraic proof of Agler's factorization theorem, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 137 (2009), no. 11, 3741-3748.
- [81] P.D. Lax, Translation invariant spaces, Acta Math. 101, 163-178 (1959).
- [82] M. Livšic, On a class of linear operators in Hilbert space, Amer. Math. Soc. Transl.
  (2) 13 (1960), 61–83.
- [83] M. Livšic, *Operators, oscillations, waves*, Moscow, Nauka, 1966 (Russian).

- [84] B. A. Lotto, von Neumann's inequality for commuting, diagonalizable contractions. I, Proc. Amer.Math. Soc. 120 (1994) 889-895.
- [85] V. Mandrekar, The validity of Beurling theorems in polydiscs, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 103 (1988), 145-148.
- [86] V. Müller and F.-H. Vasilescu, Standard models for some commuting multioperators, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 117 (1993), 979-989.
- [87] M. Mittal and V. Paulsen, Operator algebras of functions, J. Funct. Anal. 258(9), 3195-3225
- [88] P. S. Muhly and B. Solel, Schur class operator functions and automorphisms of Hardy algebras, Documenta Math. 13, (2008), 365-411.
- [89] B. Sz.-Nagy, Sur les contractions de l'espace de Hilbert, Acta Sci. Math. (Szeged) 15 (1953), 87-92.
- [90] B. Sz.-Nagy and C. Foias, Harmonic analysis of operators on Hilbert space, North Holland, Amsterdam, 1970.
- [91] V. Paulsen, Completely bounded maps and dilations, Pitman Research Notes in Math. 146, Longman, Wiley, New York, 1986.
- [92] V. Paulsen and M. Raghupathi, An introduction to the theory of reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces, Cambridge Studies in Advanced Mathematics, 152. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2016.
- [93] S. Parrott, Unitary dilations for commuting contractions, pacific journal of math. 34 (1970), 481-490.
- [94] B. S. Pavlov, Irreversibility, Lax-Phillips approach to resonance scattering and spectral analysis of non-self-adjoint operators in Hilbert space, Int. J. Theoret. Phys. 38(1):21-45 (1999). Irreversibility and cosmology. Fundamental aspects of quantum mechanics (Peyresq, 1997).
- [95] G. Pisier, Similarity Problems and Completely Bounded Maps, Lecture Notes in Math., vol. 1618, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2001; Expanded edition, includes the solution to "The Halmos problem".
- [96] R. Roesser, A discrete state-space model for linear image processing, IEEE Trans. Automat. Control AC-20 (1975), 1-10.
- [97] W. Rudin, Function Theory in Polydiscs, W. A. Benjamin, Inc., New York-Amsterdam, 1969.
- [98] W. Rudin, Pairs of inner functions on finite Riemann surfaces. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 140:423-434, 1969.

- [99] D. Sarason, Sub-Hardy Hilbert Spaces in the Unit Disk, John Wiley and Sons Inc., New York, 1994.
- [100] D. Sarason, Generalized interpolation in  $H^{\infty}$ , Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 127 (1967), 179-203.
- [101] D. Sarason, Doubly shift-invariant spaces in H<sup>2</sup>. J. Operator Theory 16 (1986), no. 1, 75-97.
- [102] J. Sarkar, An invariant subspace theorem and invariant subspaces of analytic reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces. I, J. Operator Theory 73 (2015), 433-441.
- [103] J. Sarkar, A. Sasane, B. D. Wick, Doubly commuting submodules of the Hardy module over polydiscs. Studia Math. 217 (2013), no. 2, 179-192.
- [104] I. Schur, Über Potenzreihen, die im Innern des Einheitskreises beschränkt sind. II., J. Reine Angew. Math. 148 (1918), 122-145.
- [105] I. Schur, Über Potenzreihen, die im Innern des Einheitskreises beschränkt sind. I., J. Reine Angew. Math. 147 (1917), 205-232.
- [106] J. J. Schäffer, On unitary dilations of contractions, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 6 (1955), 322.
- [107] O. Shalit, Dilation theory: a guided tour, Bastos M.A., Castro L., Karlovich A.Y. (eds) Operator Theory, Functional Analysis and Applications. Operator Theory: Advances and Applications, vol 282. Birkhäuser, Cham.
- [108] O. Shalit, Operator Theory and Function Theory in Drury-Arveson Space and Its Quotients. In: Alpay D. (eds) Operator Theory. Springer, Basel.
- [109] A. Tannenbaum, Invariance and system theory: algebraic and geometric aspects, Lecture Notes in Mathematics, 845. Springer-Verlag, Berlin-New York, 1981.
- [110] D. Timotin, A short introduction to de Branges-Rovnyak spaces. Invariant subspaces of the shift operator, 21-38, Contemp. Math., 638, Centre Rech. Math. Proc., Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2015.
- [111] N. Th. Varopoulos, On an inequality of von Neumann and an application of the metric theory of tensor products to operators theory, J. Funct. Anal. 16 (1974), 83-100.
- [112] R. Yang, A brief survey of operator theory in H<sup>2</sup>(D<sup>2</sup>), Handbook of analytic operator theory, 223-258, CRC Press/Chapman Hall Handb. Math. Ser., CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, 2019.
- [113] S. Zhu, Y. Yang and Y. Lu, The reducibility of compressed shifts on Beurling type quotient modules over the bidisk. J. Funct. Anal. 278 (2020), 108-304.

## List of Publications

- Ramlal Debnath, Jaydeb Sarkar, Factorizations of Schur functions, Complex Analysis and Operator Theory.
- Ramlal Debnath, Jaydeb Sarkar, Schur functions and inner functions on the bidisc, To appear in *Computational Methods and Function Theory (CMFT)*.
- Monojit Bhattacharjee, B. Krishna Das, Ramlal Debnath, Jaydeb Sarkar, Beurling quotient modules on the polydisc, Journal of Functional Analysis.